(Multistate)



#### FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC.

A Delaware Corporation 2136 S. Peoria St. Chicago, IL 60608

Telephone: 866-337-8744

Website: www.bentosushi.com Email: USAfranchising@bentosushi.com

The franchisee will engage in the business of preparing and selling foods from one or more BENTO SUSHI Counters at a grocery store, retail center, or other location owned by someone else.

The total investment necessary to begin operation of a Bento Sushi On-Site Location or Bento Sushi Commissary Location ranges from \$20,200 to \$145,550, including \$13,950 to \$123,150 you must pay the franchisor or its affiliates. The total investment necessary to begin operation of a Bento Sushi Satellite Location ranges from \$1,300 to \$7,000, including \$100 to \$750 you must pay the franchisor or its affiliates.

This Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of your Franchise Agreement and other information in plain English. Read this Disclosure Document and all accompanying agreements carefully. You must receive this Disclosure Document at least 14 calendar days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make any payment to the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. Note, however, that no government agency has verified the information contained in this document.

You may wish to receive your disclosure document in another format that is more convenient for you. To discuss the availability of disclosures in a different format, contact Alexander Gale at 25 Sims Crescent, Unit 1, Richmond Hill, Ontario, Canada, L4B 1C9, phone: 647/453-9316.

The terms of your contract will govern your franchise relationship. Don't rely on the Disclosure Document alone to understand your contract. Read all of your contract carefully. Show your contract and this Disclosure Document to an advisor, like a lawyer or accountant.

Buying a franchise is a complex investment. The information in this Disclosure Document can help you make up your mind. More information on franchising, such as "A Consumer's Guide to Buying a Franchise," which can help you understand how to use this Disclosure Document, is available from the Federal Trade Commission ("FTC"). You can contact the FTC at 1-888-FTC-HELP or by writing to the FTC at 600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Washington, DC 20580. You can also visit the FTC's home page at www.ftc.gov for additional information. Call your state agency or visit your public library for other sources of information on franchising.

There may also be laws on franchising in your state. Ask your state agencies about them.

The Issuance Date of this Franchise Disclosure Franchise Document is November 27, 2025

# **STATE COVER PAGES**

# **How to Use This Franchise Disclosure Document**

Here are some questions you may be asking about buying a franchise and tips on how to find more information:

QUESTION	WHERE TO FIND INFORMATION
How much can I earn?	Item 19 may give you information about outlet sales, costs, profits or losses. You should also try to obtain this information from others, like current and former franchisees. You can find their names and contact information in Item 20 or Exhibits E and F.
How much will I need to invest?	Items 5 and 6 list fees you will be paying to the franchisor or at the franchisor's direction. Item 7 lists the initial investment to open. Item 8 describes the suppliers you must use.
Does the franchisor have the financial ability to provide support to my business?	Item 21 or Exhibit B includes financial statements. Review these statements carefully.
Is the franchise system stable, growing, or shrinking?	Item 20 summarizes the recent history of the number of company-owned and franchised outlets.
Will my business be the only Bento Sushi business in my area?	Item 12 and the "territory" provisions in the franchise agreement describe whether the franchisor and other franchisees can compete with you.
Does the franchisor have a troubled legal history?	Items 3 and 4 tell you whether the franchisor or its management have been involved in material litigation or bankruptcy proceedings.
What's it like to be a Bento Sushi franchisee?	Item 20 or Exhibits E and F list current and former franchisees. You can contact them to ask about their experiences.
What else should I know?	These questions are only a few things you should look for. Review all 23 Items and all Exhibits in this disclosure document to better understand this franchise opportunity. See the table of contents.

### What You Need to Know About Franchising Generally

<u>Continuing responsibility to pay fees</u>. You may have to pay royalties and other fees even if you are losing money.

<u>Business model can change</u>. The franchise agreement may allow the franchisor to change its manuals and business model without your consent. These changes may require you to make additional investments in your franchise business or may harm your franchise business.

<u>Supplier restrictions</u>. You may have to buy or lease items from the franchisor or a limited group of suppliers the franchisor designates. These items may be more expensive than similar items you could buy on your own.

<u>Operating restrictions</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business during the term of the franchise. There are usually other restrictions. Some examples may include controlling your location, your access to customers, what you sell, how you market, and your hours of operation.

<u>Competition from franchisor</u>. Even if the franchise agreement grants you a territory, the franchisor may have the right to compete with you in your territory.

**Renewal.** Your franchise agreement may not permit you to renew. Even if it does, you may have to sign a new agreement with different terms and conditions in order to continue to operate your franchise business.

<u>When your franchise ends</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business after your franchise ends even if you still have obligations to your landlord or other creditors.

#### **Some States Require Registration**

Your state may have a franchise law, or other law, that requires franchisors to register before offering or selling franchises in the state. Registration does not mean that the state recommends the franchise or has verified the information in this document. To find out if your state has a registration requirement, or to contact your state, use the agency information in Exhibit G.

Your state also may have laws that require special disclosures or amendments be made to your franchise agreement. If so, you should check the State Specific Addenda. See the Table of Contents for the location of the State Specific Addenda.

#### Special Risks to Consider About This Franchise

Certain states require that the following risk(s) be highlighted:

- 1. <u>Out-of-State Dispute Resolution</u>. The franchise agreement requires you to resolve disputes with the franchisor by arbitration and/or litigation only in Buffalo, New York. Out-of-state arbitration or litigation may force you to accept a less favorable settlement for disputes. It may also cost more to arbitrate, or litigate with the franchisor in New York than in your own state.
- 2. **Spousal Liability.** Your spouse must sign a document that makes your spouse liable for all financial obligations under the franchise agreement even though your spouse has no ownership interest in the franchise. This guarantee will place both your and your spouse's marital and personal assets, perhaps including your house, at risk if your franchise fails.
- 3. <u>Financial Condition.</u> The franchisor's financial condition, as reflected in its financial statements (see Item 21) calls into question the franchisor's financial ability to provide services and support to you.

Certain states may require other risks to be highlighted. Check the State Specific Addenda (if any) to see whether your state requires other risks to be highlighted.

#### ADDENDUM FOR STATE OF MICHIGAN

THE STATE OF MICHIGAN PROHIBITS CERTAIN UNFAIR PROVISIONS THAT ARE SOMETIMES IN FRANCHISE DOCUMENTS. IF ANY OF THE FOLLOWING PROVISIONS ARE IN THESE FRANCHISE DOCUMENTS, THE PROVISIONS ARE VOID AND CANNOT BE ENFORCED AGAINST YOU:

- (a) A prohibition on the right of a franchisee to join an association of franchises.
- (b) A requirement that a franchisee assent to a release, assignment, novation, waiver, or estoppel which deprives a franchisee of rights and protections provided in the Michigan Franchise Investment Law. This shall not preclude a franchisee, after entering into a franchise agreement, from settling any and all claims.
- (c) A provision that permits a franchisor to terminate a franchise prior to the expiration of its term except for good cause. Good cause shall include the failure of the franchisee to comply with any lawful provision of the franchise agreement and to cure such failure after being given written notice thereof and a reasonable opportunity which in no event need be more than thirty (30) days, to cure such failure.
- (d) A provision that permits a franchisor to refuse to renew a franchise without fairly compensating the franchisee by repurchase or other means for the fair market value at the time of expiration of the franchisee's inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishings. Personalized materials which have no value to the franchisor and inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishing not reasonably required in the conduct of the franchise business are not subject to compensation. This subsection applies only if: (i) the term of the franchise is less than five (5) years and (ii) the franchisee is prohibited by the franchise or other agreement from continuing to conduct substantially the same business under another trademark, service mark, trade name, logotype, advertising, or other commercial symbol in the same area subsequent to the expiration of the franchise or the franchisee does not receive at least six (6) months advance notice of franchisor's intent not to renew the franchise.
- (e) A provision that permits the franchisor to refuse to renew a franchise on terms generally available to other franchisees of the same class or type under similar circumstances. This section does not require a renewal provision.
- (f) A provision requiring that arbitration or litigation be conducted outside this state. This shall not preclude the franchisee from entering into an agreement, at the time of arbitration, to conduct arbitration at a location outside this state.
- (g) A provision which permits a franchisor to refuse a transfer of ownership of a franchise, except for good cause. This subdivision does not prevent a franchisor from exercising a right of first refusal to purchase the franchise. Good cause shall include, but is not limited to:
  - (i) Failure of the proposed transferee to meet the franchisor's then current

reasonable qualifications or standards.

- (ii) The fact that the proposed transferee is a competitor of the franchisor or subfranchisor.
- (iii) The unwillingness of the proposed transferee to agree in writing to comply with all lawful obligations.
- (iv) The failure of the franchisee or proposed transferee to pay any sums owing to the franchisor or to cure any default in the franchise agreement existing at the time of the proposed transfer.
- (h) A provision that requires the franchisee to resell to the franchisor items that are not uniquely identified with the franchisor. This subdivision does not prohibit a provision that grants to a franchisor a right of first refusal to purchase the assets of a franchise on the same terms and conditions as a bona fide third party willing and able to purchase those assets, nor does this subdivision prohibit a provision that grants the franchisor the right to acquire the assets of a franchise for the market or appraised value of such assets if the franchisee has breached the lawful provisions of the franchise agreement and has failed to cure the breach in the manner provided in subdivision (c).
- (i) A provision which permits the franchisor to directly or indirectly convey, assign, or otherwise transfer its obligations to fulfill contractual obligations to the franchisee unless provision has been made for providing the required contractual services.

# THE FACT THAT THERE IS A NOTICE OF THIS OFFERING ON FILE WITH THE ATTORNEY GENERAL DOES NOT CONSTITUTE APPROVAL, RECOMMENDATION, OR ENFORCEMENT BY THE ATTORNEY GENERAL.

If the franchisor's most recent financial statements are unaudited and show a net worth of less than \$100,000.00, franchisee has the right to request an escrow arrangement.

Any questions regarding the notice of this Offering should be directed to:

CONSUMER PROTECTION DIVISION Michigan Attorney General's Office Attn: Franchise Section 525 W. Ottawa Street G. Mennen Williams Building, 1<sup>st</sup> Floor P.O. Box 30213 Lansing, MI 48909 (517) 335-756

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>Item</u>		<u>Page</u>
1.	THE FRANCHISOR, AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS	
	AND AFFILIATES	1
2.	BUSINESS EXPERIENCE	
3.	LITIGATION	
<i>4</i> .	BANKRUPTCY	
5.	INITIAL FEES	
<i>5</i> . 6.	OTHER FEES	
7.	ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT	
	RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES	
8.		
9.	FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS	
10.	FINANCING	26
11.	FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER	
	SYSTEMS AND TRAINING	
12.	TERRITORY	
13.	TRADEMARKS	
14.	PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION	37
15.	OBLIGATION OF FRANCHISEE TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL	
	OPERATION OF THE FRANCHISE BUSINESS	38
16.	RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL	39
17.	RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION	40
18.	PUBLIC FIGURES	
19.	FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS	
20.	OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION	
21.	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
22.	CONTRACTS.	
23.	RECEIPT	
23.	RECEII 1	
Exhib	pits	
A.	Franchise Agreement with Guaranty and Addenda	
B.	Financial Statements	
C.	Disclosure Acknowledgement Statement	
D.	Confidentiality and Non-Competition Agreement	
E	List of Current Franchisees as of 3/31/2025	
F.	List of Former or Inactive Franchisees as of 3/31/2025	
G.	List of State Administrators	
H. I.	List of Agents for Service of Process General Release	
J.	Table of Contents of Bento Operations Manual	
K.	Business Sale Agreement	
L	Promissory Note for initial franchise fee and opening inventory order	
M.	State Effective Dates and State Addenda for California, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, I	Minnesota,
	New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington and Wisconsin	,
N.	State Effective Dates	

#### ITEM 1 THE FRANCHISOR, AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS AND AFFILIATES

To simplify the language in this Franchise Disclosure Document, the Franchisor, Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. will be identified as "BSFI" or "We." "You" means the person (or owners) individually and collectively, who buy the franchise to own and operate a Bento Sushi Counter.

BSFI, a Delaware corporation formed on April 12, 2016, is in the business of selling franchises and developing branded products under the name "BENTO SUSHI." BSFI's primary business is offering and selling franchises in the United States. BSFI operates a franchise distribution system under a License Agreement dated April 29, 2016 (as described in Item 13) with Bento Inc., an affiliate of BSFI. The agents for service of process on BSFI are listed on Exhibit H.

#### **BSFI's Parent Company**

Our immediate parent company is Bento Nouveau Inc. ("BNI"), a Delaware corporation incorporated on October 5, 2005. Other levels of parent company are as follows (in descending order, ending with Zensho Holdings Co., Ltd.):

Name of Parent	Principal Business Address				
Zensho Holdings Co., Ltd.	8F JR Shinagawa East Bldg., 2-18-1, Konan, MINATO-KU, TKY, 108-0075, Japan				
Zensho International Limited	3 <sup>rd</sup> Floor, 1 Ashley Road, Altrincham, Cheshire, WA14 2DT, United Kingdom				
Wonderfield Topco Limited	Ground Floor, Cambridge House, Le Truchot, St. Peter Port, Guernsey, GY11WD, United Kingdom				
Zensho International Food Service Limited	3 <sup>rd</sup> Floor, 1 Ashley Road, Altrincham, Cheshire, WA 14 2DT, United Kingdom				
Zensho International UK	4 <sup>th</sup> Floor, 69 Wilson Street, London, EC2A 2BB, United				
Limited Wonderfield Group Limited	Kingdom  4 <sup>th</sup> Floor, 69 Wilson Street, London, EC2A 2BB, United Kingdom				
Wonderfield Midco 2 Limited	4 <sup>th</sup> Floor, 69 Wilson Street, London, EC2A 2BB, United Kingdom				
Wonderfield Bidco Limited	4 <sup>th</sup> Floor, 69 Wilson Street, London, EC2A 2BB, United Kingdom				
Yo! Sushi Limited	4 <sup>th</sup> Floor, 69 Wilson Street, London, EC2A 2BB, United Kingdom				
Wonderfield US Holdco, LLC Wonderfield US Holdco, Inc.	2021 Bingle Road, Houston, Texas 77055 2021 Bingle Road, Houston, Texas 77055				

#### **BSFI's Predecessors**

BSFI has no predecessors that must be disclosed in this disclosure document.

#### **BSFI's Affiliates**

Bento Nouveau, Inc. ("BNI") is both our parent and our affiliate.

"Affiliate" means an entity that controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with us, and which offers franchises in any line of business or which provides products or services to our franchisees. We have 7 affiliates required to be disclosed under this Item 1, 5 of which are direct or indirect subsidiaries of Holdco Inc.: Bento Sushi USA, Inc. ("BENTO USA"), Bento Sushi Franchise Ltd. ("BSFL"), Bento Nouveau, Inc. ("BNI"), Bento, Inc. ("BI"), and JFE Franchising, Inc. ("JFE"); and 2 of which are direct or indirect subsidiaries of Zensho Holdings Co., Ltd: Advanced Fresh Concepts Franchise Corp. ("AFC") and AFC Distribution Corp. d/b/a Wonderfield Distribution US ("Wonderfield Distribution").

Our affiliate, Bento Sushi USA Inc., is a Delaware corporation formed on August 19, 2020 is in the business of selling franchises and developing branded products under the name "BENTO SUSHI." BENTO USA's primary business is offering and selling franchises in the state of Hawaii.

Our affiliate, Bento Nouveau, Inc. ("BNI"), is a Delaware corporation incorporated on October 5, 2005.

Our affiliate, Bento Inc. ("BI"), was incorporated in Canada on June 12, 1996. Its original name was Bento Nouveau, Ltd. On May 24, 2017, its name was amended to Bento Inc. BI owns the BENTO SUSHI trademarks that it licenses to BSFI.

Our affiliate, Bento Sushi Franchise Ltd. ("BSFL"), was incorporated in Canada on May 22, 2013.

Our affiliate, JFE Franchising, Inc. ("JFE"), was incorporated in Texas on August 21, 2013; its principal address is 2021 Bingle Road, Houston, Texas 77055. JFE offers franchises in the United States under the names and marks "SNOWFOX," "SUSHIBOX," "PRIVATE SELECTION," and "SNOWFRUIT."

Our affiliate, Advanced Fresh Concepts Franchise Corp ("AFC") is a California corporation; its principal address is 19700 Mariner Avenue, Torrance, California 90503. AFC offers franchises in the United States under the names and marks "ZENSHI," "AFC," and "WILD BLUE."

Our affiliate, AFC Distribution Corp. d/b/a Wonderfield Distribution US ("Wonderfield Distribution") is a California corporation; its principal address is 19205 South Laurel Park Road, Rancho Domingo, CA 90220.

The principal place of business of Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. ("BSFI") and Bento Sushi USA, Inc. ("BENTO USA") in the United States is 2136 S. Peoria St., Chicago, IL 60608. The principal place of business of BNI, BI, BSFI, and BENTO USA in Canada is 25 Sims Crescent, Unit 1, Richmond Hill, Ontario, Canada, L4B 1C9.

#### **Description of the Franchise**

A Bento Sushi Counter will sell "Bento Sushi" branded sushi and related products authorized by us. The BENTO SUSHI franchised business will be a Sushi Counter operating under the name and mark "BENTO SUSHI" and will be located in grocery stores, retail stores and other locations (referred to as "Host Facility"). Customers will select the pre-packaged sushi meals from the Bento Sushi Counter and pay for them at the check-out counter of the Host Facility. You will not handle any money. There is no dine-in service, and the sushi meals are intended to be eaten at the customers' home or other chosen location. Customer traffic will be generated primarily by the Host Facility.

The market for goods and services offered by the franchised business is well developed and highly competitive, as more and more sushi bars and restaurants are opening and consumers have a great deal of choice as to where they can purchase sushi. You may be in competition with others offering comparable services and products to retail consumers. You will have to compete with other specialty sushi and Asian food stores and, to a lesser extent, with other outlets offering similar products. You should realize that this industry, including the retail sale of sushi, is highly competitive and such competition affects both BSFI and its franchisees.

You must comply with all applicable laws, rules and regulations of all government authorities, including but not limited to federal and state laws pertaining to wages, hours, working conditions, unlawful discrimination, sexual harassment, employment verification, record keeping, workers compensation, leaves of absence, restrictions on employment of minors and other labor laws, social security and unemployment insurance contribution requirements, disability insurance, income tax and other withholdings, contributions, deposits and reporting. You must also comply with all federal and state laws on operating a restaurant, health, safety and sanitation laws which also include health department inspections, menu and menu board labeling laws, food labeling laws, extended producer responsibility ("EPR") laws, the Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Point ("HACCP") food safety program adopted by the U.S. Food & Drug Administration and rules on handling, preparing and serving foods by people with communicable or infectious diseases. Your activities are regulated by, and you are solely responsible for complying with, at your own expense, the Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") and the United States Department of Agriculture and those federal and state laws and regulations relating to food and nutrition labeling and claims, including the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act, 21 U.S.C. §101 et seq. (the "Act"), as amended by the Affordable Care Act of 2010 and the regulations promulgated thereunder. You must also comply with the Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Point ("HACCP") food safety program adopted by the U.S. Food & Drug Administration, and rules on handling, preparing and serving foods by persons with communicable or infectious diseases. Your Sushi Counter may also be subject to laws on disposing of hazardous wastes. Some states have laws requiring you to have an employee who is certified in food safety.

There are three (3) types of Sushi Counter Businesses, defined as follows:

1. We will grant to certain qualified persons ("you") franchises to own and operate a Bento Sushi On-Site Sushi Counter Location ("On-Site Location") at a specific location, under the Bento Sushi Marks in accordance with the terms of our standard Franchise Agreement

(the "Franchise Agreement") attached as Exhibit A. An On-Site Location is a sushi counter operated on a full time basis as a department within a Host Facility. This type of Sushi operation must be open and operational, with a full-time manager (which may be Franchisee) present at all times that the Host Facility is open for business. There must be a sushi chef on premises at the On-Site Location making fresh sushi while the On-Site Location is open for business. An On-Site Location has the capacity for the production, packaging, and sale of sushi and related products. If we grant you this right, you must sign the then-current Bento Sushi On-Site Location Addendum granting you the right to own and operate a Bento Sushi On-Site Location.

The Host Facility may be a supermarket, but it may also be a university, airport, or other non-traditional venue.

2. We will grant to certain qualified persons ("you") franchises to own and operate a Bento Sushi Commissary Location ("Commissary Location") at a specific location, under the Bento Sushi Marks in accordance with the terms of our standard Franchise Agreement (the "Franchise Agreement") attached as Exhibit A. A Commissary Location is operated on a full time basis as a department within a Host Facility. This type of Sushi operation must be open and operational, with a full-time manager (which may be Franchisee) present at all times that the Host Facility is open for business. There must be a sushi chef on premises at the Commissary Location making fresh sushi while the Commissary Location is open for business. At a Commissary Location, there is no customer-facing Sushi Counter. A Commissary Location has the capacity only for the production and packaging, but not the sale, of sushi and related products. If we grant you this right, you must sign the then-current Bento Sushi Commissary Location Addendum granting you the right to own and operate a Bento Sushi Commissary Location.

The Host Facility may be a supermarket, but it may also be a university, airport, or other non-traditional venue.

3. The Satellite Sushi Counter Location is located in a Host Facility, similar to an On-Site Location or Commissary Location, except that the sushi is made at the Franchisee's On-Site Location or Commissary Location, and is delivered to the Satellite Location. Neither a manager nor a sushi chef need be present at the Satellite Location. The Satellite Location is available only for franchisees who already own an On-Site Location or Commissary Location. If we grant you this right, you must sign the thencurrent Bento Sushi Satellite Location Addendum granting you the right to own and operate a Bento Sushi Satellite Location.

#### **BSFI's Franchising and Licensing History**

BSFI has offered Bento Sushi franchises since May of 2016. BSFI has never operated a business similar to the type to be operated by you. BSFI has never conducted business in any other line of business, and it has never offered franchises in any other line of business.

#### **Affiliates' Business and Franchising History**

BENTO USA also offers franchises for retail sushi businesses in the State of Hawaii under the name and marks "BENTO SUSHI." BENTO USA has offered Bento Sushi franchises since July of 2021. As of March 31, 2025, BENTO USA had 40 franchisees in 1 state. BENTO USA also had 0 company-owned sushi businesses in the United States similar to those described in this disclosure document. BENTO USA has never conducted business in any other line of business, and it has never offered franchises in any other business.

BI operates company-owned Bento Sushi outlets, and subcontracts other Bento Sushi outlets, all located in Canada. BI has engaged in these activities since 1996. These outlets are similar to the franchised outlets offered in this disclosure document. As of March 31, 2025, BI had 250 company-owned and subcontracted outlets in Canada. In addition, BI operates 9 central production kitchens, which includes 4 in Canada and 5 in the U.S., servicing over 2,300 locations. BI has never offered franchises in any line of business.

BNI operates in the United States only. It owns company-owned Bento Sushi outlets that are similar to the franchised outlets offered in this disclosure document. BNI has engaged in these activities since 2005. BNI has never offered franchises in any line of business.

BSFL offers franchises for Bento Sushi outlets only in Canada, consisting primarily of Sushi Counter front and inline units in malls, hospitals, and universities. BSFL has since May of 2013 offered Bento Sushi franchises in this line of business, but only in Canada. As of March 31, 2025, BSFL had 30 franchised units in operation in Canada. BSFL has never operated a business of the type to be operated by you. BSFL has never conducted business in any other line of business, and it has never offered franchises in any other line of business.

In June of 2019, Wonderfield Midco 2 Limited (formerly Snowfox Midco 1, Limited) acquired the stock of JimKim Holdings Inc. ("JK Holdings"), a Delaware corporation, address 2021 Bingle Road, Houston, Texas 77055. JK Holdings is the parent company of JFE Franchising, Inc. ("JFE"), a Texas corporation, with the same address as JK Holdings. JFE franchises retail sushi businesses in the United States similar to those described in this disclosure document, but under the name and marks "JFE," and "Snowfox," "Sushibox," and "Private Selection." JFE has offered sushi franchises since October 2013. As of March 31, 2025, JFE has approximately 1,415 Snowfox franchisees in 44 states. From 2013 to the date of this disclosure document, JFE operated business of the type it franchises. As of March 31, 2025, JFE operates 55 company Snowfox locations of the type JFE franchises in the United States. JFE also offers franchises for retail fresh-cut fruit kiosks in the United States under the names and marks "JFE" and "Snowfruit," except that the franchises JFE offers are for separate departments in supermarkets, grocery stores, and other facilities instead of fulfillment centers. JFE has offered Snowfruit retail fresh-cut fruit kiosks since February of 2022. As of March 31, 2025, JFE had 1,156 Snowfruit franchisees in 27 states. JFE also had 29 company-owned Snowfruit locations of the type JFE franchises in the United States. Other than the sushi franchises and the fresh-cut fruit franchises, JFE has never offered franchises in any other business.

AFC also offers franchises for retail sushi businesses in the United States and Canada similar to those described in this disclosure document, but under the name and marks "ZENSHI," "AFC,"

and "WILD BLUE." AFC has offered ZENSHI franchises since June of 2023, AFC franchises since May of 2002, and WILD BLUE franchises since June of 2021. As of March 31, 2025, AFC had 4,128 franchised units in 50 states and the District of Columbia. AFC also had 299 company-owned sushi businesses in the United States similar to those described in this disclosure document. As of the issuance date of this disclosure document, AFC had 64 franchised units in operation in Canada. AFC has never conducted business in any other line of business, and it has never offered franchises in any other business.

Wonderfield Distribution sells products to our franchisees. Wonderfield Distribution has never operated a business similar to the type of business you will operate and has never offered franchises in any line of business.

#### ITEM 2 BUSINESS EXPERIENCE

#### <u>President and CEO – DAVID S. JONES</u>

Mr. Jones has been President and CEO of BI, BSFI, BNI, and Bento Sushi USA Inc., in Richmond Hill, Ontario, Canada, since July 2022. He has served in various positions for BI since January 2009, including most recently as Senior Vice President-Operations for BI in Markham, Ontario, Canada from July 2016 to July 2022.

#### <u>Senior Vice President – Brand Development – ERICA GALE</u>

Ms. Gale has been Senior Vice President – Brand Development of BI, BSFI, BNI, and Bento Sushi USA, Inc. in Richmond Hill, Ontario, Canada, since July 2017.

#### <u>Vice President – Foodservice – **ADAM J. FRIEDMAN**</u>

Mr. Friedman has been Vice President – Foodservice for BSFI and BNI in Chicago, Illinois since July 2018.

The following individuals are employed by our affiliate Bento Nouveau, Inc. ("BNI") but provide services to us:

#### <u>Franchising Program Manager – ALEXANDER J. GALE</u>

Mr. Gale has been Franchising Program Manager for BNI in Richmond Hill, Ontario, Canada since May 2024. Prior to May 2024, Mr. Gale was a full-time student at Queen's University in Kingston, Ontario, Canada.

#### <u>Area Manager – JIM KAWAMOTO</u>

Mr. Kawamoto has been Area Manager of BNI in Chicago, Illinois since February 2023. From June 2022 to January 2023, he was Area Kitchen Manager of Hickam Harbor LLC in Honolulu, Hawaii. From September 2021 to May 2022, he served in a State of Hawaii cafeteria in

Honolulu, Hawaii. From May 2021 to August 2021, he served as Factory Manager of Cookies in Paradise in Pearl City, Hawaii. From May 2019 to March 2021, he served as Sous Chef for Flying Food Group in Honolulu, Hawaii.

#### <u>Area Manager – KYUNGTAE KOO</u>

Mr. Koo has been Area Manager of BNI in Chicago, Illinois since August 2022. From July 2019 to August 2022, he served as Training Specialist for BNI in Bridgewater, New Jersey.

#### Area Manager – JASON MATTHEW MORRIS

Mr. Morris has been Area Manager of BNI in Chicago, Illinois since August 2023. From November 2020 to August 2023, he served as Regional Director for Goodwill Dallas in Dallas, Texas.

#### **ITEM 3 LITIGATION**

No litigation is required to be disclosed in this Item.

#### **ITEM 4 BANKRUPTCY**

No bankruptcy is required to be disclosed in this Item.

The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.

# ITEM 5 INITIAL FEES

#### **Initial Franchise Fees**

In the event the exact location and type of your Sushi Counter are determined at the time you sign the Franchise Agreement, you must pay an initial non-refundable franchise fee, payable upon execution of the Franchise Agreement. The initial franchise fee shall be fully earned when you pay it to us. The amount of the Initial Fee ranges from \$2,000 to \$100,000, depending on many factors. Those factors include:

- The type of Sushi Counter you open, from the following options:

Bento Sushi On-Site Location Franchise Bento Sushi Commissary Location Franchise

- Whether your Sushi Counter is located in a "non-traditional venue," which includes airports, university campuses, hospitals, office buildings, or other location that is different from the typical grocery store setting.
- Certain characteristics of your location, including geographical area, people population, traffic patterns, demographics of income, age, and mobility, and other characteristics that we determine.

You and we will mutually agree on the initial Franchise Fee, which will be filled out in the final-form Franchise Agreement which you will receive at least 7 days before you sign it. If we cannot agree on the initial Franchise Fee, we will not grant a Bento Sushi franchise to you.

We do not charge an initial franchise fee for a Bento Sushi Satellite Location Franchise.

We offer qualified franchisee financing of up to 100% of the initial franchise fee and opening orders; see Item 10 and Exhibit L.

<u>Additional Fees and Pre-Opening Purchases:</u> The following fees and purchases apply to each of the types of sushi counters purchased:

*The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.* 

#### **Ingredients, Packaging Items, and Labels**

You must purchase all food ingredients (with the exception of fresh produce), packaging items, and labels from Wonderfield Distribution for use in your business. The range for these purchases is \$5,000 to \$10,000. You must pay us the purchase price when we bill you.

#### **Bento Operating Tablet**

You must purchase from us or BNI a Bento Operating Tablet at an estimated cost of \$1,900 to \$3,000 and depends on whether you purchase a brand new or pre-owned Bento Operating Tablet. You must pay us the purchase price when we bill you.

#### **Equipment/Smallware**

You must purchase other equipment and smallware (rice cooker, utensils) from an approved supplier, which may be us or our affiliate. If you purchase these items from us or BNI, you must pay us the purchase price when we bill you. We estimate the cost of the equipment and smallware to be between \$2,000 and \$5,000.

#### **Manual Lease Fee**

You must pay us a \$500 manual lease fee, for each SOP/HACCP Manual we provide to you, upon receipt of each manual. The manual lease fee you pay is refunded to you when you return the manuals to us on termination or expiration of your agreement.

#### **Local Business License and Permits**

If we have obtained your business license and permits for your Sushi Counter, you must reimburse us the amounts we paid. Payment is due at least 14 days before you commence business. If you reimburse us for amounts we pay for your business license and permits, we estimate the cost to be between \$100 and \$1,000.

#### **On-Site Training Fee**

We will furnish you training on-site at your Sushi Counter just before you open for business. The length of time for on-site training is determined by the Director of Training. Based on the type, volume, menu offering, and non-traditional venue, the training can range from 1 to 10 days. The training fee for on-site training is \$2,000.

#### ServSafe Food Protection Training and Certification

Before you open for business, you and all your employees must attend and pass ServSafe Food Protection training and obtain certification. The cost is estimated at \$150 to \$200 per person to be trained and certified. The training and certification is available through us or a third party. The total cost is \$150 to \$400, for 1 or 2 persons.

#### Uniforms

Before you open for business, you must purchase from us, an affiliate, or designated supplier at least 2 uniforms for each owner or employee who will work in the Sushi Counter. The uniforms contain our logoed mark. The cost is \$200 for 2 uniforms, and \$100 for each additional uniform. You typically purchase 2 uniforms for each operating owner or employee, so the cost for uniforms ranges from \$200 to \$400 (for 1 or 2 operating owner(s) or employee(s)).

#### **Branded Signage and Point-of-Sale Materials**

Before you open for business, you must purchase from BNI branded signage and point-of-sale materials. These include menu boards, signage holders, sampling stands, and brand/logo signage. The cost depends on what you order and ranges from \$100 to \$750.

#### Refundability

None of the above fees in this Item 5 is refundable, except for the Manual Lease Fee, which we return to you if you return the Manual to us in good condition upon termination or expiration of your Franchise Agreement.

#### Variances in Franchise Fees.

During our most recent fiscal year (ended March 31, 2025), we did not charge any initial fees outside the ranges disclosed in this Item 5. However, we have in the past, and we reserve the right to in the future, reduce the initial franchise fee in circumstances where we are unable to find a franchisee for a location and/or the location was a high priority for our Host Facility.

The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.

# ITEM 6 OTHER FEES

Name of Fee/ Expenditure	Amount	<b>Due Date</b>	Remarks
Host Facility's Margin	Up to 50% of your Gross Sales, based on our agreement with the Host Facility.	Upon completion of each week's sales	This is the compensation you pay the Host Facility for having your Sushi Counter in its facility.  We will describe the current formula for your Host Facility in an Addendum to your Franchise Agreement.
Host Facility Produce Withholding	Actual Costs	Upon completion of each week's sales	In some cases, you will purchase produce from the Host Facility directly. This is the compensation you pay the Host Facility for the actual costs of produce purchases.
Ingredient and Supply Purchases	Varies	When billed	Payable for food and other purchases you make from us.
Royalty Withholding	10% of your Gross Sales	Deducted weekly	We withhold your Royalty from your Gross Sales before remitting the Adjusted Net Sales to you. See Note 2.
Insurance Withholding	0.75% of your Gross Sales	Deducted weekly	We withhold your Insurance from your Gross Sales before remitting the Adjusted Net Sales to you. See Note 2.  You must have commercial liability insurance through our group policy. See Note 3.
Failure to attend training	\$250	5 days after training was scheduled	Applicable if training missed without giving us 48 hours' prior notice of cancellation

Name of Fee/		D. D.	B 1
Expenditure	Amount	<b>Due Date</b>	Remarks
Host Facility Rebate	Up 10% of Gross Sales; currently between 3% and 5%	Deducted weekly	This is additional consideration charged by the Host Facility for having your Sushi Counter in its facility.  We will describe the current formula for your Host Facility in an Addendum to your Franchise
Branded signage and other point-of-sale materials	\$100 - \$750	15 days after ordered	Agreement.  Prices vary depending on the supplier. These include T-stands, LED displays and signs.
Local Business License and Permits	\$100-\$1,000	After license is received	Will be deducted from your next payment
Lost Manual Fee	\$500	When billed	Payable only if you lose or destroy your copy of the Manual. The fee will be deducted by us from your next payment
Uniforms	\$100 each	When billed	Payable if you need additional uniforms after you commence business. You purchase uniforms from Wonderfield Distribution or BNI.
Customer Satisfaction Fee	Up to \$1,000	On demand	Charge to compensate us for our efforts in addressing and resolving customer complaints against you.
Default Charge Fees	\$200 - \$1,000, per hour, day, or violation, as applicable.	On demand	Payable if you default on the provisions of the operating manual or franchise agreement. See Note 4.

Name of Fee/ Expenditure	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Early Termination Fee	\$10,000 per Location	On demand	Payable if you (i) cease operations of the Sushi Counter, (ii)abandon the Location, or (iii) this Agreement or any addendum thereto is terminated by us for cause before the expiration date of the Franchise Agreement
Website and Data Fee	\$100 per month per location	Monthly	Fee for accessing our website and programs offered for conducting business such as submitting PO, Audits, Training Materials, and Electronic Documents
Renewal Fee	Equal to the greater of: (i) the franchise fee initially paid by the franchisee or (ii) what the franchise fee would be if the location were sold as a new location, based on factors we use in calculating initial franchise fees, not to exceed \$100,000.	Upon renewal	
Transfer Fee for Transfer to a Third Party	\$1,000 to \$10,000 per location	When you request our consent to transfer to a third party	Fee must be paid for each location to be transferred to a third party
Transfer Fee for Transfer to Entity Controlled by Franchisee	\$250	Upon request	You must pay us a transfer fee of \$250 if, subsequent to execution of the Franchise Agreement, you transfer your interest in the Franchisee Agreement to a newly formed entity controlled by you

Name of Fee/ Expenditure	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Additional Operating Assistance	\$250 per day per representative, plus reimbursement for travel, lodging, meals and personnel compensation for our trainers	Upon request	Payable if you request and we agree to provide additional on-site training
Management Fee	\$250 per day per representative, plus reimbursement for travel, lodging, meals and personnel compensation for our trainers	Upon request	Payable if we have to operate/manage your business for any period of time
Request for approval of New Product/Supplier	\$200 – \$500	On demand	Payable if you request our approval for a new product or supplier
National Marketing Fund	Up to 2% of your Gross Sales	Weekly, when the Royalty Withholding Fee is due	Payable once the Fund is formed and operational
Audit Costs	Reimbursement of our costs	When billed	If we discover during an audit on your payroll and/or taxes that you have failed to pay any taxes due, you must reimburse us our costs of the audit, plus 10% of taxes we pay on your behalf
Lab and QA Test Fees	Up to \$350 per location	When billed	Payable after Quality Assurance audit/lab test is completed
Late Fee	10% of past due amounts	On demand	

Name of Fee/ Expenditure	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Interest on Payments Due	15% per annum or the maximum allowed by law, whichever is lower	On demand	Payable on past due amounts
Administrative Fee	10%	On demand	10% of amount of taxes or insurance premiums we pay on your behalf
Reproduction, service and handling charge	Up to \$100 per shipment	When billed	You must pay this fee for our mailing and reproduction costs in sending you written materials, such as manuals and marketing materials.
Attorney's Fee	Our actual costs	As incurred	Payable to us if we prevail in any action against you or if we have to bring suit to collect payments due us under the Promissory Note
Indemnification	Our actual costs	As incurred	You must reimburse us for any liability or cost incurred by it by reason of your operation of the Sushi Counter.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "Gross Sales" are the receipts, sales and revenues from the sale of all products from the Franchisee's Sushi Counter, excluding sales taxes, credits or refunds.

All fees are uniformly imposed by and are payable to us or our affiliates. All fees are non-refundable. All fees apply to each of the franchises offered unless so noted.

We will cover your location under our group insurance policy, then deduct your portion of our premium costs calculated based on sales (current rate .75% of Gross Sales, but we may revise the rate from time to time as we determine). Your portion of the premium will be deducted weekly.

You do not receive direct payments from the sales of your products at the Sushi Counter. All sales will be through cash registers owned or operated by the Host Facility. The Host Facility forwards payments of your sales to us, less the Host Facility Margin and Host Facility Produce

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> You shall pay a Royalty Fee of 10% of your weekly Gross Sales on all your Bento Sushi Counters, including any Satellites you operate.

Withholding. We deduct from the amount we receive from the Host Facility your Royalty Withholding, Insurance Withholding, Host Facility Rebate, plus any other amounts you owe us or our affiliates, including but not limited to ingredient and supply purchases. We remit the balance ("Adjusted Net Sales") to you. We will pay you the Adjusted Net Sales within 42 days after we receive the sales report and payment from the Host Facility. Therefore, you may not receive your first payment from us until 42 days after your Sushi Counter opens for business. On occasion some Host Facilities pay on a basis other than weekly, such as biweekly or monthly. In those cases, we adjust the timing of payments to you. Our sole responsibility is to remit to you the Adjusted Net Sales based on amounts we actually receive from the Host Facility. We have no responsibility to pay you Adjusted Net Sales on amounts not received by the Host Facility. If we pay your Adjusted Net Sales for any given week before receiving payment from the Host Facility, and the Host Facility does not pay us as required, you must reimburse us the amounts paid to you. You must also reimburse us any amounts paid to you, if we discover that amounts were paid in error.

#### <sup>4</sup>Note our Default Charges below:

Violation/Non-Compliance	Fee
Franchisee fails to open Sushi Counter for business	\$1,000 per day
Food Safety (included, but not limited to product quality, recipe	\$500 per violation
adherence, shelf life dating, expired product, labeling, temperature	
control)	
Failed to complete logbook or record	\$500 per day
Maintained false logbook or record	\$500 per day
Failed to maintain the cleanliness of Full Service Location	\$200 per day
Inappropriate use of Approved Product/Ingredients	\$500 per violation
Failure to Sample during mandatory hours	\$200 per day
Failure to offer Complete Menu	\$200 per day
Failure to participate with Promotional Product or Menu Offering	\$200 per day
Operating with expired /or lack of Food Handler Certification	\$200 per day
Failure to wear complete Uniform	\$200 per day
Failure to maintain the operating hours required by Host Facility	\$200 per hour

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> We will cover your location under our group insurance policy, then deduct your portion of our premium costs calculated based on sales (current rate .75% of Gross Sales, but we may revise the rate from time to time as we determine). Your portion of the premium will be deducted weekly.

# ITEM 7 ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT YOUR ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

# **On-Site Location or Commissary Location**

Type of Expenditure	Amount- Range Estimated	Method of Payment	When Payable	To Whom Payment is Made
Initial Franchise Fee <sup>1</sup>	\$2,000 - \$100,000	Lump sum	When you sign the franchise agreement	Us
Security Deposit, Rent, Leasehold Improvements, Utilities <sup>2</sup>	\$0	N/A	N/A	N/A
Small Equipment/Signage/ Furniture/Fixtures <sup>3</sup>	\$2,000 - \$5,000	As incurred	As agreed	Our Affiliate or Approved Suppliers
Computer System and Bento Operating Tablet <sup>4</sup>	\$1,900 - \$3,500	As incurred	As agreed	Us or our Affiliate
Initial Inventory <sup>5</sup>	\$5,500 - \$15,000	As incurred	As agreed	Our Affiliate, Approved Suppliers or Designated Suppliers
On-Site Training Fee <sup>6</sup>	\$2,000	Lump Sum	2 days prior to commencement of training	Us
Travel and Living Costs During Training <sup>6</sup>	\$0	N/A	N/A	N/A
Professional Fees <sup>7</sup>	\$500 - \$1,500	As incurred	As incurred	Professional advisors
Business License Fees & Permits <sup>8</sup>	\$100 - \$1,000	As arranged	As incurred	Us or regulatory agencies
ServSafe Food Protection Manager Training and Certification <sup>9</sup>	\$150 - \$400	As arranged	As agreed	Us or 3 <sup>rd</sup> party trainer and certifier
Initial SOP/HACCP manual lease fees <sup>10</sup>	\$500	As arranged	Deducted from first payment	Us
Background, Credit and Drug test <sup>11</sup>	\$250 - \$500	As arranged	When you sign the franchise agreement	3 <sup>rd</sup> party vendor
Uniforms <sup>12</sup>	\$200 - \$400	As arranged	As incurred	Our Affiliate or Approved Supplier
Branded Signage and Other Point-Of-Sale Items <sup>13</sup>	\$100 - \$750	As incurred	As Agreed	Our Affiliate or Approved Supplier
Additional Funds (1st 3 months) <sup>14</sup>	\$5,000 - \$15,000	As incurred	As incurred	You determine
TOTAL ESTIMATED INITIAL	\$20,200 - \$145,550			

INVESTMENT <sup>15</sup>	

#### **Satellite Location**

Type of Expenditure	Amount- Range Estimated	Method of Payment	When Payable	To Whom Payment is Made
Initial Franchise Fee <sup>1</sup>	\$0	Lump sum	When you sign the franchise agreement	Us
Security Deposit, Rent, Leasehold Improvements, Utilities <sup>2</sup>	\$0	N/A	N/A	N/A
Branded Signage and Other Point-Of-Sale Items <sup>13</sup>	\$100 - \$750	As incurred	As agreed	Us or approved supplier
Ice Packs and Coolers <sup>16</sup>	\$100 - \$500	As incurred	As arranged	3 <sup>rd</sup> party vendors
Vehicle <sup>17</sup>	\$100 - \$750	As incurred	As arranged	Vehicle lessor, gas stations
Additional Funds (1st 3 months) <sup>18</sup>	\$1,000 - \$5,000	As incurred	As incurred	You determine
TOTAL ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT <sup>15</sup>	\$1,300 - \$7,000			

A Satellite Location is a self-serve Counter where the food products are made at your On-Site Location and delivered to the Satellite Counter. You will have no employees at the Satellite Location. That means for a Satellite Location, you will not need equipment, furniture, fixtures, signage, a Bento Operating Tablet, inventory, training, a business license or permits, ServSafe training or certification, our manual, background or drug checks, or uniforms.

These tables provide estimates for the On-Site Location or Commissary Location and the Satellite Location. The tables estimate your initial investment from the period before your Sushi Counter opens for business, through the first 3 months of operation. We used our affiliate's 3 years of experience in opening and operating company-owned Sushi Counters in the United States to make these estimates. These are only estimates. Unless indicated otherwise, all amounts payable are non-refundable. See item 10 for financing we provide.

#### Footnotes:

- (1) The initial franchise fee ranges from \$2,000 to \$100,000 for a Bento Sushi On-Site Location Franchise or Bento Sushi Commissary Location Franchise. We do not charge an initial franchise fee for a Bento Sushi Satellite Location Franchise.
- (2) Security Deposit, Rent, Leasehold Improvements, Utilities. The Host Facility will perform the leasehold improvements at its cost. You are not required to pay a security deposit, rent

- or utilities. The Host Facility is compensated for these items from the Host Facility Margin, which is its percentage share of your Gross Sales, as set forth in the Host Facility Agreement between the Host Facility and BSFI or its affiliate.
- (3) Small Equipment/Signage/Furniture/Fixtures. The Host Facility will usually purchase and own the display case(s), signage, refrigerator, ice machine, preparation tables, storage racks, sinks and similar equipment. The estimates shown are your costs of purchasing smallware and additional equipment consisting of items like a rice cooker, storage containers, utensils, pricing guns, thermometer, and related items. For the Satellite Location, you will only need to purchase signage; the other items are not needed for the Satellite Sushi Counter.
- (4) The estimated cost for each Bento Operating Tablet is \$1,900 to \$3,000. For the Satellite Location you do not need to purchase an additional Bento Operating Tablet. You also must have access to or purchase a computer capable of logging into our portal for access to information on products, training materials, and day-to-day communication. If you do not already have access to a computer meeting our requirements, the estimated cost to purchase this computer is \$300 to \$500.
- (5) The estimated cost for opening food inventory depends on the extensiveness of the menu your Sushi Counter offers and the anticipated volume of sales you will experience. You must purchase most food ingredients (with the exception of fresh produce), packaging items, and labels from our Affiliate.
- (6) Currently, we furnish you an initial training program which is conducted on-line. We will also conduct in-person opening training at your Bento Sushi Counter around the time of opening. You must pay the on-site training fee of \$2,000. Since the initial training program is conducted on-line and in-person at your Bento Sushi Counter, we do not estimate that you will have travel costs to attend the initial training program.
- (7) You may incur professional fees in retaining attorneys and/or accountants.
- (8) Estimated costs for retail food licenses and business licenses which typically must be obtained from the City, County and/or State. At our election, we have the right, but no obligation, to obtain any required licenses and permits in your name. You grant us a power of attorney to apply for any required licenses, permits and any renewals of these for your food service counter(s). You reimburse us for any costs and fees incurred by us in applying for these licenses and/or permits on your behalf, plus a 10% administrative fee.
- (9) Before you open for business, you and all your employees must attend and pass ServSafe Food Protection training and obtain certification. The cost is estimated at \$150 \$200 per person to be trained and certified. The low estimate is based on 1 person being trained and certified; the high range is based on 2 persons being trained and certified.
- (10) You must pay us a manual lease fee for each SOP/HACCP Manual we provide to you. The Manual includes SOP (Standard Operating Procedures for a Bento Sushi Counter) and

policies and procedures relating to Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Point ("HACCP") food safety program adopted by the U.S. Food & Drug Administration, and rules on handling, preparing and serving foods by persons with communicable or infectious diseases. The manual lease fee you pay is refunded to you when you return the manuals to us on termination or expiration of your agreement.

- (11) If we request, you must obtain a background, credit, drug, and/or tuberculosis or other chemical and disease testing. The low estimate of \$250 is for 1 person, and the high estimate of \$500 is for 2 persons subject to these checks, tests, and investigations. If you fail any required drug, tuberculosis or other chemical and disease testing (which we or the Host Facility requires) or any criminal background investigation we may cancel the franchise agreement and keep the fees paid to us.
- (12) You must purchase 2 uniforms for each employee who will work at your Sushi Counter. The low estimate is based on 1 employee, and the high estimate is based on 2 employees.
- (13) You must purchase from our affiliate, BNI, branded signage, and other point-of-sale materials. These include a showcase mat, allergy signage, shelf logo, a T-stand, and posters.
- (14) We recommend that you have some additional funds for opening cash and expenses to cover 3 months of operations, employee salaries (excluding yourself), supplies, insurance (see Item 6), administrative costs and funds of on-going inventory purchases. You should not assume that you will break even by the end of the 3 month period, and you may need amounts in excess of the estimated amounts before your business breaks even. <a href="NOTE">NOTE</a>: These figures do not include draw or salary for you. You should have additional sources for payment of personal living expenses.
- (15) These figures are estimates and we cannot guarantee that you will not have additional expenses in starting your Sushi Counter. Your costs will depend on factors such as how closely you follow our methods and procedures, your business management and marketing experience, local economic conditions, the local market for your products and services, the prevailing wage rates, competition, and the sales level reached during the first 3 months.

#### #18 and 19 apply only to the Satellite Location

- (16) For the Satellite Location, you will need to purchase coolers and ice packs to allow you to transport the food from your On-Site Location or Commissary Location to your Satellite Location.
- (17) For the Satellite Location, you will need access to a vehicle to transport the food from your On-Site Location or Commissary Location to your Satellite Location. The low estimate assumes you already have a vehicle, and that you need only incur the cost of fuel. The high estimate assumes you rent a vehicle.

- (18) <u>Financing for Initial Franchise Fee and Initial Inventory Order.</u> We may offer financing to qualified franchisees for up to 100% of their initial franchise fee and the initial inventory order, on the following terms.
  - (a) Amount of Financing. Up to 100% of the amounts set forth above.
  - (b) Down Payment: \$2,000
  - (c) <u>Annual Percentage Interest Rate</u>. You pay interest at the rate of 7.5% per annum.
  - (d) Administrative Charge. You also pay an administrative charge equal to the greater of (a) 10% per month of the amount due until the total amount of this Note is paid; or (b) \$100.00 total (exclusive of any late charges or the Default Interest Rate, if applicable).
  - (e) <u>Term</u>. 4 to 30 weeks
  - (f) <u>Estimated loan payments</u> depend on the amount financed.

The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.

#### ITEM 8 RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES

In order to maintain the high standards of the Bento Sushi Counters, you must use in the development and operation of the Sushi Counter only those brands and models of equipment, fixtures, display items, merchandise, materials and supplies for use in operation of the Sushi Counter which meet our specifications and quality standards and/or are purchased from suppliers we approve. You must purchase all food and drink products from suppliers we approve. We reserve the right to require that certain food and drink products or additional ingredients be purchased exclusively from us, our affiliates or other designated sources in the future.

We may provide you a list of approved products, brands, and/or suppliers for food products and other items necessary to operate the Sushi Counter(s), identifying manufacturers, brands, suppliers, and products and services that we have approved to be carried or used in the Bento Sushi System. We may revise the list at any time. Your suppliers must agree to deliver their products to the location of your sushi counter. Any exceptions to this delivery requirement must be consented to in writing by us, in which event, you may pick up your order from the supplier's facility.

You shall use only items or ingredients that conform to our specifications and quality standards and/or are purchased from suppliers we approved (which may include Franchisor and/or its Affiliates). If you propose to offer at your Sushi Counter(s) any brand of product, or to use any item or ingredient not then approved by us or to purchase from a supplier not then designated by us as an approved supplier, you shall first submit your request in writing to us before making any purchase. You shall pay us a reasonable charge for the cost of inspection and evaluation, including a reasonable amount for our costs of personnel to conduct the inspection and evaluation. You shall submit samples and other information that we require for examination and/or testing or to otherwise determine if the product or proposed supplier meets our specifications and quality standards. Our Senior Vice President of Procurement will research the supplier to determine the quality of products and check the supplier's references. We will communicate to you within 30 days our determination on whether we approve the supplier or item for your use. We may impose limits on the number of suppliers and/or brands for any ingredient or food or beverage product used or served by the Sushi Counter. We do not make available to you or your proposed supplier our criteria for products. We are not under any obligation to approve the requested product or supplier and you must comply with our decision. We reserve the right to re-inspect facilities and products of any supplier and to revoke any approval previously given. We may also revoke approval if we receive any complaints on quality of ingredients, or if we find a better or more cost effective supplier.

All goods and services used in operating the Sushi Counter(s) that are not specifically required to be purchased according to our approved suppliers list, shall conform to specifications and standards that we establish. We may modify the minimum standards and specifications and/or the list of approved brands and/or suppliers. You shall also comply with any source restrictions imposed by the Host Facility to maintain quality control or an identifiable source for products in the event of product recalls.

For each Bento Sushi Counter, you must purchase from us or our affiliate a Bento operating tablet ("Bento Operating Tablet"). The purpose of the Bento Operating Tablet is for you to print

labels, with applicable prices, for the pre-packaged sushi meals and other food products, and other functions as we prescribe from time to time.

We may develop proprietary or private-labeled products for the Sushi Counter. To monitor the manufacture, packaging, processing and sale of these products we shall: (a) manufacture, supply and sell the proprietary or private labeled products to franchisees; and/or (b) disclose the designs or specifications of these products to a limited number of suppliers whom we will authorize to make them to our specifications and to sell them to franchisees. You acknowledge that you will be required to purchase the proprietary or private labeled products from us, or from a limited number of suppliers we designate.

Our affiliate, Wonderfield Distribution, is currently the only designated supplier of (1) all food ingredients (excluding fresh produce), including but not limited to seafood protein ingredients, rice, rice vinegar, soy sauce, and nori, (2) all packaging items, (3) labels, and (4) uniforms. We are currently the only designated supplier of the Bento Operating Tablet.

In some cases, the Host Facility may be the designated supplier for fresh produce.

As of the date of this Franchise Disclosure Document, there are no other goods, services, supplies, fixtures, equipment, inventory, or computer systems which you must purchase from us or any designees. However, we reserve the right to require you to purchase additional items from us or our designated source in the future. We or our affiliates may derive revenue or other material consideration from your purchases from us or our designated source in the future.

In fiscal 2025 ended March 31, 2025, we derived \$0 or 0.0% of our total revenue of \$1,286,242 in fiscal year 2025 from the sale of goods and services to our franchisees. These figures are from our audited financial statements for the period ended March 31, 2025.

In fiscal year 2025 ended March 31, 2025, our affiliates derived \$68,578 in revenue from the purchase of goods or services by our franchisees.

These purchases which must be made in accordance with our specifications or from suppliers approved by us represents approximately 5% to 15% of your total purchases in establishing your Sushi Counter and approximately 5% to 15% of your total expenses in operating the Sushi Counter.

None of our officers have an ownership interest in any approved suppliers.

There are no purchasing or distribution cooperatives. We have negotiated, and may in the future negotiate, arrangements with suppliers for the purchase of food products to be offered by our Franchisees.

We do not provide material benefits to you based on your purchase of particular products or services or use of particular suppliers.

You must maintain the following insurance coverages with limits that are set forth in the Franchise Agreement: commercial general liability insurance, workers' compensation, employer's

liability, and other insurance to meet statutory requirements. If you have a Satellite Unit, you must maintain automobile liability insurance for owned and non-owned automobiles, including personal injury, wrongful death, and property damage.

We will provide you commercial general liability insurance for the Sushi Counter under our group insurance policy and deduct your portion of the premium costs on a weekly basis. Your premium is calculated on the amount of sales at the Franchisee's Sushi Counter.

All insurance policies must be issued by an insurance carrier or insurance carriers acceptable to us and must contain a waiver of the insurance company's right of subrogation against us, and must provide that we will receive 30 days' prior written notice of termination, expiration, or cancellation of the policy. You must submit to us upon request a copy of the certificate of or other evidence of the renewal or extension of each insurance policy.

We can require you to obtain different or additional kinds of insurance and may increase the amount of coverage required. You must name on each insurance policy described in this paragraph both the Host Facility and Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. (25 Sims Crescent, Unit 1, Richmond Hill, Ontario, Canada, L4B 1C9) as additional insured on a primary basis. The policy must provide for 30 days' prior written notice to us of any material modification, cancellation or expiration of the policy unless prohibited by local insurance regulations.

The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.

# ITEM 9. FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS

This table lists your principal obligations under the franchise and other agreements. It will help you find more detailed information about your obligations in these agreements and in other items of this disclosure document.

Obligation	Section in Franchise Agreement (unless otherwise specified)	Item in Franchise Disclosure Document
a. Site Selection and acquisition/lease	3.1.	11
b. Pre-opening purchases/leases	5.1, 11.17, 11.18, 11.19	5, 7, 8
c. Site development and other pre-opening requirements	Not Applicable	7, 11
d. Initial and ongoing training	11.25, 11.26, 11.27, 11.28, 11.29	6, 11, 15
e. Opening	Not Applicable	11
f. Fees	9	5, 6, 7
g. Compliance standards /Operations Manual	11.1	8, 11, 14, 16
h. Trademarks and proprietary information	4, 5, 6	11, 13, 14
i. Restrictions on products/services	11.4, 11.9, 11.10 11.11	8, 16
j. Warranty and customer service requirements	11.23	16
k. Territorial development	Not Applicable	Not Applicable
1. Ongoing product/service purchases	11.9, 11.10, 11.11	8, 16
m. Maintenance, appearance and remodeling	11.2	8
n. Insurance	12	6, 7, 8
o. Advertising	8	6, 7, 11
p. Indemnification	4.4, 12.2	6, 13
q. Owner's participation/ management staffing	11.16, On-Site Addendum Sec. 6, Satellite Addendum Sec. 8.	15
r. Records/reports	10	6
s. Inspections/audits	10.4	6, 11
t. Transfer	15	6, 17
u. Renewal	13	6, 17
v. Post-termination obligations	17	17
w. Non-competition covenants	6.4	17
x. Dispute resolution	18.9	17

#### **ITEM 10. FINANCING**

We may offer financing to qualified franchisees for up to 100% of their initial franchise fee and the initial inventory order. The financing terms for this type of financing are as follows, as well as in the Promissory Note attached as Exhibit L to this disclosure document.

- 1) Amount of Financing. Up to 100% of the amounts set forth above.
- 2) Down Payment: \$2,000
- 3) Annual Percentage Interest Rate. You pay interest at the rate of 7.5% per annum.
- 4) <u>Administrative Charge.</u> You also pay an administrative charge equal to the greater of (a) 10% per month of the amount due until the total amount of this Note is paid; or (b) \$100.00 total (exclusive of any late charges or the Default Interest Rate, if applicable).
- 5) Term. 4 to 30 weeks
- 6) <u>Guaranty</u>. All the owners of the Franchisee entity must sign a personal guaranty and be personally obligated under the Promissory Note.
- 7) Security. None
- 8) Prepayment. You may prepay the Note with no penalty.
- 9) <u>Liability Upon Default</u>. Upon default, we may, without notice, demand or presentment, declare the entire principal balance of the note immediately due and payable. This balance shall bear an interest rate of 15% per year. You must pay all of our costs and expenses of collection, including reasonable attorneys' fees, court costs and expenses.
- 10) <u>Late Charges</u>. If we have not received the full amount of any weekly payment within 5 days of its due date, we will charge a late charge fee in the amount of 10% of the overdue weekly payment
- 11) Loss of Legal Rights Upon Default. Upon default, you waive your right to presentment, demand for payment, protest, notice of dishonor, notice of protest and notice of default of the note
- 12) Conditions. You must meet our credit requirements.

If you enter into a financing agreement with us, you will authorize us to deduct, from the Adjusted Net Sales owed to you as a result of your operation of your Bento Sushi Counter, an amount sufficient to meet your weekly loan payment and interest.

We do not offer other direct or indirect financing. We do not finance any debt to a 3<sup>rd</sup> party. We do not guarantee your note, lease or obligation. We do not have any intent to sell, assign or discount to a 3<sup>rd</sup> party all or part of the Promissory Note.

The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.

# ITEM 11 FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS AND TRAINING

Except as listed below, we need not provide any assistance to you.

#### **Before Opening of the Sushi Counter**

We will provide the following services and guidance in connection with the establishment of your Sushi Counter, except as noted:

Typically, we will already have arranged with a grocery store chain or other retail establishments ("Host Facilities") that we consider suitable for Bento Sushi Counters. We or our affiliate enter into an agreement with the Host Facilities ("Host Facility Agreement") to establish the terms and conditions for the operation of Bento Sushi Counters in the Host Facilities' premises. At the time you sign your Franchise Agreement, we will offer you 1 or more specific Host Facilities within which to open your Bento Sushi Counter. (Section 3.1, Franchise Agreement). Neither you nor we will own, lease, or sublease the premises where your Sushi Counter is located. The Host Facility will be the owner or lessee of the store within which your Sushi Counter is located. The Host Facility Agreement includes financial terms, which are generally a percentage of your Gross Sales, as consideration for the operation of your Sushi Counter within the Host Facility. You do not sign a lease or sublease, but you must comply with the Host Facility Agreement. The Host Facility performs the necessary build-out, constructing, remodeling, equipping, fixturing, and decorating the space for your Sushi Counter, according to our specifications and requirements.

If we have not entered into a Host Facility Agreement prior to your signing the Franchise Agreement with us, we will endeavor to identify a suitable location for your business (Exhibit B of Franchise Agreement).

We may obtain your business license and permits for you (Section 11.15., Franchise Agreement).

We will enter into the applicable Addendum to your Franchise Agreement, designating the type of your Sushi Counter (Section 3.1, Franchise Agreement).

We will furnish you, your managers, and your other employees an initial training program, as described below in this Item 11 (Section 11.25, Franchise Agreement).

We will provide you ongoing advice and support on operating the business. We will develop new products, services, techniques and other enhancements to your business (Sections 7.1 and 11.23, Franchise Agreement).

We will lease you a Bento Operations Manual (the "Operations Manual") (Section 5.1., Franchise Agreement).

We will sell you the Bento Operating Tablet that you will use to print labels for your food products, records sales, receive and send emails, access the web, submit purchase orders online

and to obtain information on new products, product specifications and other information we designate (Section 11.19., Franchise Agreement)

We will sell you your initial supply of employee uniforms (Section 11.17., Franchise Agreement).

We may sell you your initial supply of ingredients and smallware (Sections 11.14 and 11.19., Franchise Agreement).

#### Site Selection and Sushi Counter Opening

At the time you sign the Franchise Agreement, the location of your Sushi Counter may or may not be identified.

If at the time you sign the Franchise Agreement, the exact location and type of your Sushi Counter are not determined, we will sign Exhibit "B," Addendum when Location Not Determined. We will then endeavor to search for a suitable location and type of Sushi Counter for you to operate. There is no time limit or deadline for us to determine the location and type of your Sushi Counter. If we propose a location for your Sushi Counter, and you do not find it acceptable, we will continue to search for a location acceptable to you. In no event are any fees paid by you refundable under any circumstances.

Once the location and type are determined, the parties will complete the applicable Addenda for Franchisee's Sushi Counters, including the exact location, based on the type of Sushi Counter (On-Site Location or Satellite Location, attached to the Franchise Agreement as Exhibits C and D).

We consider the following factors in entering into the Host Facility Agreement: the demographic characteristics, traffic patterns, parking, character of neighborhood, competition from other businesses within the area, the reputation of the Host Facility, and the size, appearance and other physical characteristics of the Host Facility's premises. We do not guarantee the viability and ultimate profitability of the location of your Sushi Counter.

The Host Facility Agreement may be month-to-month and can be terminated by the Host Facility on short notice.

You are responsible for obtaining all required licenses and permits to operate your Sushi Counter, and to hire and train employees.

The estimated length of time from the date the Franchise Agreement is signed to the opening of the Sushi Counter ranges from 2 weeks to 12 months. Factors affecting this length of time include the time it takes to identify the location of your Sushi Counter, obtain the required licenses, and the date required by the Host Facility to open. Additional factors could include the build-out and leasehold improvements within the Host Facility, delivery of inventory and equipment, and successful completion of the initial training program.

#### **After the Opening of the Sushi Counter**

During the operation of the Sushi Counter:

We will provide additional on-site training at your location near the time of the Sushi Counter opening. Such training will be given by one of our employees (Section 11.27, Franchise Agreement).

We continue to lend you the Operations Manual, and may provide you modifications to the manuals to reflect changes in specifications, standards and operating procedures (Section 5.1, Franchise Agreement).

We will indemnify and defend you in any legal proceeding brought against you by reason of your proper use of the BENTO SUSHI Marks (Section 4.4, Franchise Agreement).

We will conduct such testing and review as necessary to determine whether a product or supplier proposed by you should be approved (Section 11.10, Franchise Agreement).

We may establish and administer a Marketing Fund to conduct marketing and promotional programs (Section 8.4., Franchise Agreement).

We will review all local advertising and promotional materials which you propose to use and determine whether the advertising should be approved for use (Section 8.1., Franchise Agreement).

We will review all local advertising and promotional materials which you propose to use and determine whether the advertising should be approved for use (Section 8.1., Franchise Agreement).

We will interview and evaluate any proposed purchaser of said Sushi Counter to determine whether the transferee meets its then-current qualifications for franchisees (Section 15.6, Franchise Agreement).

We may delegate to a third party some or all of the ongoing services listed above.

#### **Marketing and Promotion**

We do not currently require you to contribute to a National Marketing Fund. However, we reserve the right, upon 30 days' notice, to implement a National Marketing Fund. In the event we implement a National Marketing Fund, you must contribute an amount we determine, not to exceed 2% of the Gross Sales of your Sushi Counter. Company-owned and affiliate-owned stores will not contribute to the National Marketing Fund. We will direct all marketing programs financed by the Marketing Fund with sole discretion over the creative concepts, materials and endorsements and the geographic market and media placement and allocation. The Marketing Fund is intended to enhance recognition of the Marks and drive customer traffic to the Bento Sushi Counter Locations. We are not obligated to make expenditures for you that are equivalent or proportionate to your Marketing Fund Contribution or to ensure that you or any particular franchisee benefits directly or proportionately from expenditures by the Marketing Fund. The Marketing Fund is not a "savings account" or an escrow fund from which franchisees can draw to support their marketing

campaigns.

The Marketing Fund may be used to pay the costs of written advertising and promotional materials, both inside and outside the location, administering multi-regional advertising programs, including purchasing direct mail and other media advertising and employing advertising agencies; and supporting public relations, market research and other advertising and marketing activities.

The Marketing Fund will be accounted for separately from our other funds and will not be used to defray any of our general operating expenses, except for reasonable salaries, administrative costs and overhead as we may incur in activities reasonably related to the administration of the Marketing Fund and its marketing programs, including conducting market research, preparing advertising, promotional and marketing materials and collecting and accounting for contributions to the Marketing Fund.

We are not required to have the Marketing Fund audited. We will furnish you an unaudited annual report of the Marketing Fund upon written request.

If all Marketing Fund Contributions are not spent in the fiscal year in which they accrue, the monies are simply rolled over for use in the next year. We may terminate the Marketing Fund by giving 30 days written notice of termination. We will have the right to reinstate the Marketing Fund under the same terms and conditions as herein set forth by giving you 30 days prior written notice of reinstatement.

We will not use Fund contributions to create or place any advertisement that is principally a solicitation for new franchises, but we reserve the right to include in any advertising prepared from Marketing Fund contributions (including Internet advertising) information concerning franchise opportunities.

Initially, you do not have to participate in an advertising cooperative of any type. However, we reserve the right, in the future, to designate a geographic region that includes your Sushi Counter(s) and at least 1 other Bento Sushi Counter as a local, regional or national cooperative area, for the purpose of developing a cooperative program. If we implement a cooperative program, you shall participate in and contribute your share to the cooperative designated by us, as determined according to the cooperative's operating procedures. Company-owned and affiliate-owned stores will not participate in advertising cooperatives. The cooperative shall operate according to written governing documents prepared by or consented to by us. We shall have the right to veto any decision of the cooperative. We shall have the power to form, change, dissolve or merge cooperatives, at our discretion.

Other than for the National Marketing Fund and cooperative advertising, we do not require that you spend any minimum amount on advertising.

There is no advertising council composed of franchisees that advises us on advertising policies.

You are not permitted to use your own advertising material unless you receive our prior written approval.

You are strictly prohibited from creating a Social Media account or posting anything on Social Media sites involving your Sushi Counter or that uses our Marks. We reserve the right to require you to obtain our approval of any message involving your Sushi Counter or that uses our Marks that you send or post over Social Media.

## **Computer Requirements**

For your On-Site Bento Sushi Counter, you must purchase from us a Bento operating tablet ("Bento Operating Tablet"). The purpose of the printer and scanner is to produce labels that are affixed to the products you sell. You also must have access to or purchase a computer capable of logging into our portal for access to information on products, training materials, and day-to-day communication. For your Satellite Location, you do not need an additional Bento Operating Tablet or computer. The purpose of the Bento Operating Tablet is for you to print labels, with applicable prices, for the pre-packaged sushi meals and other food products. The estimated cost of the Bento Operating Tablet is \$1,900 to \$3,000 each. If you do not already have access to a computer meeting our requirements, the estimated cost to purchase this computer is \$300 to \$500. You are responsible for repairing, maintaining, and replacing your Computer System at your own expense, estimated at \$50 to \$150 per year. The estimated cost to purchase the computer system is \$1,900 to \$3,500.

We have independent access to information and data pertaining to your Sushi Counter produced by and/or stored on your computer system.

We may, in the future, develop or designate software for performing various functions for the Sushi Counter. In that event, you shall implement and use the software in operating the Sushi Counter(s) and comply with all standards prescribed by Franchisor regarding the Software.

We use email for many of our communications with you. You must have Broadband (DSL or cable) high speed internet access and e-mail.

## **Operations Manual**

The Table of Contents of the Operations Manual is attached as Exhibit J. As of the issuance date of this Franchise Disclosure Document, the total number of pages in the Operations Manual was 260.

## Training

You (or, if you are a corporation, partnership, or limited liability company, its controlling shareholder, managing partner, or member) must complete the initial training program to our satisfaction prior to opening your business.

<u>Initial Online Training</u>. The initial training program is on line and is held generally no more than 2-4 weeks prior to opening. Online training will be conducted via instruction on a computer. You will be responsible to secure a quiet, and internet accessible location to perform the Online training.

The total time provided for Online training is generally 5 days. You may have additional individuals attend the Online training. We do not charge you any fees for the Online training. Since it is Online, you may take this training wherever you have access to a computer.

On-Site Training. We will furnish you training on-site at your Sushi Counter just before you open for business. The length of time for on-site training is determined by the Director of Training. Based on the type, volume, menu offering, and non-traditional venue, the training can range from 2 to 10 days. We charge an on-site training fee of \$2,000.

Training will be conducted as needed, so new Franchisees will not have to wait more than 1 month after they are ready for training, per our criteria. Training will consist of all phases of the operation including sushi counter operations, sushi production, food safety, and customer service.

# TRAINING PROGRAM ONLINE/OFF-SITE AND ON-THE-JOB TRAINING

SUBJECT	HOURS OF ONLINE/OFF- SITE TRAINING	HOURS OF ON-THE-JOB TRAINING	LOCATION
Introduction and Orientation General and Legal	4.25 hrs	None	Richmond Hill, Ontario, Canada, Online, or Other Location
Food Safety and Sanitation	5.25 – 6.75 hrs <sup>1</sup>	40 – 120 hrs	Richmond Hill, Ontario, Canada, Online, or Other Location
Daily Sushi Counter Management	4.75 – 5.25 hrs <sup>1</sup>	N/A	Richmond Hill, Ontario, Canada, Online, or Other Location
Operations and Franchise Management	13.75 – 25.25 hrs	N/A	Richmond Hill, Ontario, Canada, Online, or Other Location
Totals	32.5 – 45.5 hrs	40 – 120 hrs	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The higher number includes instruction that only applies to franchisees who will serve hot food at the Sushi Counter.

The training time designated as "On-the-Job Training" is currently held at your Bento Sushi Counter. However, the location of the initial training program is subject to change. The training program may be conducted in different locations and ways, in the event of circumstances beyond our

control.

The materials used to teach these subjects are a combination of tools including the Operations Manual, supplemental handouts, video presentations and lecture.

The training program is currently under direction of our trainer and Director, Bora Jin. Mrs. Jin has at least 5 years of experience in all the subjects she will teach franchisees. We reserve the right to make changes in training staff at any time.

Additional Training Programs. We may also provide refresher and supplemental training programs; however, none is planned at this time. You must attend the refresher or supplemental training programs. You will be responsible for your transportation and living expenses in attending training.

#### **ITEM 12. TERRITORY**

You will not receive an exclusive territory. You may face competition from other franchisees, from outlets that we own, or from other channels of distribution or competitive brands that we control. We may establish other franchised or company owned locations that may compete with your location.

You are granted the right to operate a Bento Sushi Counter from 1 specified location only. Your location will be set forth on the Addendum to your Franchise Agreement.

We will approve relocation of your Sushi Counter if you lose the right or consent by the Host Facility to operate your Sushi Counter, or if the Host Facility objects to your Sushi Counter, without your fault. We will attempt to identify a new location for you, and will consent to relocation of the affected Sushi Counter to an alternate location and site acceptable to us. You do not have an absolute right to relocate your Sushi Counter, and any relocation is at our sole discretion. Any relocation shall be at your sole expense. Relocation may not be possible before expiration of the term of the Franchise Agreement, or at all. It is possible that the new location will not be comparable to the former location. Relocation, even if possible, could involve a substantial interruption in operating a Sushi Counter until a new location is identified and prepared. You must release Franchisor and its affiliates, and each of their respective officers, directors, agents and employees from any loss of right or consent to operate at the location, and further agree not to hold Franchisor liable for any such event during the term of this Agreement or thereafter.

You have no options, rights of first refusal or similar rights to acquire additional franchises in any other locations.

BSFI (on behalf of itself and its affiliates) retains the right, in its sole discretion:

(1) to itself operate, or to grant other persons the right to operate, Bento Sushi Counters at such locations and on such terms and conditions as BSFI deems appropriate, without regard to proximity to your Sushi Counter; and

- (2) to sell the products and services authorized for Bento Sushi Counters under the Marks through such similar and dissimilar channels of distribution (including the internet, catalog sales, telemarketing, or other direct marketing sales) and under such terms and conditions as BSFI deems appropriate ("alternative distribution channels"). You will receive no compensation for such sales by BSFI.
- (3) to sell the products and services authorized for Bento Sushi Counters under other trademarks, service marks and commercial symbols through such similar and dissimilar channels of distribution (including the internet, catalog sales, telemarketing, or other direct marketing sales) and under such terms and conditions as BSFI deems appropriate ("alternative distribution channels"). You will receive no compensation for such sales by BSFI.

You may not use alternative distribution channels (including use of a toll-free number, catalog, website, or the internet, or any other computer on-line service) to make sales anywhere.

BNI operates company-owned sushi outlets that are similar to the franchised outlets offered in this disclosure document and using the same name "Bento Sushi"

We currently do not have a prescribed method for resolving any conflicts between BNI's outlets and BSFI franchisees regarding territory, customers or franchisor support. We anticipate that each situation would be handled on a case by case basis.

Continuation of your operation at the franchised location is not dependent upon you attaining any particular volume or other contingency.

Neither BSFI, nor any of its affiliates has established franchised, company-owned, or affiliated-owned Sushi Counters selling similar products or services under different service marks and trademarks, but they reserve the right to do so in the future.

The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.

## **ITEM 13. TRADEMARKS**

Under the Franchise Agreement, BSFI grants you the right to use the trademarks and service marks listed below, and other such trademarks, service marks, and commercial symbols as BSFI authorizes (collectively, the "Marks").

The following mark has been registered on the Principal Register of the United States Patent and Trademark Office ("USPTO"). All required affidavits and renewal applications have been filed.

<u>Mark</u>	<b>Date of Registration</b>	Registration #
	April 28, 2015	4,726,431

bento SUSHI

(BENTO SUSHI & Design)

We derive the right to use the "BENTO SUSHI" Marks under a License Agreement dated April 29, 2016 ("License Agreement") with BI.

## **Information Regarding All Marks**

BSFI derives the right to use the Marks under a License Agreement dated April 29, 2016 ("License Agreement") with our affiliate, Bento Inc. ("BI"), the owner of the Mark. The License Agreement permits BSFI to license to our franchisees the use of the name and mark "Bento Sushi" and the Proprietary System developed by BI. The term of the License Agreement is 20 years, which may be renewed upon mutually agreeable terms. We have the non-exclusive right to use the Marks and Proprietary System in connection with the offer and sale of franchises to third parties to own and operate Bento Sushi Franchised Sushi Counters. BI may terminate our rights under the License Agreement in the event of our breach. Under the License Agreement BSFI must furnish BI with samples of all Franchise Agreements, literature, brochures, advertising, videos, labels, manuals, signs, contracts and other materials prepared by BSFI. The License Agreement does not limit the rights of BSFI or you to use the name or the Proprietary System. There are no other agreements currently in effect that significantly limit the rights of BSFI or you to use the Bento Sushi name or the Proprietary System.

BSFI's license is not exclusive, and BI has licensed others, including BNI and BSFL to use or license the Marks. BI may in the future license others to use or license the Marks.

There are no effective material determinations of the United States Patent and Trademark Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. 35
FDD | November 2025

Office, the Trademark Trial and Appeal Board, or any state trademark administrator or court, any pending interference, opposition, or cancellation proceedings involving any of the above-referenced Trademarks. There are no other agreements currently in effect that significantly limit our rights to use or license the use of the Trademarks listed in this section in a manner material to you. There are no infringing uses or superior previous rights known to us that can materially affect your use of the Trademarks in this state of any other state in which the franchised business is to be located. There is no pending material federal or state court litigation regarding our use or ownership rights in any Trademark.

Except as otherwise stated above, there are no agreements currently in effect which significantly limit the rights of BSFI to use or license the use of the above mentioned trademarks, service marks, trade names, logotypes, or other commercial symbols in any manner material to the franchise.

There are no infringing uses actually known to BSFI which could materially affect your use of such trademarks, service marks, trade names, logotypes or other commercial symbols in the state in which your Sushi Counter is to be located.

We have the right to require you to use new marks and to discontinue or modify your use of any name or commercial symbol. If it becomes advisable at any time, in BSFI's sole discretion, for BSFI and/or you to modify or discontinue use of any Mark and/or use 1 or more additional or substitute trademarks or service marks, you agree to do so within a reasonable time after notice by us. In the event we require you to discontinue the use of any name or commercial symbol and to use a substitute mark or commercial symbol, BSFI's sole obligation will be to reimburse you your out-of-pocket expenses of complying with this obligation.

Under the Franchise Agreement, you acknowledge that your right to use the Marks is derived solely from the Franchise Agreement and is limited to the operation of the Sushi Counter under and in compliance with the Franchise Agreement and all applicable standards and operating procedures we prescribe. Any unauthorized use of the Marks by you constitutes an infringement of BSFI's rights in and to the Marks. You agree that your use of the Marks and any good will established thereby inure to the exclusive benefit of BSFI, and you acknowledge that the Franchise Agreement does not confer any good will or other interests in the Marks upon you. You may not any time during the Franchise Agreement or after its termination or expiration, contest the validity of ownership of any of the Marks.

You specifically agree to use the Marks as the sole identification of the Sushi Counter, but you must identify yourself as the independent owner in the manner prescribed by BSFI. You may not use any mark as part of any corporate or trade name or with any prefix, suffix or other modifying words, nicknames, terms, designs or symbols, or in any modified form (including, without limitation, any local or special adaptations or artistic variations of any of the Marks), nor may you use any Mark in connection with the sale of any unauthorized product or service or in any other manner not expressly authorized in writing by BSFI. You agree not to register the Marks on the internet or any other electronic service, including Social Media and smart phone marketing applications, or use or register the Marks on the internet in any other manner. You are strictly prohibited from creating or maintaining a website for your Sushi Counter, or a website that uses BSFI's Marks. BSFI has

the sole right to create, establish, own, and control the website for your Sushi Counter. You agree to display the Marks prominently and in the manner prescribed by BSFI on signs, forms, and other materials and articles. Further, you agree to give such notices of trademark or service mark ownership or registration and copyrights as BSFI specifies and to obtain such fictitious or assumed name registrations as may be required under applicable law. Any and all uses of the Marks will be subject to BSFI's prior written approval, and a request for such approval will include such information and samples as BSFI may require. You may not use the name "Bento Sushi," "BSFI," or a derivative of those names in your corporate or other formal name.

Under the Franchise Agreement you must notify BSFI immediately in writing of any apparent infringement of or challenge to your use of any Mark, or claim by any person other than BSFI or its affiliates of any rights in any Mark or any similar trade name, trademark or service mark of which you become aware. You may not communicate with any person other than BSFI and its counsel in connection with such infringement, challenge or claim. BSFI has sole discretion to take such action as it deems appropriate and the right to control exclusively any litigation, U.S. Patent and Trademark Office proceeding or any other administrative proceeding arising out of any infringement, challenge or claim or otherwise relating to any Mark. You further agree under the Franchise Agreement to sign any and all instruments and documents, render such assistance and do whatever may be necessary or advisable to protect and maintain the interests of BSFI in any such litigation, U.S. Patent and Trademark Office proceeding or other administrative proceedings or otherwise to protect and maintain the interests of BSFI in the Marks.

BSFI agrees to indemnify you against and to reimburse you for all direct, but not consequential (including, but not limited to, loss of revenue and/or profits), damages for which you are held liable in any proceedings arising out of your proper use of the BENTO SUSHI Mark under and in compliance with the Franchise Agreement, and for all costs reasonably incurred by you in the defense of any such claim brought against it or in any such proceeding in which it is named as a party, provided that you have timely notified BSFI of such claim or proceeding and have otherwise complied with the Franchise Agreement.

## ITEM 14. PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

Except as noted below, we do not own any rights in or to any patents or copyrights which are material to the Franchise. We and our affiliates claim copyrights in our Operations Manual, and related materials used in the operation of the Franchise. Such copyrights have not been registered with the United States Registrar of Copyrights but have been protected under the copyright laws of the United States by virtue of BSFI and its affiliates placing the appropriate notice of copyright on such items. You may use the Manuals and materials during the term of your Franchise Agreement.

There are currently no effective determinations of the United States Copyright Office or any court regarding any of our copyrights, nor are there any currently effective agreements between us and third parties pertaining to our copyrights that will or may significantly limit your use of our copyrighted materials. Furthermore, there are no infringing uses actually known to BSFI which could materially affect your use of the copyrighted materials in any state where the Franchise is to be located. We are not obligated under any agreement to protect or defend our copyrights.

To preserve and enhance the reputation and goodwill associated with BSFI's Marks, and to maintain uniform standards of operation for franchisees, you must operate the Franchise in full compliance with the Operations Manual. You also understand that the Manuals and other training and operational aids contain certain proprietary and confidential information and remain the property of BSFI and its affiliates. There will be no duplication or any disclosure of the proprietary and confidential information, except to your employees on a need-to-know basis, and you must take all reasonable precautions we prescribe to prevent unauthorized use or disclosure of proprietary information of BSFI and its affiliates. You must keep copies of the Manuals current by inserting the updates furnished by BSFI on an ongoing basis, and, in the event of any dispute as to Manuals' contents, BSFI's master copy shall control.

# ITEM 15. OBLIGATION OF FRANCHISEE TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE FRANCHISE BUSINESS

For an On-Site Location, you or your principal owner must either directly or through a manager, devote your full time to managing the Sushi Counter and your employees. We require you to supervise, but not personally manage, the Sushi Counter. The Sushi Counter must be directly supervised "on-premises" by a manager, who has completed BSFI's training program.

For a Satellite Location, you must perform all food preparation only at your On-Site Location. The Satellite Location must be inspected, and the display case restocked at least once daily with sufficient amounts of sushi and/or other food products no later than 11:00 a.m. each day. We may revise these requirements.

If you operate more than one Sushi Counter location, then at least 1 trained employee with ServSafe Manager certification shall act as manager for those other Sushi Counter locations. To assure we are aware of whom to contact in the event of your absence, you shall provide us a written list of every manager you employ. You shall update and provide a revised manager list to us in writing within 24 hours of: (1) any new manager being hired; and/or (2) any manager leaving your employment.

In addition, all employees you hire must have successfully complete ServSafe Manager certification, whether or not they are managers.

The on-premises manager may not have an interest or business relationship with any of BSFI's business competitors. The manager need not have an ownership interest in a corporate or partnership franchisee.

The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.

The manager must sign a separate written agreement with you incorporating nondisclosure and noncompetition clauses in a form satisfactory to us, including naming BSFI as an intended third party beneficiary. An example of an agreement we currently consider satisfactory, including provisions to confirm our ownership of Ideas (as defined in Section 6.c. of the Franchise Agreement) is the Confidentiality and Non-Competition Agreement attached to the Franchise Disclosure Document as Exhibit D. The requirement for the Nondisclosure and Noncompetition Agreement between you and your employees, including the provision that makes BSFI an intended third party beneficiary, shall not create an employee or joint employee relationship between BSFI and your employees, nor does it constitute control by BSFI over your employees' conditions of employment.

If the Franchisee is a corporation, limited liability company (LLC), or partnership, all owners of the corporation, LLC or partnership must agree jointly and severally to guarantee the obligations of Franchisee under the Franchise Agreement, and must sign the Guaranty and Assumption of Obligations attached to the Franchise Agreement.

If your spouse is involved in the franchised business, then the spouse of Franchisee, or if Franchisee of a legal entity, the spouse of any owner, must execute the Guaranty and Assumption of Obligations attached to the Franchise Agreement, as if each spouse were an original party to this Agreement in his or her individual capacity. Franchisor shall make the final determination whether a spouse of Franchisee or of an owner of Franchisee must sign the Guaranty and Assumption of Obligations.

# ITEM 16. RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL

You are not permitted to sell, distribute or use any products or other items not approved for the uniform operation of all Bento Sushi Counters in the system by BSFI, and your premises may not be used for any business purpose other than the operation of the Sushi Counter as authorized by BSFI.

You must sell all food items that we authorize. We have the right to add additional authorized services and products that you must offer. There are no limits on our rights to make product or service changes.

You must only sell products to end customers who are physically present at your Sushi Counter. You may not engage in the resale of any product or supply at wholesale, retail or through other means without our written consent. You must not offer and sell products through the use of a toll-free number, catalog, smart phone application or on any internet site including but not limited to Social Media.

You must not discriminate in your dealings with customers (in the services or products you provide, in the access to your services and products, or by refusing to provide services and products) on the basis of race, color, religion, age, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, marital status, national origin or disability, and you must comply with our antidiscrimination standards.

If you are a Bento Sushi Satellite Location franchisee, the sushi sold in your Sushi Counter must be supplied by your own Bento Sushi On-Site Location.

# ITEM 17. RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

## THE FRANCHISE RELATIONSHIP

The following tables list certain important provisions of the Franchise Agreement. You should read these provisions in the agreement attached to this Franchise Disclosure Document.

Provision	Provision in Franchise Agreement (unless otherwise specified)	Summary
a. Length of the franchise term	Section 2	3 years for the On-Site Location or for the Satellite Locations.
b .Renewal or extension of the term	Section 13	If you are in good standing, you can renew on the then current terms
c. Requirements for Franchisee to renew or extend	Section 13.2	Give notice, maintain premises, attend refresher training, sign general release, pay renewal fee which is equal to the greater of: (i) the franchise fee initially paid by the franchisee or (ii) what the franchise fee would be if the location were sold as a new location, based on factors we use in calculating initial franchise fees, sign renewal agreement. The renewal agreement may contain materially different terms and conditions than your original contract, but the royalty fee will not be greater than the royalty fee that we then impose on similarly-situated renewing franchisees
d. Termination by Franchisee	Not Applicable (except for New York, see Exhibit M, New York Addendum to FA, Paragraph 3)	Not applicable (except for New York franchisees)
e. Termination by Franchisor without cause	3.3, 16.2	Your right to operate the Sushi Counter at your location is derived from an agreement between us and the Host Facility. If the relationship between us and the Host Facility changes, your right to operate the Sushi Counter may be modified or terminated. If the relationship between us and the Host Facility is terminated for any reason, your right to operate the Bento Sushi Counter at the Host Facility will terminate. Your Franchise Agreement will not automatically terminate in that event, and we will endeavor to find you a new location for your Sushi Counter franchised operation. If within 3 months from the date your Sushi Counter closes, we do not offer you a new location within 15 miles of your original location, then your Franchise Agreement will be terminated by us without cause and the covenant not to compete set forth in Section 17.2 will be void following said 3-month period.
f. Termination by Franchisor with cause	Section 16.1, 16.2	We can terminate only if you commit any 1 of several listed violations
g. "Cause" defined – curable faults	Section 16.2	You have 15 days to cure any defaults not listed in Section 16.1.

Provision	Provision in Franchise Agreement (unless otherwise specified)	Summary
h. "Cause" defined – non- curable defaults	Section 16.1	Failure to complete initial training; failure to pass required criminal background check and drug or disease testing; abandonment, conviction of felony, unauthorized transfers, unauthorized use or disclosure of confidential information or Operations Manual, unauthorized use of Marks, creation of a threat to public health or safety, repeated defaults (even if cured), unapproved transfer upon your death or permanent incapacity, violation of in-term covenant not to compete; material complaint expressed by the Host Facility; danger to public health; or safety; material misrepresentation in acquiring the franchise; false reports; interference with BSFI's contracts with 3 parties; termination of other agreement between BSFI and you.
i. Franchisee's obligations on termination/ nonrenewal	Sections 6.4, 17	Pay outstanding amounts, complete de-identification, return Manual and confidential information, covenant not to compete, continuing obligations, assign to BSFI possessory interest in Sushi Counter; assign to BSFI telephone number
j. Assignment of contract by Franchisor	Section 15.1	No restrictions on our right to assign
k. "Transfer" by Franchisee – definition	Section 15.2	Includes transfer of any interest in Franchise Agreement, assets or ownership change in you
l. Franchisor's approval of transfer by Franchisee	Section 15.2	Franchise Agreement: We have the right to approve all transfers, but will not unreasonably withhold consent.
m. Conditions for Franchisor's approval of transfer	Section 15.6	Transferee qualifies, Host Facility consents; transferee attends training; transferee completes training, transfer fee paid, general release signed; transferee signs our then-current Franchise Agreement, which may contain materially different terms than your Franchise Agreement; Franchisee furnishes Franchisor the sale agreement and Franchisor determines that the terms of the sale and/or assignment, including the sale price and financing terms, are not unduly burdensome to the assignee
n. Franchisor's right of first refusal to acquire Franchisee's business	Section 15.4	We can match any offer for your business or an ownership interest in you
o. Franchisor's option to purchase Franchisee's business	Section 17.4	We can purchase the Assets of your Sushi Counter at fair market value and non-perishable inventory at product cost paid by you.
p. Death or disability or Franchisee	Section 15.7, 15.8	Franchise or ownership interest in you must be assigned to approved buyer within 180 days after death of incapacity
q. Non-competition covenants during the term of the franchise	Section 6.4	No involvement in competing business anywhere  Non-competition provisions are subject to state law.

Provision	Provision in Franchise Agreement (unless otherwise specified)	Summary
r. Non-competition covenants after the franchise is terminated or expires	Section 17.2, 17.3	No competing business for 2 years within 5 miles (within a major city) or within 10 miles (within a metropolitan area) or 15 miles (within a rural area) of any other Sushi Counter operated by BSFI or any other franchisee or licensee.
		If the relationship between us and the Host Facility is terminated, and within 3 months from the date your Sushi Counter closes, we do not offer you a new location within 15 miles of your original location, then your Franchise Agreement will be terminated by us without cause and the covenant not to compete set forth in Section 17.2 will be void following said 3-month period.
		Non-competition provisions are subject to state law.
s. Modification of the agreement	Section 18.4.	No modifications generally, but Operations Manual, and standards and specifications subject to change
t. Integration/merger clause	Section 18.3	Terms of Franchise Agreement (including exhibits, attachments, Operations Manual and other written materials) are binding (subject to state law). Any representations or promises made outside the disclosure document and the franchise agreement or other agreements may not be enforceable.
u. Dispute resolution by arbitration or mediation	Section 18.9	In accordance with the American Arbitration Association in Buffalo, New York (subject to state law)
v. Choice of forum	Section 18.8	Arbitration must be in Buffalo, New York (subject to state law)
w. Choice of law	Section 18.8.	Governed by the laws of the State of Delaware (subject to state law)

# ITEM 18. PUBLIC FIGURES

BSFI does not use any public figure to promote its franchise.

The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.

#### ITEM 19. FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS

The FTC's Franchise Rule permits a franchisor to provide information about the actual or potential financial performance of its franchised and/or franchisor-owned outlets, if there is a reasonable basis for the information, and if the information is included in the Disclosure Document. Financial performance information that differs from that included in Item 19 may be given only if (1) a franchisor provides the actual records of an existing outlet you are considering buying; or (2) a franchisor supplements the information provided in this Item 19, for example, by providing information about possible performance at a particular location or under particular circumstances.

We do not make any representations about a franchisee's future financial performance or the past financial performance of company-owned or franchise outlets. We also do not authorize our employees or representatives to make any such representations either orally or in writing. If you are purchasing an existing outlet, however, we may provide you with the actual records of that outlet. If you receive any other financial performance information or projections on your future income, you should report it to the franchisor's management by contacting Alexander Gale at 25 Sims Crescent, Unit 1, Richmond Hill, Ontario, Canada, L4B 1C9, phone: 647/453-9316, the Federal Trade Commission, and the appropriate state regulatory agencies.

The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally

# ITEM 20. OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION

# For Fiscal Years 2022, 2024 and 2025

(For Tables 1 through 4 the 2022, 2024 and 2025 figures are for the full fiscal years ending November 27, 2022, March 31, 2024, and March 31, 2025 respectively.)

Table No. 1

Column 1	Column 2	Column 3	Column 4	Column 5
Outlet Type	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets at the End of the Year	Net Change
Franchised	2022	241	95	-146
	2024	95	62	-33
	2025	62	58	-4
Company-	2022	2	4	2
Owned	2024	4	1	-3
	2025	2	1	-1
Total Outlets	2022	243	99	-144
	2024	99	63	-36
	2025	63	59	-4

The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.

Table 2
Transfers from Franchisees to New Owners (other than Franchisor)
For Fiscal Years 2022, 2024 and 2025

Column 1	Column 2	Column 3
		Number of
State	Year	Transfers
	2022	0
Alabama	2024	1
	2025	1
	2022	0
California	2024	0
	2025	1
	2022	0
Florida	2024	0
	2025	1
	2022	0
Indiana	2024	0
	2025	1
	2022	0
Mississippi	2024	0
	2025	1
	2022	1
New Jersey	2024	0
	2025	0
	2022	0
New York	2024	0
	2025	2
	2022	0
North Carolina	2024	1
	2025	1
	2022	1
Pennsylvania	2024	1
	2025	2
	2022	1
Tennessee	2024	1
	2025	1
	2022	0
Texas	2024	0
	2025	2
	2022	0
Virginia	2024	0
, iigiiia	2025	1
	2023	1

Column 1	Column 2	Column 3
		Number of
State	Year	Transfers
	2022	3
Total	2024	4
	2025	15

Table 3 Status Franchised Outlets For Fiscal Years 2022, 2024 and 2025

Col. 1	Col. 2	Col. 3	Col. 4	Col. 5	Col. 6	Col. 7	Col. 8	Col. 9
State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Terminations	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
	2022	2	1	0	0	0	1	2
Alabama	2024	2	2	0	0	0	0	4
	2025	4	0	0	0	0	0	4
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Arizona	2024	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2025	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	3	1	0	0	0	0	4
California	2024	4	0	0	0	0	1	3
	2025	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Colorado	2024	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2025	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	5	0	1	0	0	0	4
Connecticut	2024	4	0	0	0	0	4	0
	2025	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	6	0	0	0	0	1	5
Delaware	2024	5	0	0	0	0	5	0
	2025	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
District of	2022	10	0	0	0	0	8	2
District of Columbia	2024	2	0	0	0	0	2	0
2 010111010	2025	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Florida	2022	5	1	1	0	0	0	5

Col. 1	Col. 2	Col. 3	Col. 4	Col. 5	Col. 6	Col. 7	Col. 8	Col. 9
State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Terminations	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
	2024	5	1	0	0	0	0	6
	2025	6	0	1	0	0	0	5
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Illinois	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2025	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
Indiana	2024	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
	2025	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Kentucky	2024	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Remucky	2025	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	0	4	1	0	0	1	2
Louisiana	2024	2	1	0	0	0	0	3
	2025	3	0	0	0	0	1	2
Maine	2022	35	0	0	0	0	32	3
Maine	2024	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2025	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2022	25	1	0	0	0	22	4
Maryland	2024	4	2	0	0	0	3	3
	2025	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2022	7	0	0	0	0	7	0
Massachusetts	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2025	0	2	0	0	0	0	2
	2022	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
Michigan	2024	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2025	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Mississippi	2024	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
	2025	2	1	0	0	0	1	2
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Nevada	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2025	0	1	0	0	0	0	1

Col. 1	Col. 2	Col. 3	Col. 4	Col. 5	Col. 6	Col. 7	Col. 8	Col. 9
State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Terminations	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
	2022	27	0	0	0	0	27	0
New Hampshire	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2025	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	24	2	0	0	0	6	20
New Jersey	2024	20	0	0	0	0	18	2
	2025	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2022	31	0	1	0	0	28	2
New York	2024	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2025	2	1	0	0	0	1	0
	2022	3	3	0	0	0	1	5
North Carolina	2024	5	1	0	0	0	0	6
	2025	6	0	0	0	0	0	6
	2022	20	4	1	0	0	2	21
Pennsylvania	2024	21	0	0	0	0	13	8
	2025	8	2	0	0	0	2	8
	2022	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
South Carolina	2024	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
South Curonna	2025	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2022	4	1	0	0	0	2	3
Tennessee	2024	3	1	0	0	0	0	4
	2025	4	0	0	0	0	0	4
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Texas	2024	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
	2025	2	1	0	0	0	1	2
	2022	10	0	0	0	0	10	0
Vermont	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2025	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	14	0	0	0	0	11	3
Virginia	2024	3	1	0	0	0	0	4
	2025	4	1	0	0	0	0	5
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Washington	2024	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2025	1	0	0	0	0	0	1

Col. 1	Col. 2	Col. 3	Col. 4	Col. 5	Col. 6	Col. 7	Col. 8	Col. 9
State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Terminations	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
	2022	238	20	5	0	0	159	94
Totals	2024	94	12	0	0	0	46	60
	2025	60	10	0	0	0	8	63

Table 4
Status of Company-Owned Outlets
For Fiscal Years 2022, 2024 and 2025

State	Year	Outlets at Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired From Franchisee	Outlets Closed Sold to Franchisee		Outlets at End of the Year
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
California	2024	0	0	2	1	1	0
	2025	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
Mississippi	2024	0	1	0	0	0	1
	2025	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	0	3	0	0	0	3
<b>New Jersey</b>	2024	3	0	0	3	0	0
	2025	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	1	0	0	0	1	0
New York	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2025	0	1	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	1
Pennsylvania	2024	1	0	0	1	0	0
	2025	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	2	4	0	1	1	4
<b>Totals</b>	2024	4	1	2	5	1	1
	2025	1	0	0	0	0	1

The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally

Table 5
Projected Openings for One-Year Period as of March 31, 2025

STATE	FRANCHISE AGREEMENTS SIGNED BUT SUSHI COUNTER NOT OPEN	PROJECTED FRANCHISED NEW SUSHI COUNTERS IN THE NEXT FISCAL YEAR	PROJECTED COMPANY OR AFFILIATE OWNED OPENINGS IN NEXT YEAR	
California	0	1	0	
District of Columbia	0	1	0	
Florida	0	1	0	
Illinois	0	2	0	
Maryland	0	1	0	
Massachusetts	0	1	0	
Pennsylvania	0	2	0	
Rhode Island	0	1	0	
South Carolina	0	1	0	
Virginia	0	1	0	
Total	0	10	0	

Exhibit E is the list of current franchisees as of March 31, 2025.

Exhibit F lists the name and last known city, state and business telephone number of every franchisee who has had an outlet terminated, canceled, not renewed, or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under the Franchise Agreement during the most recently completed fiscal year or who has not communicated with the franchisor within 10 weeks of the issuance date of this Franchise Disclosure Document.

If you buy this franchise, your contact information may be disclosed to other buyers when you leave the franchise system.

During the last three (3) fiscal years, no current or former franchisees have signed confidentiality clauses that restrict them from discussing with you their experiences as a franchisee in our franchise system.

We have not created, sponsored, or endorsed any franchisee associations. There are no franchisee associations that have asked to be disclosed in our Disclosure Document.

*The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.* 

#### ITEM 21. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Attached as Exhibit B is the audited balance sheet of BSFI as at March 31, 2025 and March 31, 2024, and the statements of operations, shareholder's equity and cash flows for the 52-week period ended March 31, 2025, and the 70-week period ended March 31, 2024, including the related notes.

Attached as Exhibit B is the audited balance sheets of BSFI as at March 31, 2024 and November 27, 2022, and the related statements of operations, shareholder's equity and cash flows for the 70-week period ended March 31, 2024, and the 52-week period ended November 27, 2022.

Also attached as Exhibit B is the unaudited statement of income and balance sheet of BSFI as at October 31, 2025 and March 31, 2025.

As of 2024, our fiscal year end is March 31. Prior to 2024, it was the last Sunday in November.

#### ITEM 22. CONTRACTS

Attached are the following contracts:

Exhibit A	Franchise Agreement for Bento Sushi Counter with Addenda for On-Site Location, Commissary Location, and Bento Sushi Satellite Location
Exhibit C	Disclosure Acknowledgement Statement
Exhibit I	General Release (to be signed upon renewal or assignment of the franchise)
Exhibit K	Business Sale Agreement
Exhibit L	Promissory Note for financing the initial franchise fee and opening inventory order
Exhibit M	State Addenda (if applicable)

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

#### **ITEM 23. RECEIPTS**

You will find two receipt pages as the last pages of this Franchise Disclosure Document. The final page is a detachable receipt for you to sign and return to us.

*The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally* 

# EXHIBIT A TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

Franchise Agreement

# **EXHIBIT A**

# FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

between

# BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC.

AND	
FRANCHISEE:	
DATED:	
LOCATION OF HOST FACILITY IN WHICH BENTO SUSHI COUN	TER IS LOCATED
See Exhibit B-1 for Location of On-Site Location Bento Sushi C	Counter
See Exhibit B-2 for Location of Commissary Location Bento Su	shi Counter
See Exhibit C for Location of Satellite Location Bento Sushi Co	unter
A. This Franchise Agreement is for a (check one); the applicable attached to this Agreement	e Addendum is
On-Site Location (Exhibit B-1)	
Commissary Location (Exhibit B-2)	
Satellite Location (for On-Site Location	on) (Exhibit C)

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

REC	ITALS.		1
1.	Grant	t of Franchise	2
2.	Term		3
3.	Locat	tion(s)	3
	3.1	Initial Location	
	3.2	Relocation	3
	3.3	Acknowledgement	3
	3.4	No Exclusivity	4
	3.5	Restrictions on Distribution Methods	4
4.	Trade	emarks	4
	4.1	Ownership	4
	4.2	Use	5
	4.3	Notice	5
	4.4	Indemnification of Franchisee Relating to Franchisee's Use of the	~
	4.5	BENTO SUSHI Marks	
	4.5	Change	
	4.6	Inspection	
_	4.7	Locations Exceptions	
5.		idential Operations Manuals	
	5.1	Lease of Operations Manuals	
	5.2	Lost Manual Fee	
	5.3	Ownership	
_	5.4	Confidentiality	
6.		idential Information	
	6.1	Secrets	
	6.2	Protection	
	6.3	Acknowledgements	
	6.4	Exclusive Dealing	
	6.5	Exceptions	
	6.6	Separate Covenants	
_	6.7	Interference	
7.	•	m Changes	
	7.1	Changes by Franchisor	
0	7.2	No Changes by Franchisee	
8.		rtising	
	8.1	Approval	
	8.2	Advertising Restrictions	
	8.3	Phone Directory	
	8.4	National Marketing Fund	
	8.5	Cooperative Advertising	
	8.6	Technology	
0	8.7	Host Facility Objection	
9.	Fees.		
	9.1	Initial Fees	
	9.2	Customer Payments	
	9.3	Payments to Franchisee	
	9.4	Payment Responsibility	11

	9.5	Royalty Fees	. 11
	9.6	Customer Satisfaction Fee	. 11
	9.7	Default Charge Fee	. 11
	9.8	Website and Data Fee	. 12
	9.9	Bankruptcy by Host Facility	. 12
	9.10	Late Fee	. 12
	9.11	Interest	. 12
	9.12	Early Termination Fee	. 12
10.	Accou	nting	. 12
	10.1	Recordkeeping	
	10.2	Reports	. 13
	10.3	Discrepancies	. 13
	10.4	Audit and/or Inspection	
11.	Traini	ng, Quality and Performance Standard	
	11.1	Compliance with System/Reports	
	11.2	Condition	
	11.3	No Other Purpose	
	11.4	Proprietary Products	
	11.5	Complete Menu	
	11.6	New Products.	
	11.7	Samples	
	11.8	Preparation	
	11.9	Suppliers	
	11.10	Proposed Products	
	11.11	Use of Approved Items	
	11.12	Inventory	
	11.13	Private Label	
	11.14	Charges for Purchases; Host Facility Produce Withholding	
	11.15	Licenses	
	11.16	Personal Involvement	
	11.17	Uniforms	
	11.18	Computer and Software Requirements	
	11.19	Bento Operating Tablet	
	11.20	Quality	
	11.21	Operating Hours; Staffing	
	11.21		
	11.23	Complaints	
	11.24	Pricing	
	11.25	Initial Training	
	11.26	ServSafe Manager Training and Certification	
	11.27	Pre-Opening On-Site Training and Certification	
	11.28	Post Opening On-Site Training	
	11.29	Additional Training	
	11.30	Mailing, Reproduction Costs and Handling Costs	
	11.30	Testing and Criminal and Credit Background Checks	
	11.31	Ongoing Support	
	11.32	Food Safety Issues	
12.		nce	
14.	12.1	Insurance	
		Indemnity	
	14.4	11140-111111ty	. 40

	12.3	Disclaimers	20
13.	Renev	val	21
	13.1	Renewal	21
	13.2	Conditions to Renewal	21
	13.3	Notice of Renewal	21
14.	Entity	Requirements	21
	14.1	Requirement to be an Entity	21
	14.2	Entity Documents	22
	14.3	Notice of Restrictions	22
15.	Trans	fer Restrictions	22
	15.1	Assignment by Franchisor	22
	15.2	Assignment by Franchisee	22
	15.3	Right of First Refusal	
	15.4	Exercise of Right of First Refusal	23
	15.5	Waiver	23
	15.6	Sale to Third Party	23
	15.7	Transfer on Death or Incapacity of Principal Owner	24
	15.8	Death of Incapacity of Individual (Non-Principal Affiliate with Entity	
	15.9	Operation by Franchisor	24
16.	Defau	lt and Termination	
	16.1	Immediate Termination Without Opportunity to Cure	25
	16.2	Termination After Notice and Opportunity to Cure	
	16.3	Cross Default	
	16.4	Acts of Others	27
	16.5	Notice Required by law	27
	16.6	Operation by Franchisor	
	16.7	Termination Resulting from Change in Franchisor's Relationship with Host Facility	
	16.8	Franchisor's Right to Operate Sushi Counters Pending Effectiveness of Termination	
17.	Rights	s of Franchisor and Obligations of Franchisee Upon Termination	
	or Ex	piration of the Franchise	28
	17.1	Franchisee's Obligations	28
	17.2	Post-Termination Covenant Not to Compete	29
	17.3	Sole Exception to Post-Termination Covenant Not to Compete	30
	17.4	Franchisor's Option to Purchase	30
	17.5	Continuing Effect	30
18.	Addit	ional Provisions, Enforcement	31
	18.1	Compliance With Law	31
	18.2	Interpretation	31
	18.3	Entire Agreement	31
	18.4	Modification	31
	18.5	Right of Parties are Cumulative	32
	18.6	Relationship of the Parties	32
	18.7	No Waiver	32
	18.8	Governing Law/Consent to Jurisdiction	32
	18.9	Mandatory and Binding Arbitration	33
	18.10	•	
	18.11	Waiver of Jury Trial	34
	18.12	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	18.13		
	18.14	Notices	35

	18.15 Limitations of Claims	35
	18.16 Binding Effect	35
	18.17 Construction	35
	18.18 Time is of the Essence	37
	18.19 Force Majeure	37
	18.20 Opportunity to Review	37
	18.21 Personal Guaranty	37
	18.22 Signature and Delivery of Agreement	
	18.23 Delegation	
	18.24 Beneficiaries	
	18.25 Statement	
	Signature page	38
	<u>Exhibits</u>	
A.	Guaranty and Assumption of Obligations	39
B-1.	Addendum to Franchise Agreement – On-Site Location	41
B-2.	Addendum to Franchise Agreement – Commissary Location	46
C.	Addendum to Franchise Agreement – Satellite	50
D.	Addendum to Franchise Agreement – Renewal Term	55

## FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

I his	Franchise	Agreement	(this	"Agreement"	) 1S	made	and	entere	d into	on
	, 20	between Ben	to Sus	shi Franchise	Inc. a	a Delav	vare o	corpora	tion wh	ose
address is 25	Sims Cres	cent, Unit 1, F	Richmo	ond Hill, Onta	rio, C	Canada,	L4B	1C9 (F	ranchiso	r"),
and							\	whose	address	is
				("Franc	hisee	e").				

#### RECITALS

- A. Franchisor operates a franchise distribution system pursuant to a trademark licensing agreement with Bento Nouveau Inc. ("Licensor") to use and to grant franchises to use trademarks, know-how, trade secrets and other intangible property comprising a system (the "Bento Sushi System") for developing and operating sushi counters in grocery stores, retail stores, university campuses, hospitals, office buildings, and other locations (referred to as "Host Facility") under the name and mark "BENTO SUSHI." Such franchised Sushi Counters ("Sushi Counter" or "Bento Sushi Counter") will also be operated in accordance with certain required formats, systems, methods of distribution, standards and procedures, and trade dress, all of which may be improved, further developed or otherwise modified from time to time by Franchisor.
- B. There are three (3) types of Sushi Counter Businesses, defined as follows:
  - i. On-Site Sushi Counter Location ("On-Site Location"): a sushi bar operated on a full time basis as a department of a retail supermarket or in another type of location, such as a college campus, hospital or office building. This type of Sushi Counter must be open and operational, with a manager (which may be Franchisee) present at all times that the Host Facility is open for business. There must be a sushi chef on premises at the On-Site Location making fresh sushi while the On-Site Location is open for business.

The Host Facility may be a supermarket, but it may also be a university, airport, or other non-traditional venue.

ii. Commissary Sushi Counter Location ("Commissary Location"): a sushi bar operated on a full time basis as a department of a retail supermarket or in another type of location, such as a college campus, hospital or office building. This type of Sushi Counter must be open and operational, with a manager (which may be Franchisee) present at all times that the Host Facility is open for business. There must be a sushi chef on premises at the Commissary Location making fresh sushi while the Commissary Location is open for business. The Commissary Location is a sushi production facility that does not have a customer-facing sushi counter operated on a full time basis as a department of a retail supermarket or in another type of location, such as a college campus, hospital or office building.

The Host Facility may be a supermarket, but it may also be a university, airport, or other non-traditional venue.

- iii. Satellite Sushi Counter Location ("Satellite Location"): The Satellite Location is located in a Host Facility, similar to the On-Site Location or Commissary Location. The Satellite Location is available only for franchisees who already own an On-Site Location or Commissary Location. For the Satellite Location, the sushi is made at the Franchisee's On-Site Location or Commissary Location and is delivered to the Satellite Location. Neither a manager nor a sushi chef need be present at the Satellite Location.
- C. A Franchisee may operate a Satellite Location only if that Franchisee operates an On-Site Location Sushi Counter or Commissary Location Sushi Counter.
- D. Franchisor grants to certain persons who meet Franchisor's qualifications a franchise ("Franchise") to own and operate a Bento Sushi Counter utilizing the Marks and System.
- E. Franchisee has applied for a license to own and operate a Bento Sushi Counter at the location described in the Franchise Addendum(s) attached to this Agreement. Such application has been approved by Franchisor in reliance upon all of the representations made therein. Franchisee represents to Franchisor, as an inducement to Franchisor's entry into this Agreement, that Franchisee has made no misrepresentations in obtaining the Franchise herein granted.
- F. Franchisor is willing to grant a franchise to Franchisee on the terms in this Agreement. If this Agreement is for multiple locations, Franchisee will execute the applicable Franchise Addenda for the types and locations of the Sushi Counters Franchisee will operate pursuant to this Agreement.
- G. Accordingly, the parties now agree as follows:

#### AGREEMENT

#### 1. Grant of Franchise.

- 1.1 Franchisor grants to Franchisee, and Franchisee accepts, the right to operate one or more Bento Sushi Counter(s) (the "Sushi Counter(s)") at the location(s) identified in the Franchise Addendum(s) attached to this Agreement (the "Franchise Addendum(s)") using the Bento Sushi System as it may be modified or further developed by Franchisor, all according to the terms in this Agreement
- 1.2 Franchisee acknowledges that the Franchise Addendum(s) may be comprised of one or more of the following: On-Site Location Franchise Addendum (Exhibit B-1), Commissary Location Franchise Addendum (Exhibit B-2), and Satellite Location Addendum (Exhibit C). Franchisee shall use Franchisee's best efforts to develop and expand the market for the goods and services offered by the Sushi Counter(s) and shall cooperate with Franchisor in accomplishing the

purposes of this Agreement. Franchisee must be a legal entity (corporation, limited liability company) and must comply with the provisions of Section 14 below.

#### 2. Term.

The term of this Agreement shall be three (3) years. The term will start on the date stated in the introductory paragraph of this Agreement and ending on the third anniversary of that date, notwithstanding any start date stated in any Franchise Addendum between Franchisee and Franchisor. Regardless of the term, this Agreement is subject to earlier termination as provided in Sections 16.1 through 16.5.

#### 3. Location(s).

- 3.1. <u>Initial Location(s)</u>. Franchisee shall operate the Sushi Counter(s) only at the location(s) identified in the Franchise Addendum(s). The Sushi Counter(s) shall be located within another retail facility (typically a grocery store) or a self-contained setting, such as a university campus, a hospital, or an office building, which shall be referred to in this Agreement as the "Host Facility."
- 3.2. Relocation. In the event of the loss of the right or consent to operate at any of Franchisee's Sushi Counter location(s), or if the Host Facility objects to Franchisee, without fault of Franchisee, Franchisor shall attempt to identify a new location for Franchisee, and shall consent to relocation of the affected Sushi Counter to an alternate location and site acceptable to Franchisor. Franchisee does not have an absolute right to relocate the Sushi Counter, and any relocation is at Franchisor's sole discretion. Any relocation shall be at Franchisee's sole expense. Franchisee acknowledges that relocation may not be possible before expiration of the term of this Agreement, or at all; that any new location may not be comparable to the old; and that relocation, if possible, could involve a substantial interruption in operating a Sushi Counter until a new location is identified and prepared.
- 3.3. Acknowledgment. Franchisee acknowledges that the right to locate any Sushi Counter at a particular location, may be derived from an agreement between Franchisor (or an entity affiliated with Franchisor, such as Bento Nouveau Inc.) and the Host Facility; that the agreement may be modified or terminable by the Host Facility at any time and on short notice; and/or the Host Facility may object to Franchisee operating there; and that modification, termination or objection by the Host Facility may therefore result in the need for relocation and resulting disruption and interruption to Franchisee or adjustment to the franchise operations (such as if the Host Facility requests that the operations be converted from an On-Site Location to a Satellite Location, and vice versa). If the relationship between Franchisor and the Host Facility is terminated for any reason, Franchisee's right to operate the Sushi Counter at the Host Facility will terminate. Franchisee's Franchise Agreement will not automatically terminate in that event, and it will continue in full force and effect. Franchisor will endeavor to find a new location for Franchisee's Bento Sushi franchised operation. If within three (3) months from the date Franchisee's Bento Sushi Counter closes, Franchisor does not offer Franchisee a new location within fifteen (15) miles of Franchisee's original location (as identified in the Franchise Addenda), then this Franchise Agreement will be terminated by Franchisor without cause, and the covenant not to compete set forth in Section 17.2 below will be void. Franchisee also acknowledges that the Host Facility may require changes to the type of food products offered at the Sushi Counter and other changes.

Franchisee acknowledges that the choice of its Sushi Counter location (identified in the Franchise Addendum(s)), types of food offered at the location, types of operations (On-Site or Satellite) and right to continue operating at the location is subject to the Host Facility's consent.

- 3.4. No Exclusivity. This Agreement does not include any territory or marketing exclusivity. Franchisor shall have the right to operate or grant franchises or licenses to others to operate Sushi Counters under the marks "Bento," "Bento Sushi", "Bento Nouveau", "Pan Asia Fresh", "Bento At Home" or any other mark anywhere, regardless of how close they are to the Sushi Counter(s) that Franchisee operates; to sell products and other items to anyone and anywhere (even in the facilities where Franchisee operates), including pre-packaged products identified by the Marks (as defined below) or other marks, whether or not such marks are authorized for use by Franchisee, as well as other products or services under the Marks and other trademarks and service marks. Furthermore, Franchisor shall have the right to use other channels of distribution, such as the Internet, telemarketing, catalog sales, other direct marketing sales and other means to advertise, sell and distribute products to anyone and anywhere; and other BSFI/Bento Sushi Counters (regardless of who owns or operates them) may advertise to and solicit prospective customers regardless of geographic location. Franchisor shall have no obligation to compensate Franchisee for any sales made through these methods or any other methods. Additionally, Franchisor reserves the right to acquire or be acquired by a company establishing businesses identical or similar to the Bento Sushi Counter, even if the other business operates, franchises, and/or licenses competitive businesses anywhere, including in close proximity to the Bento Sushi Counter.
- 3.5. <u>Restrictions on Distribution Methods</u>. Franchisee shall only sell products to end customers who are physically present at Franchisee's Sushi Counter(s). Franchisee shall not engage in the resale of any product or supply at wholesale, retail or otherwise without Franchisor's express written consent. Franchisee shall not use any other channels of distribution such as the Internet, catalog sales, telemarketing or otherwise to conduct sales.

#### 4. Trademarks.

- 4.1. Ownership. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisee owns no right, title, interest or goodwill in the trademarks "Bento Nouveau", "Bento At Home", "Bento Sushi," the Bento Sushi logo, "Pan Asia Fresh," the Bento mark/logo or any other marks or trade dress that Franchisor adopts and permits Franchisee to use from time to time (collectively, the "Marks"); that as between Franchisee and Franchisor all right, title and interest in and to the Marks shall be deemed to be owned by Franchisor; that all usage of the Marks and goodwill established by that use is exclusively for Franchisor's benefit; and that this Agreement does not confer any goodwill or other interests in the Marks on Franchisee.
- 4.2. <u>Use</u>. Franchisee shall not use any Mark or portion of any Mark as part of the name of any business entity. Franchisee shall not use any Mark in selling any unauthorized product or service or in any manner not expressly authorized in writing by Franchisor. Franchisee shall not establish an Internet web site or the like using any domain name containing the words "Bento Sushi," "Bento Nouveau," "BNI," "BSFI," or any variation without Franchisor's prior written consent. Franchisee shall give notices of trademark and service mark registration that Franchisor specifies and obtain fictitious or assumed name registrations as may be required by applicable

law. Franchisee shall restrict use of the Marks as may be required by each owner of Host Facility.

- 4.3. <u>Notice</u>. Franchisee shall notify Franchisor immediately of any claim or demand arising from any attempt by any other person or entity to use the Marks or any similar marks or if Franchisee discovers anyone else is infringing the Marks. Franchisor shall have the sole right and obligation to decide what action, if any, to take with regard to any such matter and Franchisee shall cooperate with Franchisor and execute any and all documents and take all actions that Franchisor requests with regard to the matter.
- 4.4. <u>Indemnification of Franchisee Relating to Franchisee's Use of BENTO SUSHI</u> Marks. Franchisor agrees to indemnify Franchisee against and to reimburse Franchisee for all direct, but not consequential (including, but not limited to, loss of revenue and/or profits), damages for which Franchisee is held liable in any proceeding arising out of Franchisee's proper use of the BENTO SUSHI Mark pursuant to and in compliance with this Agreement, and for all costs reasonably incurred by Franchisee in the defense of any such claim brought against it or in any such proceeding in which it is named as a party, provided that Franchisee has timely notified Franchisor of such claim or proceeding and has otherwise complied with this Agreement, and that Franchisor shall have the right to defend any such claim. If Franchisor defends such claim, Franchisor shall have no obligation to indemnify or reimburse Franchisee with respect to any fees or disbursements of any attorney retained by Franchisee.
- 4.5. <u>Change</u>. If it becomes advisable at any time, in Franchisor's sole discretion, for Franchisor to modify or discontinue use of any Mark, and/or use one or more additional or substitute trade names, trademarks, service marks or other commercial symbols, Franchisee shall comply with Franchisor's directions to do so at Franchisee's cost and expense.
- 4.6. <u>Inspection</u>. To preserve the validity and integrity of the Marks and to assist Franchisor in steps seeking to assure that Franchisee operates according to this Agreement and uses the Marks properly in operating the Sushi Counter(s), Franchisor or its agents shall have the right to enter and inspect the Sushi Counter(s), and to interview customers, suppliers or others, at all reasonable times. Franchisee shall fully cooperate with Franchisor in any inspection or visit Franchisor conducts and shall provide Franchisor's personnel full access to the Sushi Counter(s) for this purpose. Any obstruction, interference or prohibition by Franchisee of Franchisor's right to inspect the Sushi Counter(s), including, without limitation, to investigate threats or dangers to public health and safety, shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement. If Franchisor, in its sole discretion, determines that a lab test is required to test the quality, safety and freshness of the foods sold at any Sushi Counter operated by Franchisee, Franchisor shall have the right to assess Franchisee a lab fee of up to Three Hundred Fifty (\$350) for each sample tested.
- 4.7. <u>Location Exceptions</u>. Franchisee acknowledges that at certain locations, Franchisee may not be able to use the Marks due to agreements with the Host Facility. Franchisee shall abide by such requirements.

#### 5. Confidential Operations Manuals.

- 5.1. Lease of Operations Manuals. Franchisor shall lease to Franchisee during the term of this Agreement one copy of Franchisor's confidential Operations Manual and one copy of Franchisor's Standard Sanitation Operating Procedure and Methods Manual (collectively the "Manuals") for each Sushi Counter operated by Franchisee, except, no Manuals shall be provided for a Satellite location. The Manual Lease Fee is Five Hundred Dollars (\$500.00), which Franchisor will refund to Franchisee if Franchisee returns the Manuals to Franchisor in good condition upon termination or expiration of this Agreement. The Manuals shall contain mandatory and suggested specifications, standards, operating procedures and rules prescribed from time to time by Franchisor for Bento Sushi Counters. Franchisor shall have the right to make reasonable modifications to the Manuals from time to time. No such modification shall alter Franchisee's fundamental rights under this Agreement. Franchisee shall comply with the Manuals, as modified by Franchisor. Franchisee shall pay Franchisor's then current manual lease fee upon receipt of each Manual received from Franchisor. The manual lease fee paid by Franchisee shall be refunded to Franchisee when Franchisee returns the Manuals to Franchisor within 30 days of the termination or expiration of this Agreement or any applicable addendum. For purpose of clarification, there shall be no refund if Franchisee fails to return the Manual(s) or returns any manual more than 30 days after expiration or termination of this Agreement or any applicable addendum.
- 5.2. <u>Lost Manual Fee.</u> In the event Franchisee loses or destroys any of the Manuals, Franchisee shall pay Franchisor a Lost Manual Fee in the amount of Five Hundred Dollars (\$500.00) per lost or destroyed Manual.
- 5.3 Ownership. The Manuals shall be at all times the sole property of Franchisor. Franchisee shall return the Manuals immediately on expiration or termination of this Agreement. Franchisee shall not make and shall not let Franchisee's personnel make any copy of all or part of the Manuals.
- 5.4. <u>Confidentiality</u>. Franchisee acknowledges that the Manuals contain confidential information and that its loss or disclosure would cause substantial damage to Franchisor. Franchisee shall protect the Manuals as a trade secret of Franchisor.

#### 6. Confidential Information.

- 6.1. Secrets. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor's product recipes, methods of preparing the products, and operating procedures for a Sushi Counter are valuable and secret, are not generally known to competitors of Franchisor, and give Franchisee a competitive advantage in operating its business. Accordingly, these receipts, methods and procedures constitute trade secrets and are protectable under the law. Other information that Franchisor designates as confidential shall be deemed confidential for this Agreement, except information that Franchisee proves he or it knew before disclosure from Franchisor; or lawfully entered the public domain, through publication by others.
- 6.2. <u>Protection</u>. Franchisee shall maintain the confidentiality of all trade secrets during and after the term of this Agreement. Franchisee shall not use this information in any other business or

in any manner not specifically authorized or approved in writing by Franchisor. Franchisee shall reveal the trade secrets to employees only to the extent they need the information to perform their jobs. Franchisee shall use reasonable precautions to require employees to keep the information confidential; and shall take any additional steps to protect confidentiality that Franchisor requests from time to time.

- 6.3. Acknowledgments. Franchisee acknowledges that (a) the trade secrets also include information that cannot be removed from Franchisee's knowledge and memory and that would inevitably be used and disclosed if Franchisee held interests in any competitive business; (b) Franchisor could not protect the trade secrets against unauthorized use or disclosure, could not readily assure compliance with Sections 6.1 through 6.2 if Franchisee held interests in any competitive business; and that (c) involvement by Franchisee in any competitive business would create a high level of temptation and opportunity to use Franchisor's trade secrets.
- 6.4. Exclusive Dealing. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor enters into this Agreement in consideration of, and reliance on Franchisee's agreement to deal exclusively with Franchisor and to refrain from using any of Franchisor's trade secrets in any activity competitive with Franchisor, and to refrain from transferring the goodwill associated with the Marks to any other business. Therefore, during the term of this Agreement, Franchisee and, collectively and individually all directors, officers and holders of any direct or indirect beneficial ownership interest of five percent (5%) or more of the securities or other equity interests of Franchisee, or of any corporation, limited liability company, partnership or other form of entity affiliated with or directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by Franchisee, and each relative of each such person who is an individual, including each such person's mother, father, husband, wife, son, daughter or sibling who has worked in a Bento Sushi Counter (collectively "Covered Persons"), shall not: (a) have any interest as an owner, investor, partner, lender, director, officer, member, manager, employee, consultant, representative or agent or in any other capacity in any business anywhere in the world selling Asian style foods, sushi or fresh fish products, steamed foods or any other retail food business without Franchisor's prior written consent, or (b) in any way, assist in soliciting, diverting, taking away or interfering with any of Franchisor's business, customers, trade or patronage.
- 6.5. Exceptions. The restrictions in Section 6.1 through 6.4 shall not apply to ownership of (a) securities listed on a stock exchange or traded on the over the counter market that represent two percent (2%) or less of the number of shares of the class of securities issued and outstanding; or (b) other Sushi Counters that Franchisee has an interest in pursuant to a written agreement with Franchisor.
- 6.6. Separate Covenants. Each of the covenants in Sections 6.1 through 6.4 and each portion thereof, shall be construed as independent of any other covenant or provision. If all or any portion of a covenant is unenforceable due to its scope in terms of geography, duration, or activity covered or otherwise, but could be enforced if reduced in scope, then the parties agree to be bound by any lesser covenant subsumed within the terms of such covenant imposing the maximum duty permitted by law, as if the resulting covenant were separately stated in and made a part of the applicable provision within Sections 6.1 through 6.4.
  - 6.7. Interference. During the term of this Agreement and for 12 months after this

Agreement expires or is terminated, Franchisee shall not employ or seek to employ any person who is then employed by Franchisor, Bento Sushi Franchise Inc., another franchisee of Franchisor, or the Host Facility or otherwise directly or indirectly induce or seek to induce any such person to leave his or her employ, and shall not employ any person who was, within the prior six months, employed by Franchisor, another franchisee of Franchisor or the Host Facility, without obtaining the express prior written consent of Franchisor, the affected franchisee or the Host Facility.

## 7 System Changes.

- 7.1. <u>Changes by Franchisor</u>. Franchisee acknowledges that periodically Franchisor may modify any aspects of the Bento Sushi System. Franchisor may develop new products, services, techniques and other enhancements for the operation of the Sushi Counter. Franchisor shall communicate modifications through the Manuals or other ways. Franchisee shall comply with all modifications that Franchisor makes from time to time, at Franchisee's expense.
- 7.2. <u>No Changes by Franchisee</u>. Franchisee shall not modify or deviate from any aspect of the Bento Sushi System without Franchisor's prior written consent.

## 8 Advertising.

- 8.1. <u>Approval</u>. Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor for prior approval, all advertising and promotion that Franchisee proposes to use, whether for print, broadcast, electronic or other media (including on the Internet), as well as novelty items, signs and containers. Franchisee shall use those materials only after receiving Franchisor's written consent, and shall not use any material without first obtaining Franchisor's written consent. Franchisor may withhold or later revoke consent, or may condition consent on modifications or other restrictions. Delay by Franchisor to require compliance or cure does not waive Franchisor's rights under this Section 8.1.
- 8.2. <u>Advertising Restrictions</u>. Franchisor shall have the right to impose geographic and/or other restrictions on advertising that Franchisee conducts or proposes to conduct. Franchisee shall include trademark and copyright notices and notices of independent ownership in advertising as Franchisor requests from time to time.
- 8.3. <u>Phone Directory</u>. Franchisor shall have the right to require Franchisee to maintain a listing in local telephone directories, according to standards set by Franchisor.
- 8.4. <u>National Marketing Fund.</u> Franchisor does not currently require Franchisee to contribute to a National Marketing Fund. However, Franchisor reserves the right, upon thirty (30) days' notice, to implement a National Marketing Fund. In the event Franchisor establishes a National Marketing Fund, Franchisee shall contribute an amount Franchisor determines, not to exceed two percent (2%) of the Gross Revenues of Franchisee's Counter(s).
- 8.5 <u>Cooperative Advertising</u>. Franchisor reserves the right, in the future, to designate a geographic region that includes Franchisee's Sushi Counter(s) and at least one other Bento Sushi Counter as a local, regional or national cooperative area, for the purpose of developing a cooperative program. If Franchisor implements a cooperative program, Franchisee shall participate

in and contribute its share to the cooperative designated by Franchisor, as determined according to the cooperative's operating procedures. The cooperative shall operate according to written governing documents prepared by or consented to by Franchisor. Franchisor shall have the right to veto any decision of the cooperative. Franchisor shall have the power to form, change, dissolve or merge cooperatives, at Franchisor's discretion.

- 8.6 <u>Technology</u>. "Technology" includes websites and Social Media, as defined below.
- a. Website. As used in this Agreement, the term "website" means an interactive electronic document, contained in a network of computers linked by communications software, that Franchisor operates or authorizes others to operate and that refers to the Franchisee's Franchised Business, Proprietary Marks, Franchisor and/or the System. The term website includes, but is not limited to, internet and World Wide Web home pages. In connection with any website, Franchisee agrees to the following:
  - (i) Franchisee is strictly prohibited from creating or maintaining a website for Franchisee's Sushi Counter, or a website that uses Franchisor's Marks, and
  - (ii) Franchisor will have the sole right to create, establish, own, and control the website for Franchisee's Sushi Counter.
- b. Social Media. As used in this Agreement, the phrase "Social Media" means the various forms of electronic communication through which users create online communities to share information, ideas, personal messages and other content, such as Facebook, You Tube, LinkedIn, Twitter, Vine, Google+, Instagram, Pinterest, blogs, or other similar communication methods, including smartphone applications. In connection with all Social Media, Franchisee agrees to the following:
  - (i) Franchisee is strictly prohibited from creating a Social Media account or posting anything on Social Media involving Franchisee's Sushi Counter, or that uses Franchisor's Marks, and
  - (ii) Franchisor will have the sole right to create, establish, own, and monitor all Social Media postings for Franchisee's Sushi Counter. Franchisee may participate in the content and maintenance of Social Media for Franchisee's Sushi Counter, only in accordance with Franchisor's guidelines and subject to Franchisor's right to alter or delete postings made by Franchisee.
- 8.7 <u>Host Facility Objection</u>. Franchisee shall not conduct any advertising that is objectionable to the Host Facility.

#### 9. Fees

9.1 <u>Initial Franchise Fee</u>. Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor the initial franchise fee as specified in the applicable Location Addendum attached to this Agreement. Franchisee acknowledges that the initial franchise fees for the Satellite location may be less than for the On-

Site Location. However, Franchisee must have at least one operating On-Site Location to be granted rights to a Satellite location. Franchisee shall pay the initial franchise fee(s) in a lump sum on signing each On-Site Location Addendum. The fee is deemed to be fully earned on signing each addendum, and is nonrefundable. There shall be no refunds or prorations if a location starts as an On-Site Location and later is converted into a Satellite Location. However, if a location starts as a Satellite Location and later is converted into an On-Site Location, then Franchisee shall pay Franchisor the difference between the initial franchise fee Franchisee paid for the initial Location and Franchisor's then current initial franchise fee for an On-Site Location.

- 9.2. <u>Customer Payments</u>. Franchisee acknowledges that under the Bento Sushi System's initial structure, Franchisee shall not receive direct payments from customers for sales of goods and services of the Sushi Counter(s); and that those payments will be made directly or indirectly from customers to the Host Facility, which shall then remit all payments to Franchisor, less an amount ("Host Facility's Margin") to be retained by the Host Facility, pursuant to the Host Facility's separate agreement with Franchisor. The amount or percentage of the Host Facility's Margin is set forth on the Addendum attached to this Agreement. In addition to the Host Facility's Margin, the Franchisor will withhold an amount up to ten percent (10%) of Gross Sales (Host Facility's Rebate), which percentage is set forth on the Addendum attached to this Agreement. Franchisor will remit Host Facility's Rebate to Host Facility quarterly or annually based on Host Facility's separate agreement with Franchisor. Franchisee acknowledges that under the Bento Sushi System, all sales will be sold by and through cash registers owned or operated by the owner of the Host Facility. Franchisee shall not make any sales through cash registers of Franchisee without prior written consent of Franchisor. Franchisor shall have the right, but not the obligation, to modify this payment arrangement from time to time.
- 9.3. <u>Payments to Franchisee</u>. Franchisor shall remit to Franchisee the Adjusted Net Sales stated in the applicable Franchise Addendums attached to this Agreement. "Adjusted Net Sales" shall be calculated as follows:

"Gross Sales" (which is defined as the receipt, sales and revenues from the sale of all products from Franchisee's Sushi Counter) less the amount paid to the Host Facility as the Host Facility's Margin, and less the Royalty Withholding Fee set forth in Section 9.5 below, and less any other amounts owed by Franchisee to Franchisor or Franchisor's Affiliates under this Agreement or any other agreement in effect.

Franchisee does not receive direct payments from the sales of products at Franchisee's Sushi Counter. All sales will be through cash registers owned or operated by the Host Facility. The Host Facility forwards payments of Franchisee's sales to Franchisor, less the Host Facility's Margin (as defined in Section 11.14 below) and Host Facility Produce Withholding (as applicable). Franchisor deducts from the amount Franchisor receives from the Host Facility Franchisee's Royalty Withholding Fee and Insurance Withholding Fee, plus any other amounts Franchisee owes Franchisor or its affiliates. Franchisor remits the balance ("Adjusted Net Sales") to Franchisee. Franchisor will pay Franchisee the Adjusted Net Sales within forty-two (42) days after Franchisor receives the sales report and payment from the Host Facility. On occasion some Host Facilities pay on a basis other than weekly, such as biweekly or monthly. In those cases, Franchisor will adjust the timing of payments to Franchisee. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor's sole

responsibility is to remit to Franchisee the Adjusted Net Sales based on amounts Franchisor actually receives from the Host Facility. Franchisor has no responsibility to pay Franchisee Adjusted Net Sales on amounts not received by the Host Facility. If Franchisor pays Franchisee's Adjusted Net Sales for any given week before receiving payment from the Host Facility, and the Host Facility does not pay Franchisor as required, Franchisee must reimburse Franchisor the amounts paid to Franchisee. Franchisee must also reimburse Franchisor any amounts paid to Franchisee, if Franchisor discovers that amounts were paid in error. At Franchisor's discretion, Franchisor shall have the right (in lieu of Franchisee reimbursement) to withhold from future payments due to Franchisee such amounts paid in error.

Franchisor shall have the right to deduct all amounts owed by Franchisee to Franchisor from the payments to Franchisee provided for in the applicable Franchise Addendum, or elsewhere, either as lump sum deductions or partial deductions made over time, until such deductions equal the full amounts owed to Franchisor. Franchisor will cover Franchisee's location under Franchisor's group insurance policy, then deduct Franchisee's portion of the insurance premium costs calculated as zero point seventy-five percent (0.75%) of Franchisee's Gross Sales ("Insurance Withholding Fee"). Franchisee's portion of the premium will be deducted weekly.

- 9.4. Payment Responsibility. Franchisee shall be solely responsible to pay when due all costs and expenses of the Sushi Counter(s), including but not limited to the purchase price of food items and inventory, utilities, employee compensation, sales and any other taxes imposed on, required to be collected, or paid on account of goods or services furnished by Franchisee. Franchisee acknowledges and agrees that if the Host Facility, due to labor contracts or otherwise, requires Sushi Counter(s) employees to be employed directly by the Host Facility, and Franchisor is asked to reimburse the Host Facility for these employment costs, that Franchisor shall have the right to and shall deduct such payments from the amounts due to Franchisee pursuant to Section 9.3 of this Agreement.
- 9.5. <u>Royalty Withholding Fee</u>. The amount of the royalty withholding fee ("Royalty Withholding Fee") are set forth on the Addendum attached to this Agreement. The Royalty Withholding Fee is deducted from Franchisee's Gross Sales, as set forth in Section 9.3 and on the Addendum. The Insurance Withholding Fee is also deducted from Franchisee's Gross Sales.
- 9.6 <u>Customer Satisfaction Fee</u>. Franchisor shall have the right to assess Franchisee up to One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000) for each customer complaint received, whether or not the complaint has any merit. This fee is not a penalty but to compensate Franchisor for the efforts the Franchisor must take to address the complaint. Franchisor's assessment of the customer satisfaction fee shall not constitute a waiver by Franchisor of its rights to seek damages and/or other relief against Franchisee due to Franchisee's conduct.
- 9.7 <u>Default Charge Fee</u>. Franchisor shall have the right to assess Franchisee between Two Hundred Dollars (\$200) and One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000) per violation of any term, obligation or requirement of the Manuals or this Agreement, in accordance with the following:

Violation/Non-Compliance	Fee	
Franchisee fails to open Sushi Counter for business	\$1,000 per day	
Food Safety (included, but not limited to product quality, recipe	\$500 per violation	
adherence, shelf life dating, expired product, labeling, temperature		
control)		
Failed to complete logbook or record	\$500 per day	
Maintained false logbook or record	\$500 per day	
Failed to maintain the cleanliness of Full Service Location	\$200 per day	
Inappropriate use of Approved Product/Ingredients	\$500 per violation	
Failure to Sample during mandatory hours	\$200 per day	
Failure to offer Complete Menu	\$200 per day	
Failure to participate with Promotional Product or Menu Offering	\$200 per day	
Operating with expired /or lack of Food Handler Certification	\$200 per day	
Failure to wear complete Uniform	\$200 per day	
Failure to maintain the operating hours required by Host Facility	\$200 per hour	

Franchisor's assessment of this fee shall not constitute a waiver by Franchisor of its rights to seek damages and/or other relief against Franchisee arising from the violation.

- 9.8 Website and Data Fee. Upon activation of a Franchisee portal on the franchisor's website, the franchisor reserves the right to charge the Franchisee a monthly fee of up to \$100 per Sushi Counter operated by Franchisee to gain access to Franchisor's website pages which will enable Franchisee to submit purchase orders online as well as information on new products, product specifications and other information.
- 9.9 <u>Bankruptcy By Host Facility</u>. If the Host Facility where Franchisee's Sushi Counter(s) is/are located files for bankruptcy, or other similar proceeding, Franchisor's sole responsibility shall be to remit to Franchisee the agreed percentage on amounts actually received from the Host Facility.
- 9.10 <u>Late Fee</u>. Franchisor shall have the right to assess Franchisee a late fee equal to ten percent (10%) on past due amounts.
- 9.11 <u>Interest</u>. Franchisor shall have the right to charge Franchisee interest on past due amounts at the rate of fifteen percent (15%) per annum, but not greater than the maximum rate allowed by applicable state law.
- 9.12 <u>Early Termination Fee</u>. Notwithstanding any other rights and remedies available to Franchisor, in the event: (i) Franchisee ceases operations of the Sushi Counter, (ii) Franchisee abandons the Location, or (iii) this Agreement or any addendum thereto is terminated by Franchisor for cause before the expiration date of this Agreement, Franchisor will have the right to assess an early termination fee of Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000) for each location, plus any additional costs and expenses incurred by Franchisor in connection with the termination. Franchisor's assessment of this early termination fee will not constitute a waiver of any other rights, and nothing contained herein will be construed to impair or to restrict Franchisor's right

and remedies or to preclude any procedures or process otherwise available to Franchisor.

# 10. Accounting.

- 10.1. <u>Recordkeeping</u>. Franchisee shall maintain full, complete and accurate books, records and accounts of the sales and expenses of the Sushi Counter(s). Franchisee shall conform these records to any accounting system that Franchisor may prescribe in the Manuals or otherwise in writing. Franchisee shall retain all books and records relating to the Sushi Counter(s) for at least four years.
- 10.2. Reports. Franchisee shall provide Franchisor each week on or at other frequencies that Franchisor specifies from time to time, in the form approved by Franchisor, a report of sales for the week ending the prior day (Sunday). Franchisee shall provide Franchisor at frequencies that Franchisor requests, profit and loss statements and balance sheets for months, quarters and years, all as Franchisor specifies. These financial statements shall be certified to be true and correct by Franchisee. Franchisee shall provide Franchisor copies of all federal and state income tax returns and sales tax returns. Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor other periodic reports, forms and records as Franchisor requests from time to time.
- 10.3. <u>Discrepancies</u>. In any discrepancy between data as reported by Franchisee and as reported by the Host Facility, the data reported by the Host Facility shall control. Franchisee shall notify Franchisor in writing within 30 days of receipt of the statement from the Host Facility of any alleged discrepancy. Franchisee shall have no right to seek adjustments for any discrepancy after such 30 day period.
- 10.4. <u>Audit and/or Inspection</u>. Franchisor or its designated agents shall have the right at reasonable times to examine and copy books, records and tax returns, including sales tax returns, of Franchisee. If an inspection reveals a failure by Franchisee to comply with any laws or tax requirements, Franchisee shall be in default of this Agreement and must cure said default within thirty (30) days of notice from Franchisor. If Franchisor elects to pay any deficiency of Franchisee for trade or tax obligations, Franchisee shall reimburse Franchisor for said payments, plus an administrative fee of ten percent (10%) of the amounts paid by Franchisor. In addition Franchisee shall reimburse Franchisor for all costs and expenses connected with the inspection. These remedies shall be in addition to any other remedies Franchisor may have.

# 11. Training, Quality and Performance Standards.

11.1. Compliance with System/Reports. Franchisee shall comply with the Manuals and all other written policies provided to Franchisee by Franchisor. Franchisee shall not make any material changes to the operation or structure or facilities of the Sushi Counter(s) nor make any material replacement or alterations to equipment, fixtures, signs or decor without Franchisor's prior written consent. Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor such periodic reports, forms and records as Franchisor requests from time to time, including but not limited to, cleaning schedules, daily production reports, delivery logs, overnight rice cooling logs, pH logs, temperature logs and sushi cooling logs. Franchisee shall obtain and provide Franchisor an email address to which Franchisor may send written communications and sales reports to Franchisee.

- 11.2. Condition. Franchisee shall maintain the condition and appearance of the Sushi Counter(s) and all equipment in a manner consistent with Franchisor's standards. Franchisee shall maintain each Sushi Counter in a high level of cleanliness and first class appearance, including but not limited to, replacing worn or obsolete signs, fixtures, decor and equipment. Franchisee shall repair, at Franchisee's sole cost and expense, any equipment and/or worn or obsolete signs, fixtures and décor. If at any time in Franchisor's judgment the appearance of a Sushi Counter or equipment, fixtures, signs or decor does not meet Franchisor's standards, Franchisor shall have the right to notify Franchisee, specifying the corrective action to be taken by Franchisee. Franchisee shall correct the deficiency within 15 days after receipt of the notice, or such shorter period of time that Franchisor reasonably requests, provided that any deficiency that Franchisor believes could threaten public health or safety shall be corrected immediately.
- 11.3. No Other Purpose. Franchisee shall not conduct any business or activity from the Sushi Counter location(s) other than the operation of the Sushi Counter according to the Bento Sushi System. All food items prepared at the Sushi Counter shall be sold at the Sushi Counter only and at no other location without the prior written consent of Franchisor. Under no circumstances are the premises of the Sushi Counter to be used for the preparation of food items to be sold other than on the premises, except Franchisee may prepare and deliver prepared foods to Satellite Locations owned by Franchisee, if operated pursuant to an addendum to this Agreement.
- 11.4. <u>Proprietary Products</u>. Franchisor has developed and may continue to develop other proprietary food products, sauces and spices. To protect Franchisor's trade secrets and maintain quality control, Franchisor shall have the right to require Franchisee to purchase such proprietary items only from Franchisor or third parties that Franchisor designates.
- 11.5. Complete Menu. Franchisee shall offer for sale and sell at the Sushi Counter(s) all food items that Franchisor authorizes from time to time; and shall not offer for sale or sell at the Sushi Counter(s) any other category of products. Franchisee shall have the right to offer additional prepared food items from time to time on a special or market test basis, provided that Franchisee shall notify Franchisor in writing at least 30 days in advance and shall comply with any request by Franchisor to refrain from offering any one or more such items.
- 11.6. New Products. From time to time, Franchisor may introduce new products, or reintroduce previously introduced new products. Franchisee shall purchase, maintain and display reasonable inventories of such new products for at least 120 days. Franchisor may require Franchisee to again purchase, maintain and display the products regardless of prior compliance with this section 11.6. Franchisee shall not introduce, offer or sell any new items that have not been approved by franchisor in writing.
- 11.7. <u>Samples</u>. Franchisee shall comply with sampling policies that Franchisor establishes from time to time. These may include requirements to provide free samples to customers and potential customers.
- 11.8. <u>Preparation</u>. To ensure that all items produced by Franchisee meet Franchisor's standards, and to protect Franchisor's goodwill and Marks, all food products shall be prepared only

by properly trained personnel according to Franchisor's recipes, preparation techniques and processes as designated in the Manuals, and shall be sold only at retail to customers in conformity with Franchisor's marketing plan and concept.

- 11.9. <u>Suppliers</u>. From time to time, Franchisor may provide Franchisee a list of approved products, brands, and/or suppliers for food products and other items necessary to operate the Sushi Counter(s), identifying manufacturers, brands, suppliers, and products and services that Franchisor has approved to be carried or used in the Bento Sushi System. Franchisor may revise the list from time to time. All suppliers must agree to deliver their products to the location of Franchisee's sushi counter. Any exceptions to this delivery requirement must be consented to in writing by Franchisor, in which event, Franchisee may pick up its order from the supplier's facility.
- 11.10. Proposed Products. Franchisee shall use only items or ingredients that conform to Franchisor's specifications and quality standards and/or are purchased from suppliers approved from time to time by Franchisor (which may include Franchisor and/or its Affiliates). If Franchisee proposes to offer at the Sushi Counter(s) any brand of product, or to use any item or ingredient not then approved by Franchisor or to purchase from a supplier not then designated by Franchisor as an approved supplier, Franchisee shall first submit Franchisee's request in writing to Franchisor before making any purchase. On Franchisor's request, Franchisee shall submit samples and other information that Franchisor requires for examination and/or testing or to otherwise determine if the product, or proposed supplier meets Franchisor's specifications and quality standards. Franchisee shall pay Franchisor a reasonable charge for the cost of inspection and evaluation, including a reasonable amount for Franchisor's costs of personnel to conduct the inspection and evaluation. Franchisor may impose limits on the number of suppliers and/or brands for any ingredient or food or beverage product used or served by the Sushi Counter. Franchisor is not under any obligation to approve the requested product or supplier and Franchisee shall comply with Franchisor's decision. Franchisor reserves the right to re-inspect facilities and products of any supplier and to revoke any approval previously given.
- 11.11. <u>Use of Approved Items</u>. All goods and services used in operating the Sushi Counter(s) that are not specifically required to be purchased according to Franchisor's approved suppliers list, shall conform to specifications and standards that Franchisor establishes from time to time. Franchisor may, from time to time, modify the minimum standards and specifications and/or the list of approved brands and/or suppliers. Franchisee shall also comply with any source restrictions imposed by the Host Facility to maintain quality control or an identifiable source for products in the event of product recalls.
- 11.12. <u>Inventory</u>. Franchisee shall always maintain an inventory of food and other products, materials and supplies to permit operation of the Sushi Counter(s) at maximum capacity.
- 11.13. <u>Private Label</u>. Franchisor may develop proprietary or private-labeled products for the Sushi Counter(s). To monitor the manufacture, packaging, processing and sale of these products Franchisor shall: (a) manufacture, supply and sell the proprietary or private labeled products to franchisees; and/or (b) disclose the designs or specifications of these products to a limited number of suppliers who Franchisor will authorize to make them to Franchisor's specifications and to sell them to franchisees. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisee shall be

required to purchase the proprietary or private labeled products from Franchisor, or from a limited number of suppliers designated by Franchisor.

- 11.14. Charges for Purchases; Host Facility Produce Withholding. From time to time Franchisee may purchase food and other items from Franchisor or its Affiliates. Franchisor shall have the right to charge, and Franchisee shall pay, freight, and other ancillary charges for such items, as well as Franchisor's prices for such items. Additionally, from time to time Franchisee may be required to purchase fresh produce from the Host Facility. The Host Facility may deduct the price for such items from Franchisee's sales (in addition to the Host Facility's Margin) prior to forwarding payments of Franchisee's Sales to Franchisor ("Host Facility Produce Withholding").
- 11.15. <u>Licenses</u>. Franchisee shall obtain and maintain all required licenses, permits and certificates needed to operate the Sushi Counter(s) and provide copies of such licenses and permits to Franchisor. At Franchisee's request, Franchisor will obtain any required licenses and permits in Franchisee's name. Franchisee hereby grants Franchisor a power of attorney to apply for any required licenses, permits and any renewals of these for Franchisee's Sushi Counter(s). Franchisee shall reimburse Franchisor for any costs and fees incurred by Franchisor in applying for these licenses and/or permits on Franchisee's behalf, plus an administrative fee that Franchisor may charge. Payment of this amount is due at least fourteen (14) days prior to Franchisee commencing business. Franchisee shall operate the Sushi Counter(s) in full compliance with all applicable laws, ordinances and regulations, including but not limited to health, safety and sanitation laws.
- 11.16. Personal Involvement. Franchisee's principal owner (or such other person/manager), shall participate in day-to-day operation of the Sushi Counter(s), and shall directly supervise the operation of the Sushi Counter(s) and its employees. If Franchisee operates more than one Sushi Counter location, then at least one trained employee with ServSafe Manager certification shall act as manager for those other Sushi Counter locations. To assure Franchisor is aware of whom to contact in the event of Franchisee's absence, Franchisee shall provide to Franchisor a written list of every manager employed by Franchisee. Franchisee shall update and provide a revised manager list to Franchisor in writing within 24 hours of: (1) any new manager being hired; and/or (2) any manager leaving Franchisee's employment. Franchisee shall abide by lawful requests of the business owner or manager of the premises regarding any employee or prospective employee. Before start of employment, Franchisee shall require each manager to undergo training and to sign a confidentiality and non-disclosure agreement in a form satisfactory to Franchisor requiring the manager to protect Franchisor's trade secrets and any other property rights Franchisor specifies in writing from time to time. Franchisee shall ensure each manager is trained before start of employment. An example of a confidentiality and non-disclosure agreement currently considered satisfactory to Franchisor, is the Confidentiality and Non-Competition Agreement attached to the Franchise Disclosure Document as Exhibit D.
- 11.17. <u>Uniforms</u>. Franchisee shall purchase all uniforms from Franchisor. Franchisee's employees shall at all times wear uniforms imprinted with the Marks and conforming to other specifications prescribed by Franchisor.
  - 11.18. Computer and Software Requirements. Franchisee shall purchase or have access to

a computer system meeting Franchisor's specifications with Internet connectivity capabilities to permit Franchisee to submit purchase orders online and to obtain information on new products, product specifications and other information Franchisor designates from time to time. Franchisee shall be solely responsible for the computer system, including maintaining and repairing it when necessary. Franchisor may require Franchisee to provide Franchisor independent access to the information generated or stored on Franchisee's computer system. Franchisee shall keep the computer system current. Franchisor may, in the future, develop or designate software for performing various functions for the Sushi Counter(s). Franchisee shall implement and use the software in operating the Sushi Counter(s) and comply with all standards prescribed by Franchisor regarding the Software.

- 11.19. <u>Bento Operating Tablet</u>. Franchisee shall purchase from Franchisor a Bento Operating Tablet ("Bento Operating Tablet") to permit Franchisee to print labels and conduct other functions prescribed by Franchisor. Franchisee shall be solely responsible for the Bento Operating Tablet, including maintaining and repairing it when necessary. Franchisor may require Franchisee to upgrade and/or update the Bento Operating Tablet at Franchisee's cost.
- 11.20. Quality. Franchisee shall use only fresh ingredients and products of the highest quality, as determined by Franchisor in its reasonable discretion.
- 11.21. Operating Hours; Staffing. Franchisee or Franchisee's approved manager shall operate each Sushi Counter every day that the Host Facility is open for business and subject to any additional requirements in any applicable Franchise Addendum attached to this Agreement. Franchisee shall ensure each Sushi Counter is adequately staffed and managed. In Sushi Counter locations operated by a manager, Franchisee shall remain personally and actively involved in the Sushi Counter(s) operations and shall remain responsible for operating the Sushi Counter(s) and supervising employees. Franchisee shall notify and communicate clearly with its employees in all dealings, including without limitation, its employment applications, written and electronic correspondence, paychecks, employee handbooks, employment policies and procedures, other materials, that Franchisee (and only Franchisee) is their employer and that Franchisor is not their employer. Franchisee must, on all employment applications given to employee applicants, have printed on said applications: "You are applying for a job to work for an independently owned Franchise and not for the Franchisor or any other company."
- 11.22. <u>Host Facility's Rules</u>. Franchisee shall comply with the rules, policies and guidelines of the Host Facility and sign any code of conduct or equivalent document required by the Host Facility. If required by the Host Facility, Franchisee shall obtain proof of employability for each prospective employee by completing the Department of Homeland Security's electronic employee verification system (E-Verify) before hiring.
- 11.23. <u>Complaints</u>. Franchisee shall promptly notify Franchisor in writing of any complaints from the owner(s) or manager(s) of the Host Facility, or from the public of problems relating to operation of the Sushi Counter or its products. Franchisee shall be primarily responsible to resolve and remedy all complaints to the satisfaction of the complaining person or entity.
  - 11.24. Pricing. Franchisor may recommend resale prices or pricing schedules to Franchisee

and may provide pricing labels conforming to these recommendations. When allowed by law, Franchisor shall have the right to specify maximum and minimum prices for products sold at the Sushi Counter(s), and Franchisee shall abide by these specifications.

- 11.25 Initial Training. Franchisor shall provide Franchisee an initial training program consisting of online training at the location selected by Franchisee, and on-site training at Franchisee's Sushi Counter location. For the online portion of the training program, Franchisee shall be responsible for securing an internet accessible location. The on-site training portion is described below in Section 11.27. The fee for the initial training program is Two Thousand Dollars (\$2,000). Each of Franchisee's Principal Owners shall be required to attend training. For this Section 11.25, the term "Principal Owner" shall mean any individual owning directly or indirectly thirty percent (30%) or more of Franchisee. Training shall cover Franchisor's methods and techniques to prepare fresh sushi and/or other products, as well as various aspects of the operation of a retail Sushi Counter, with emphasis on techniques and examples used in the operation of Sushi Counters bearing the Marks. Topics to be covered may include, but are not limited to legal compliance, sanitation, sushi and other food preparation and evaluation, cooking and evaluation (if applicable to the franchise), franchise management, including basic accounting, operations, business insurance, inventory control, employee management, marketing, license and permitting requirements. Franchisor shall have the right to reduce the scope of any training provided, if Franchisor, in its sole discretion, determines that Franchisee already has experience in these subjects. If Franchisee or any owner of Franchisee attending the training fails to complete the training to Franchisor's satisfaction, Franchisor may cancel this Agreement in Franchisor's sole judgment on written notice to Franchisee. There shall be no refunds of any sums paid to Franchisor if Franchisor cancels this Agreement under this Section 11.25. Franchisor reserves the right to waive the training requirement in Franchisor's absolute discretion where Franchisor is satisfied that Franchisee's principals have sufficient skill, knowledge and experience with both the operational requirements and Franchisor's prescribed and preferred procedures. Franchisor may also exempt Franchisee from some or all training (at Franchisor's sole discretion) if Franchisee or any affiliate of Franchisee already owns or operates a Sushi Counter or the Franchise Agreement is executed as a Renewal Franchise Agreement (as defined in Section 13.1). Training is subject to modification in the event of activities described in Section 18.19 below (force majeure).
- 11.26 <u>ServSafe Manager Training and Certification</u>. Before starting operations, Franchisee and all Franchisee's employees, whether managerial or non-managerial, shall also be required to take and pass the ServSafe Manager certification.
- 11.27 <u>Pre-Opening On-Site Training</u>. Franchisor shall provide Franchisee between 2 to 10 days of pre-opening training at Franchisee's Sushi Counter location.
- 11.28 <u>Post Opening On-Site Training</u>. At Franchisee's request, Franchisor will provide post opening training at Franchisee's Sushi Counter location. Franchisee shall pay Franchisor Two Hundred Fifty Dollars (\$250) per day, plus reimburse Franchisor for the cost of travel, lodging, meals, and personnel compensation for Franchisor's trainer(s), in addition to all other amounts provided for in this Agreement.

- 11.29. Additional Training. From time to time Franchisor may require Franchisee or any personnel of Franchisee to attend and satisfactorily complete additional training programs at Franchisor's headquarters or other location designated by Franchisor. Franchisor shall have the right to charge Franchisee Franchisor's then current fee for each person for whom Franchisor provides any additional training, even if that training was required by Franchisor. Franchisee shall be solely responsible for all travel and living expenses incurred to attend any training programs. If Franchisee fails to attend any mandatory additional training, Franchisor shall have the right to assess Franchisee a \$250 fee for the failure to attend.
- 11.30 <u>Mailing</u>, <u>Reproduction Costs and Handling Costs</u>. Franchisor may charge Franchisee a reproduction, service and handling charge for written materials provided to Franchisee, such as manuals and marketing materials up to \$100 per shipment.
- 11.31 Testing and Criminal and Credit Background Checks. Whenever requested by Franchisor or the Host Facility where Franchisee is located, Franchisee shall require specified personnel (which may also include Franchisee), to undergo drug, tuberculosis and other chemical and disease testing, and/or criminal and credit background investigation. The foregoing obligations are subject to the condition that the request is lawful in the jurisdiction where the Franchisee and Franchisee's personnel are located. Franchisee shall pay all costs of the testing and investigation, complete all forms and consents, and take all other action needed to comply with such request. If Franchisee fails any required test or background check, Franchisor may cancel this Agreement on written notice to Franchisee. There shall be no refunds of any sums paid to Franchisor if Franchisor cancels this Agreement under this Section 11.31.
- 11.32 <u>Ongoing Support.</u> Franchisor will provide Franchisee ongoing advice and support on operating the business.

#### 11.33 Food Safety Issues.

- a. Franchisor has the right to require Franchisee to close its Sushi Counter if Franchisor determines that Franchisee's Sushi Counter has deficiencies relating to food safety and cleanliness; Franchisee may not reopen the Sushi Counter until Franchisor has re-inspected it and determined that it meets Franchisor's standards.
- b. Franchisee is strictly prohibited from speaking or communicating with the media in the event of an outbreak of a food borne illness, whether at Franchisee's Sushi Counter or at any other Bento Sushi Counter. Franchisor has the right to be the sole spokesperson on these issues.

#### 12. Insurance.

# 12.1 Insurance.

- (a) Franchisor will provide commercial general liability insurance for the Sushi Counter under Franchisor's group insurance policy and deduct Franchisee's portion of the premium costs on a weekly basis, which amount is calculated on the amount of sales at the Franchisee's Sushi Counter. Franchisee will at all times during the term of this Agreement maintain in force, at its sole expense, on a primary, rather than on a participatory basis with Franchisor, the following insurance, naming Franchisor and the Host Facility as additional insured:
  - (i) Worker's compensation, employer's liability, and other insurance to meet statutory requirements; and
  - (ii) For any Satellite Unit and as may be required by Franchisor, automobile liability insurance for owned and non-owned automobiles, including personal injury, wrongful death, and property damage, with a single limit coverage as reasonably required by Franchisor.
- (b) All insurance policies must be issued by an insurance carrier or insurance carriers acceptable to Franchisor and must name Franchisor as an additional insured, must contain a waiver of the insurance company's right of subrogation against Franchisor, and must provide that Franchisor will receive 30 days' prior written notice of termination, expiration, or cancellation of the policy. Franchisor may reasonably increase the minimum liability protection requirement annually and require at any time on reasonable prior notice to Franchisee different or additional kinds of insurance to reflect inflation, changes in standards of liability, or higher damage awards in public, product, or motor vehicle liability litigation or other relevant changes in circumstances. Franchisee will submit to Franchisor upon request a copy of the certificate of or other evidence of the renewal or extension of each insurance policy. Franchisee's obligations to obtain and maintain the insurance described are not limited in any way by reason of any insurance maintained by Franchisor, nor does Franchisee's performance of obligations relieve Franchisee of any indemnification obligations contained in this Agreement.
- 12.2. <u>Indemnity</u>. Franchisee shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless Franchisor, Franchisor's affiliated entities, and the owner(s) and lessee(s) of the Host Facility, and each of their respective members, shareholders, managers, partners, directors, officers, employees, agents, and representatives and other personnel from all losses, costs and expenses incurred in connection with any claim, action, suit or other proceeding, based on actual or alleged acts or omissions of Franchisee, Franchisee's personnel, or others, arising from or related to the operation of the Sushi Counter(s).
- 12.3. <u>Disclaimers</u>. Franchisor does not represent or warrant, and hereby expressly disclaims making, any guaranty or other assurance, that Franchisee will derive income or profits from or as a result of entering into and/or performing this Agreement; or that Franchisor will repurchase, or refund all or part of any payment or purchase of, any products, equipment supplies

or other items.

# 13. Renewal.

- 13.1. Renewal. If Franchisee fully complied with all conditions for renewal in Sections 13.2 through 13.3, and if this Agreement has not previously been terminated, then Franchisee shall have the right, but not the obligation, on expiration of this Agreement, to enter into a renewal Franchise Agreement (the "Renewal Agreement") for one consecutive term. The renewal term shall be three (3) years (the "Renewal Term"). Each of the conditions stated in Sections 13.2 through 13.3 shall be conditions precedent to Franchisee's right to enter into a Renewal Agreement.
- 13.2. Conditions to Renewal. As conditions to the right to enter into a Renewal Agreement, Franchisee shall have (a) complied with all provisions of this Agreement and any applicable Addendum during its entire term, including the time when Franchisee gives notice of intent to renew; (b) the ability to maintain possession of all Sushi Counter locations operated by Franchisee under this Agreement; (c) attended refresher training as required by Franchisor; (d) given written notice of renewal to Franchisor as provided in Section 13.3; (e) signed Franchisor's then-current form of Franchise Agreement and applicable addendum(s) at least 30 days before the expiration date; (f) signed a release releasing Franchisor of all claims; and (g) paid the renewal fee, which is equal to the greater of: (i) the initial franchise fee paid by the Franchisee, or (ii) the amount of initial franchise fee that would be charged if the location were being granted as a new location, based on factors used by the Franchisor in calculating initial franchise fees, not to exceed One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000). The renewal Franchise Agreement will contain appropriate modifications to reflect the fact that the Franchise Agreement relates to the grant of a renewal franchise. The terms of the renewal Franchise Agreement may differ materially from the terms in this Agreement including, without limitation, different payment amounts or arrangements. Franchisee's failure to provide the notice in Section 13.3 or otherwise comply with each obligation under this Section 13.2 by the applicable deadline shall be deemed, at Franchisor's option, Franchisee's desire not to renew this Agreement.
- 13.3. <u>Notice of Renewal</u>. If Franchisee desires to enter into a Renewal Agreement, then before expiration of this Agreement, Franchisee shall give Franchisor written notice of its desire at least 180 days but not more than 360 days prior to the expiration of the initial term of this Agreement. Renewal shall also be conditioned on Franchisee's compliance with this Agreement through termination of the initial term and Franchisee retaining all Sushi Counter locations operated by Franchisee under this Agreement.

# 14. Entity Requirements.

14.1 Requirement to be an Entity. Franchisee must be a legal entity either prior to signing this Franchise Agreement, or at least twenty-one (21) days prior to commencing for business. The Franchisee entity must satisfy all the following conditions precedent: (a) the entity is newly organized and its activities will be limited to acting as an BSFI franchisee; (b) the entity's name shall not include the words "BSFI," "Pan Asia Fresh," "Bento Sushi," Bento Express" or any variant, or words confusingly similar thereto without Franchisor's prior written consent; (c) Franchisee shall be the sole owner of at least 51% of the ownership of the entity and any remaining

ownership is owned only by Franchisee's spouse or children; (d) the entity's articles of incorporation, articles of organization and bylaws state that the issuance and transfer of any interest in the entity are restricted by this Agreement; and (e) all the entity's ownership certificates provide the notice stated in Section 14.3.

- 14.2. Entity Documents. Franchisee shall provide Franchisor a copy of its charter documents (operating agreement, regulations, articles of incorporation; partnership agreement, bylaws; and other governing documents designated by Franchisor), list of owners including the ownership interest of each, managers, directors and officers, all amendments to these documents, and all other information about the organization, structure and personnel that Franchisor requests from time to time. Franchisee shall promptly notify Franchisor in writing of any change in any information provided under this Section 14.2.
- 14.3 <u>Notice of Restrictions.</u> Franchisee shall place on the face of each certificate, agreement and other instrument evidencing ownership of the entity constituting Franchisee, the following statement in conspicuous typeface:

The transfer of the interest in [name of Franchisee] evidenced by this certificate [or instrument] is subject to the terms of a Franchise Agreement with Bento Sushi Franchise Inc. dated [state date of this Agreement]. Any purported transfer made without complying with those terms is void and of no effect.

14.4 <u>Transfer Fee for Transfer to Entity</u>. Franchisee must pay Franchisor a transfer fee of Two Hundred Fifty Dollars (\$250) in the event, subsequent to execution of this Agreement, Franchisee transfers their interest in this Agreement to a newly formed entity controlled by them.

#### 15. Transfer Restrictions.

- 15.1. <u>Assignment by Franchisor</u>. Franchisor shall have the right to transfer or assign any or all rights and obligations under this Agreement in whole or in part, on one or more occasions, to any person, corporation or other entity.
- 15.2. <u>Assignment by Franchisee</u>. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor entered into this Agreement and each Franchise Addendum in reliance on characteristics personal to Franchisee, Franchisee's principal owners and officers, and specific to the entity constituting Franchisee. Therefore, Franchisee shall have no right or power to, and shall not purport to sell, transfer, assign, sublicense, give, mortgage, pledge or encumber any interest in this Agreement, in any Franchise Addendum, in the business contemplated by this Agreement, or if Franchisee is an entity, a majority of the shares of stock or ownership interests in that entity (collectively, "Transfer"), without the prior written consent of Franchisor. Franchisor shall have the right to withhold consent to any sale or transfer proposed to be entered into within 2 years of the date of the applicable addendum for the Sushi Counter location proposed to be sold or transferred. Franchisor shall also have the right to withhold approval to any proposed sale or transfer, at Franchisor's discretion, if such sale or transfer involves the sale/transfer of some but not all of Franchisee's Sushi Counter locations operated under this Agreement.

- 15.3. Right of First Refusal. Franchisor shall have a right of first refusal itself to accept the terms of any sale, transfer or assignment of any interest in any Sushi Counter operated by Franchisee, this Agreement or in Franchisee, offered by Franchisee or offered to and proposed to be accepted by Franchisee, whether voluntarily, by operation of law or otherwise. If Franchisor exercises the right of first refusal, then Franchisor will also have the right but not the obligation to substitute cash for any form of payment proposed in the offer; and will have sixty (60) days after notifying Franchisee of its election to exercise the right of first refusal to prepare for closing. If a proposed transaction would involve more than 20% of the stock or other ownership interest of Franchisee then Franchisor will also have the right, but not the obligation, to purchase not only the interest involved but also all the remaining interests, to acquire up to 100% of the interest in Franchisee, at a price proportionate to the price of the interests initially involved. If Franchisor exercises the right of first refusal, then at Franchisor's request, Franchisee shall also take all action necessary to cause any agreements designated by Franchisor, to be assigned from Franchisee to Franchisor.
- 15.4. Exercise of Right of First Refusal. To provide Franchisor the opportunity to exercise the right of first refusal, Franchisee shall deliver to Franchisor a written notice stating all the terms of any proposed sale, transfer or assignment covered by the right of first refusal and shall provide any additional information that Franchisor requests about the proposed transaction. Franchisee shall require its owners to provide Franchisee sufficient information to enable Franchisee to comply with this obligation with regard to a transaction proposed by any of the owners of Franchisee. Within forty-five (45) days after Franchisor receives the notice and the additional information requested by Franchisor, Franchisor will notify Franchisee whether Franchisor accepts for itself or its nominee the terms in the notice.
- 15.5. Waiver. If Franchisor elects not to exercise the right of first refusal and consents to the proposed sale, assignment or transfer, then Franchisee will be authorized to complete the proposed transaction with the proposed assignee on the terms in the original notice to Franchisor. Any change to the terms constitutes a new proposal which again requires compliance with the procedures in Sections 15.3 through 15.4 (and this Section 15.5, if applicable). Franchisor's election not to exercise the right of first refusal for any proposed transaction does not affect Franchisor's right of first refusal for any other transaction and does not constitute approval of the proposed transferee or assignee or of the transaction. Franchisee and any proposed transferee or assignee shall comply with all provisions in this Agreement relating to transfer and assignment.
- 15.6. Sale To Third Party. If Franchisor elects not to exercise the right of first refusal, then Franchisor's consent to a proposed sale, transfer and/or assignment by Franchisee shall not be unreasonably withheld. It shall be deemed to be reasonable for Franchisor to require, as conditions precedent to consenting to the proposed sale, transfer and/or assignment, among other requirements, that (a) Franchisee first comply with the right of first refusal provisions in Sections 15.3 through 15.4; (b) the proposed assignee apply to Franchisor to become a franchisee; provide information that Franchisor requests to assess the proposed transferee's/assignee's skills, qualifications, integrity, honesty and resources (financial and otherwise) sufficient in Franchisor's judgment to operate the Sushi Counter(s) in a manner that Franchisor expects to be satisfactory; (c) the proposed assignee cooperates in arranging one or more personal interviews at times and places designated by Franchisor; (d) consent is obtained, of the Host Facility if the Host Facility

has the right to consent pursuant to an agreement with the Franchisor or Franchisor's affiliate; (e) the proposed assignee attends and successfully completes Franchisor's initial training program and any other training Franchisor requires, all at the proposed transferee's/assignee's expense; (f) at Franchisor's option, the proposed assignee, either: (i) signs Franchisor's then current form of Franchise Agreement, modified to delete any initial franchise fee, and to expire on the expiration date of this Agreement or (ii) signs Franchisor's then current form of Franchise Agreement for a full term and pays Franchisor's the franchise fee that selling Franchisee initially paid]; (g) Franchisee pays all moneys owed to Franchisor and to any affiliated entities of Franchisor and in addition pays Franchisor a transfer fee of between One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000) and Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000) for each Sushi Counter location to be transferred; (h) Franchisee and the principal owners of Franchisee execute a general release in a form satisfactory to Franchisor of all claims against Franchisor, its owners, directors, officers, members, managers and employees; (i) Franchisee agrees not to retain any security interest in any assets of the franchise or business following the transfer; (i) Franchisee furnishes Franchisor a complete copy of the sale agreement negotiated between Franchisee and the transferee; (k) that the terms of the sale and/or assignment, including the sale price and financing terms, not be unduly burdensome to the assignee in Franchisor's judgment; and (1) that the sale, transfer and/or assignment close within 90 days of Franchisor's election not to exercise the right of first refusal. The terms of the then-current Franchise Agreement the transferee must sign may differ materially from the terms in this Agreement including, without limitation, different payment amounts or arrangements.

- 15.7. Transfer On Death or Incapacity of Principal Owner. If Franchisee's Principal Owner dies or becomes permanently incapacitated, then Franchisor shall allow the surviving spouse, heirs, or estate of the Principal Owner or the incapacitated person's legal representative, the opportunity to participate in ownership of Franchisee during one hundred eighty (180) days after the death or incapacity, provided that during that time the surviving spouse, heirs or estate or legal representative (a) maintains all standards required of Franchisee under this Agreement, performs all obligations of Franchisee and satisfies all then current qualifications for a purchaser of a franchise or, (b) in accordance with the requirements of Sections 15.2 and 15.3 through 15.6 sells that person's ownership interest in Franchisee and the Sushi Counter(s) to a person who satisfies Franchisor's then current standards for new franchisees.
- 15.8. Death or Incapacity of Individual (Non-Principal) Affiliated with Entity. The death or incapacity of a shareholder, owner, director, manager, officer or partner of Franchisee, which person is not a Principal Owner, shall not constitute an assignment or transfer of this Agreement under Section 15.2, provided that during one hundred eighty (180) days after the death or incapacity the surviving spouse, heirs or estate or the incapacitated person's legal representative (a) maintains all standards of the franchise, performs all obligations of Franchisee and satisfies all then current qualifications for a purchaser of a franchise or, (b) in accordance with the requirements of Sections 15.2 and 15.3 through 15.6 sells that person's ownership interest in Franchisee and the Sushi Counter(s) to a person who satisfies Franchisor's then current standards for new franchisees.
- 15.9. Operation by Franchisor. From the date of death or incapacity of the Principal Owner until Franchisor is satisfied that a qualified and trained individual has assumed On-Site operational supervision of the Sushi Counter(s), Franchisor shall have the right, but not the obligation, to enter and operate the Sushi Counter(s). Any decision by Franchisor to do so shall be deemed to be an

accommodation to assist Franchisee. Franchisor makes no representation or warranty regarding its ability to operate the Sushi Counter(s) profitably, and Franchisor shall not be responsible for results of operation. Franchisee shall reimburse all Franchisor's expenses incurred to operate the Sushi Counter(s) pursuant to this Section 15.9, including but not limited to travel, lodging, meals, and personnel compensation; and shall pay Franchisor, in addition to all other amounts provided for in this Agreement, a management fee of up to Two Hundred Fifty (\$250) per day per person Franchisor sends for the period of operation by Franchisor. Franchisor shall have the right to cause itself to be paid and reimbursed any or all these amounts from revenues of the Sushi Counter(s), as well as all other amounts required to be paid under this Agreement.

#### 16. **Default and Termination.**

- 16.1. <u>Immediate Termination Without Opportunity to Cure.</u> Franchisee shall be deemed to be in default and Franchisor shall have the right to terminate this Agreement and/or any applicable addendum, without allowing Franchisee any opportunity to cure the default, effective immediately on delivery to Franchisee of written notice of termination, on the occurrence of any of the following events:
  - a. Franchisee is adjudicated bankrupt or insolvent or any substantial part of Franchisee's assets is assigned to or for the benefit of any creditor, or a petition in bankruptcy is filed by or against Franchisee and not immediately contested and dismissed within sixty (60) days after filing, or a bill in equity or other proceeding for appointment of a receiver or other custodian of Franchisee or any assets of Franchisee is filed and consented to by Franchisee, or a court appoints a receiver or other temporary or permanent custodian of all or part of Franchisee's assets, or proceedings for a composition or arrangement with creditors under any federal or state law are instituted by or against Franchisee;
  - b. Franchisee is voluntarily or involuntarily dissolved;
  - c. Execution is levied against Franchisee or any real or personal property of Franchisee is sold after levy by a government body or official.
  - d. Franchisee stops operating or abandons the franchise by failing to operate at any Sushi Counter for three (3) consecutive days when Franchisee is required to operate, or any shorter period of time in which it is reasonable in the circumstances for Franchisor to conclude that Franchisee does not intend to continue to operate the Sushi Counter(s).
  - e. Any material complaint or subjective dissatisfaction expressed by the owner(s) or managers of the facility where any Sushi Counter operated by Franchisee is located, regardless of the reason for such complaint or subjective dissatisfaction; or the owner(s) or managers of the facility object for any reason to the continued operation of the Sushi Counter at the facility.
  - f. Franchisee (or any owner, member, partner, director, manager or officer of Franchisee) is convicted of or pleads no contest to a felony, fraud, crime involving moral turpitude, or other crime or offense which Franchisor reasonably believes is related to

Franchisee's operation of the Sushi Counter(s) or is likely to have an adverse effect on the Bento Sushi System, the Marks or the goodwill associated with the Marks.

- g. Franchisor determines that a threat or danger to public health or safety may result from Franchisee's continued operation of any Sushi Counter and/or Franchisee fails to cure any health and safety violation within twenty-four (24) hours after notice of the violation.
- h. Franchisee engages in any unlawful act, form of harassment or discrimination.
- i. Franchisee (or any owner, member, partner, director, manager, or officer of Franchisee) purports to transfer any rights or obligations under this Agreement or any interest in Franchisee or any Sushi Counter operated by Franchisee, or any security interest, to any third party in violation of any terms or without satisfying any of the conditions within Sections 15.2 through 15.8.
- j. There occurs any breach of any of the covenants in Sections 5.3, 6.1 through 6.4, 6.7 or 15.2 through 15.8.
- k. Franchisee makes any material misrepresentations relating to the acquisition of the franchise or engages in conduct which reflects materially and unfavorably on the operation and reputation of the franchise or franchise system.
- l. Franchisor discovers that Franchisee knowingly or with reckless disregard maintained false books or records, or submitted a false report to Franchisor; intentionally concealed revenues; attempted to defraud Franchisor; misdirected or appropriated for Franchisee's own use any funds withheld from wages of employees; failed to properly withhold taxes, FICA, insurance or other benefits from employee wages; appropriated for Franchisee's own use any funds or other property of Franchisor; or knowingly permitted or, having discovered the facts, failed to take action against or discharge any employee who embezzled funds or other property of any customer of Franchisor, or anyone else.
- m. Franchisee interferes or attempts to interfere with Franchisor's contractual relations with any third party, including but not limited to other franchisees, or interferes or attempts to interfere with Franchisor's ability or right to grant franchises or licenses to others to use the Marks or Bento Sushi System.
- n. Franchisee repeatedly fails to comply with one or more provisions of this Agreement, whether or not cured after notice.
- o. Franchisee fails to cure any default under this Agreement that materially impairs the goodwill associated with the Marks within forty-eight (48) hours after delivery of written notice to cure:
- p. Franchisee fails to satisfactorily complete initial training in Franchisor's sole judgment or to pass any required criminal background check and/or drug, tuberculosis or other chemical and disease testing;

- q. Any act of dishonesty or moral turpitude, either in Franchisee's operations, or in dealings with the Host Facility where Franchisee's Sushi Counter(s) is/are located or in Franchisee's interactions with Franchisor.
- 16.2. Termination After Notice and Opportunity to Cure. Except as stated in Section 16.1, Franchisee shall have fifteen (15) calendar days after delivery by Franchisor of written notice to cure the breach or default under this Agreement and/or any applicable addendum, or if it cannot be cured in that time, to take within that time, and continue, all available steps to cure and to provide proof of those steps to Franchisor. Failure to cure in this time, or within this time to take and continue all available steps to cure, shall at Franchisor's election, result in termination of this Agreement and/or the applicable Franchise Addendum, effective on expiration of the period allowed for cure as specified in the notice of default. However, if applicable law requires Franchisor to allow a larger period of time, then Franchisee shall have the period of time required by law to cure the breach or default.
- 16.3 <u>Cross Default</u>. Franchisee's breach of one agreement/addendum with Franchisor shall, at Franchisor's election also constitute a breach of every other agreement/addendum between Franchisee and Franchisor. A breach by franchisee of this Agreement shall also constitute, at Franchisor's election, a breach of all other agreements/addendums between Franchisee and Franchisor. Franchisor's election to enforce or not enforce this provision shall not constitute a waiver of any of Franchisor's rights or remedies against Franchisee hereunder.
- 16.4 <u>Acts of Others</u>. Franchisee shall be responsible for all acts and/or omissions of Franchisee's employees, managers, independent contractors and family members, regardless of whether Franchisee had actual notice of such actions/omissions.
- 16.5. <u>Notice Required By Law</u>. If any applicable law or regulation limits Franchisor's right to terminate this Agreement or requires greater notice or time to cure than stated in this Agreement, then Franchisor may allow additional time to conform to the minimum notice or cure period or restriction on termination required by that law or regulation. This Section 16.5 does not waive any right of Franchisor to challenge the validity or application of such law or regulation.
- 16.6. Operation by Franchisor. If Franchisor determines that operation of the Sushi Counter(s) may be in jeopardy or if a default occurs, then in addition to all Franchisor's other rights and remedies, Franchisor shall have the right to operate the Sushi Counter(s) in the manner and on the terms provided in Section 15.9, for as long as Franchisor believes necessary or practical.
- 16.7 <u>Termination Resulting from Change in Franchisor's Relationship with Host Facility</u>. As provided in Section 3.3 of this Agreement, Franchisee's right to own and operate a Sushi Counter may be terminated in the event of a change in the relationship between Franchisor and the Host Facility.
- 16.8 <u>Franchisor's Right to Operate Sushi Counter(s) Pending Effectiveness of Termination.</u> In the event the basis for termination of this Agreement by Franchisor is Section 16.1(g) above, and Franchisee fails to cure within said twenty-four (24) hour period, Franchisor shall have the right to immediately take possession and operate Franchisee's Sushi Counter(s). This right applies

notwithstanding applicable law where the Sushi Counter(s) are located, which may require Franchisor to give Franchisee notice and opportunity to cure that is longer than twenty-four (24) hours. Franchisor has the right to operate the Sushi Counter(s) on Franchisee's behalf until the date the termination of this Agreement becomes effective according to said applicable law. Franchisor shall be entitled to a Management Fee as set forth in Section 15.9.

# 17. Rights of Franchisor and Obligations of Franchisee Upon Termination or Expiration of the Franchise.

- 17.1. <u>Franchisee's Obligations</u>. On termination or expiration of this Agreement without renewal, Franchisee shall do all of the following:
  - a. Immediately pay all amounts due and owing to Franchisor and all sums due and owing to any third party relating to the operation of each of Franchisee's Sushi Counter(s);
  - b. Immediately stop using the Marks, and permanently refrain from doing business using any name or in any way that could tend to give the public the impression that Franchisee is or previously was operating a Sushi Counter associated with Franchisor; and refrain from using, in any manner, or for any purpose, any confidential information or trade secrets of Franchisor;
  - c. Immediately take all action needed to cancel any assumed name or equivalent registration pertaining to the Sushi Counter(s);
  - d. Revise all websites controlled by Franchisee to remove references to the Sushi Counter(s) and Franchisor's Marks and System; and at Franchisor's request, assign to Franchisor all Internet domain names owned by Franchisee relating to the Sushi Counter(s).
  - e. Pay Franchisor all expenses incurred by Franchisor as a result of any breach or default by Franchisee, including, but not limited to, expenses Franchisor incurs on account of travel, lodging, meals, personnel compensation and operational costs;
  - f. At Franchisor's request, assign to Franchisor all of Franchisee's possessory interest in the Sushi Counter(s) operated by Franchisee; vacate the premises and provide all necessary assistance to enable Franchisor to take possession thereof;
  - g. Immediately return to or, as applicable, deliver to Franchisor the Manuals, all customer lists, all promotional material, all materials, signs and related items bearing the Marks; all forms and other materials or property of Franchisor, and any copies of these, in Franchisee's possession or control. Franchisee shall also return to the Host Facility, all property of the Host Facility including, but not limited to, the Host Facility's manuals, equipment, assets and any other items owned by the Host Facility in Franchisee's possession;
  - h. Assign to Franchisor or its designee, all right, title and interest in and to the phone numbers of the Sushi Counter(s), notify the phone company and all listing agencies that Franchisee's right to use the phone numbers ended, and authorize the transfer of the phone

numbers to Franchisor or its designee;

- i. Cooperate with Franchisor in providing records of the Sushi Counter(s) and disclosing all other pertinent information;
- j. Sign all documents which Franchisor may reasonably require to evidence and further accomplish termination of this Agreement and of Franchisee's rights to use the Marks and Bento Sushi System; and
- k. Refrain from destroying, damaging, hiding or taking any equipment or inventory from the Sushi Counter(s) without Franchisor's written consent.

# 17.2 Post-Termination Covenant Not to Compete.

- a. For a period of two (2) years after this Agreement expires without renewal or terminates for any reason or under any circumstance (with the sole exception noted in Section 17.3), Franchisee and all Covered Persons (as defined in Section 6.4) shall not have any interest as an owner, investor, partner, lender, director, officer, member, manager, employee, consultant, representative or agent or in any other capacity in any business selling Asian style foods, sushi or fresh fish products, steamed foods or other food items developed or sold in the Bento Sushi System without Franchisor's prior written consent within:
  - (i) 5 miles of any Sushi Counter operated by Franchisor or by any franchisee or licensee or other affiliate of Franchisor in a major city (as defined below);
  - (ii) 10 miles of any Sushi Counter operated by Franchisor or by any franchisee or licensee or other affiliate of Franchisor in a metropolitan area (as defined below);
  - (iii) 15 miles of any Sushi Counter operated by Franchisor or by any franchisee or licensee or other affiliate of Franchisor in a rural area (as defined below).
  - (iv) For this Agreement, a "major city" means any of the top 25 cities in the measured by population; a "metropolitan city" means any city other than a major city where the population density is greater than 1,000 people per square mile; and a "rural area" means an area whose population density is 1,000 people per square miles or less. These figures shall be measured at the time of expiration or termination.
  - (v) On written request from Franchisee, Franchisor will provide Franchisee a list of locations within a reasonable geographic area, to assist Franchisee in complying with this obligation.
- b. Further, for a period two (2) years following the expiration of termination of this Agreement, for whatever reason, either directly or indirectly, Franchisee shall not, for Employee's own account, or as an employee, consultant, partner, joint venturer, owner, officer, director or stockholder of any person, firm, partnership, corporation, limited liability

company, or any other entity or in any other capacity, in any way, assist in soliciting, diverting, taking away or interfering with any of Franchisor's business, customers, trade or patronage.

- 17.3 Sole Exception to Post-Termination Covenant Not to Compete. The sole exception to the post-termination covenant not to compete set forth in Section 17.2 above is if the relationship between Franchisor and the Host Facility is terminated for any reason, and Franchisor no longer has the right to offer and sell Bento Sushi branded products at the Host Facility. In that event, Franchisee's right to operate the Sushi Counter at the Host Facility will terminate. However, Franchisee's Franchise Agreement will not automatically terminate, and this Agreement will continue in full force and effect. Franchisor will endeavor to find a new location for Franchisee's Bento Sushi franchised operation. If within three (3) months from the date Franchisee's Bento Sushi Counter closes, Franchisor does not offer Franchisee a new location within fifteen (15) miles of Franchisee's original location (as identified in the Franchise Addenda), then this Franchise Agreement will be terminated by Franchisor without cause, and the covenant not to compete set forth in Section 17.2 will be void after said three-month period. Notwithstanding the voiding of the covenant not to compete, Franchisee shall remain bound by Sections 6.1 through 6.7 of the Franchise Agreement with respect to Franchisor's Confidential Information, including but not limited to its recipes, proprietary methods, and operating procedures.
- 17.4 <u>Franchisor's Option to Purchase</u>. On termination or expiration of this Agreement, Franchisor shall have the option (but not the obligation), exercisable by delivering notice to Franchisee during the thirty (30) days following termination or expiration, to purchase the Assets of the Sushi Counter(s). For this Section 17.4, "Assets" means equipment, supplies, signage and non-perishable inventory.
  - a. The purchase price for the Assets will be the fair market value as reasonably determined by Franchisor. Any amounts Franchisee owes to Franchisor or its affiliates shall be applied to reduce the purchase price.
  - b. The balance of the purchase price, after the deductions in Section 17.3.a, shall be payable by Franchisor to Franchisee, at the closing. The closing shall occur at a date stated by Franchisor in the notice to Franchisee of Franchisor's exercise of the purchase option. That date shall be no later than thirty (30) days after delivery of the notice, provided that the date may be later as reasonably determined by Franchisor to allow time for compliance with bulk sales laws. At closing, the parties shall execute and deliver all documents necessary to vest title in the purchased assets in Franchisor, free and clear of liens and encumbrances. Franchisee shall provide Franchisor with all information necessary to close the transaction.
  - c. Franchisor shall also have the right (but not the obligation) to purchase non-expired approved perishable inventory at Franchisee's Sushi Counter(s) at the time of expiration or termination of this Agreement. The purchase price for the non-expired approved perishable inventory will be the product cost paid by franchisee to acquire these products from Franchisor or Franchisor's approved suppliers. Any amounts Franchisee owes to Franchisor or its affiliates shall be applied to reduce the purchase price.
  - 17.5 Continuing Effect. All provisions which by their terms or nature survive expiration or

termination of this Agreement shall continue in effect regardless of expiration or termination until fully performed or until they expire by their nature.

#### 18. Additional Provisions, Enforcement.

- 18.1. Compliance With Law. Franchisee shall operate the Sushi Counter(s) in compliance with all applicable laws, rules and regulations of all government authorities, including but not limited to federal and state laws pertaining to wages, hours, working conditions, unlawful discrimination, sexual harassment, employment verification, record keeping, workers compensation, leaves of absence, restrictions on employment of minors and other labor laws, social security and unemployment insurance contribution requirements, disability insurance, income tax and other withholdings, contributions, deposits and reporting as well as federal and state laws on operating a restaurant, health, safety and sanitation laws which also include health department inspections, menu and menu board labeling laws, food labeling laws, the Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Point ("HACCP") food safety program adopted by the U.S. Food & Drug Administration and rules on handling, preparing and serving foods by people with communicable or infectious diseases. Franchisee acknowledges and agrees to strictly comply with the Franchisor's prescribed menu items, and to follow the recipes and food preparation methods exactly as set forth in the Operations Manual, for all products offered and sold from Franchisee's Bento Sushi Counter. In the event Franchisee deviates from the prescribed recipes, ingredients, preparation methods, or menu boards, Franchisee shall be responsible for obtaining his/her own nutrition information in order to comply with applicable state and federal nutrition labeling requirements. The previous sentence shall not be construed to permit Franchisee to deviate from said items, and such deviation shall be a default under this Franchise Agreement. Franchisee shall indemnify Franchisor for any claims, damages, suits, judgments, fines, or any other losses incurred by Franchisor by virtue of Franchisee's failure to comply with this paragraph.
- 18.2. <u>Interpretation</u>. Headings and section numbers in this Agreement are for convenience only and are not part of this Agreement. References to the Host Facility also include the applicable operator with whom Franchisor has arrangements that permit the establishment of the franchise granted by this Agreement. The provisions of this Agreement shall be interpreted according to their fair meanings and not strictly for or against any party.
- 18.3. Entire Agreement. This Agreement is the entire agreement of the parties. All prior written agreements, discussions, negotiations, representations and understandings of the parties are merged into and superseded by this Agreement. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisee did not receive any promise, representation, or warranty, express or implied, as to potential sales, volume, profits or success of any Sushi Counter. Nothing in the Agreement, or any related agreement, is intended to disclaim the representations made to Franchisee in the Franchise Disclosure Document.
- 18.4. <u>Modification</u>. This Agreement shall not be modified except by written agreement signed by both Franchisee and Franchisor. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, Franchisor may modify the Operations Manual pursuant to Section 5.1.

- 18.5 <u>Rights of Parties are Cumulative</u>. The rights of Franchisor and Franchisee hereunder are cumulative and no exercise or enforcement by Franchisor or Franchisee of any right or remedy hereunder shall preclude the exercise or enforcement by Franchisor or Franchisee of any other right or remedy hereunder or which Franchisor or Franchisee is entitled by law to enforce.
- 18.6. Relationship of the Parties. The parties shall be independent contractors and not partners, joint venturers, principal-agent, employer-employee, or other relationship with each other. Franchisee shall have no authority or power to and shall not purport to obligate Franchisor to any person or entity. Franchisee shall not interfere with or disrupt Franchisor's relationship with the Host Facility, or its owner(s) or lessee(s), and shall not communicate with such Host Facility, owner(s) or lessee(s) concerning the relationship with Franchisor or any other matter not involving regular day to day operations of the Sushi Counter(s), without first obtaining Franchisor's written consent. By way of example, and not limitation, Franchisee shall not communicate with the Host Facility or its agents about pricing, menu changes, new concepts or other types of business opportunities involving the Host Facility or otherwise. Franchisee shall never represent himself/herself as an agent or employee of Bento Sushi Franchise Inc. or Bento Nouveau Inc. Any complaint, petition and/or application that takes a position inconsistent with this Section, or other claim filed in violation of this Section shall be deemed a material breach of this Agreement.
- 18.7. No Waiver. Franchisor and Franchisee may by written instrument unilaterally waive or reduce any obligation of or restriction upon the other under this Agreement, effective upon delivery of written notice thereof to the other or such other effective date stated in the notice of waiver. Any waiver granted by Franchisor shall be without prejudice to any other rights Franchisor may have, will be subject to continuing review by Franchisor and may be revoked, in Franchisor's sole discretion, at any time and for any reason, effective upon delivery to Franchisee of ten (10) days' prior written notice. Franchisor and Franchisee shall not be deemed to have waived or impaired any right, power or option reserved by this Agreement (including, without limitation, the right to demand exact compliance with every term, condition and covenant herein or to declare any breach thereof to be a default and to terminate the Franchise prior to the expiration of its term) by virtue of any custom or practice of the parties at variance with the terms hereof; any failure, refusal or neglect of Franchisor or Franchisee to exercise any right under this Agreement or to insist upon exact compliance by the other with its obligations hereunder including, without limitation, any mandatory specification, standard or operating procedure; any waiver, forbearance, delay, failure or omission by Franchisor to exercise any right, power or option, whether of the same, similar or different nature, with respect to any other Bento Sushi Counter; or the acceptance by Franchisor of any payments from Franchisee after any breach by Franchisee of this Agreement. Franchisor makes no warranties or guaranties upon which Franchisee may rely, and assumes no liability or obligation to Franchisee, by granting any waiver, approval or consent to Franchisee, or by reason of any neglect, delay or denial of any request therefor.

# 18.8. Governing Law/Consent to Jurisdiction.

a. All matters relating to arbitration shall be governed by the Federal Arbitration Act (9 U.S.C. §1 et. seq.).

- b. Except to the extent governed by the United States Trademark Act of 1946 (Lanham Act, 15 U.S.C. Sections 1051 et seq.) or other federal law, this Agreement and the Franchise shall be governed by the laws of the State of Delaware without reference to its choice of law principles. However, (a) if a provision of this Agreement would not be enforceable under Delaware law, and (b) if the Sushi Counter is located outside Delaware; and (c) such provision would be enforceable under the laws of the state where the Sushi Counter is located; then such provision shall be interpreted and construed under the laws of the state where the Sushi Counter(s) is/are located.
- c. Franchisee agrees that Franchisor has the right to institute any action against Franchisee to enforce the provisions of this Agreement in any state or federal court of general jurisdiction in the City of Buffalo, State of New York, and Franchisee irrevocably submits to the exclusive jurisdiction of such New York courts and waives any objection he may have to either the jurisdiction or venue of such courts. Franchisee further agrees that the state or federal courts of general jurisdiction in the State of New York are the exclusive venues where Franchisee may bring litigation (subject to the arbitration clause). The parties further agree that, in the event of such litigation, they will not contest or challenge the jurisdiction or venue of the New York courts.
- d. Nothing set forth herein shall permit the application of the New York franchise law or any similar law regulating the sale of franchises or governing the relationship of a franchisor and franchisee, unless its jurisdictional requirements are met independently without reference to this Paragraph.

# 18.9. Mandatory and Binding Arbitration.

- a. All disputes, controversies or claims arising out of or relating to this Agreement, except for issues relating to the ownership, validity or registration of any name or Mark licensed hereunder, shall be submitted for arbitration to the American Arbitration Association on demand of either party. The demand shall be submitted to, and the arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in the City of Buffalo, State of New York, and shall be heard by one arbitrator in accordance with the then current Commercial Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association. All matters within the scope of the Federal Arbitration Act (9 U.S.C. §§ 1 et seq.) shall be governed by it. This provision shall continue in full force and effect subsequent to and notwithstanding the expiration or termination of this Agreement.
- b. The arbitrator shall have the right to award or include in his award any relief which he deems proper in the circumstances, including, without limitation, money damages (with interest on unpaid amounts from the date due), specific performance, injunctive relief and attorneys' fees and costs, in accordance with Section 18.13., provided that the arbitrator shall not have the authority to award exemplary or punitive damages. The award and decision of the arbitrator shall be conclusive and binding upon all parties hereto and judgment upon the award may be entered in any court of competent jurisdiction. Each party waives any right to contest the validity or enforceability of such award. The parties agree to be bound by the provisions of any limitation on the period of time by which claims must be brought. The parties further agree that, in connection with any such arbitration

proceeding, each shall submit or file any claim which would constitute a compulsory counterclaim (as defined by rule 13 of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure) within the same proceeding as the claim to which it relates. Any such claim which is not submitted or filed in such proceeding shall be barred.

- c. Franchisor and Franchisee agree that arbitration shall be conducted on an individual, not a class-wide, basis, that only Franchisor (and its affiliates and their respective owners, officers, directors, agents and employees, as applicable) and Franchisee (and its affiliates and their respective owners, officers and directors, as applicable) may be the parties to any arbitration proceeding described in this Section, and that no such arbitration proceeding shall be consolidated with any other arbitration proceeding involving Franchisor and/or any other person. Notwithstanding the foregoing or anything to the contrary in this Section or Section 18.12, if any court or arbitrator determines that all or any part of the preceding sentence is unenforceable with respect to a dispute that otherwise would be subject to arbitration under this Section 18.9, then Franchisor and Franchisee agree that this arbitration clause shall not apply to that dispute and that such dispute shall be resolved in a judicial proceeding in accordance with this Section 18 (excluding this Section 18.9).
- d. Notwithstanding the above and foregoing, Franchisor shall have the right to apply directly to a court of competent jurisdiction for a temporary restraining order, preliminary injunction or other emergency relief which may be available to protect the name, Marks or System licensed hereunder, or to enforce the post-termination obligations set forth in Article 17 of this Agreement, without the necessity of first filing an arbitration demand.
- 18.10. <u>Relief.</u> Franchisee acknowledges that the breach or threatened breach of any provision within Sections 5.3, 6.1 through 6.4, 6.7, 15.2 through 15.8, or 17.1.b through 17.1.k would cause irreparable harm to Franchisor for which there is no adequate remedy at law. Therefore, Franchisor shall be entitled to preliminary and permanent injunctive relief to enjoin actual or threatened violation of any such provision.
- 18.11 <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. Each party irrevocably waives trial by jury in any action, proceeding or counterclaim, whether at law or in equity, brought by either party.
- 18.12 Severability. Except as expressly provided to the contrary herein, each article, section, paragraph, term, and provision of this Agreement, and any portion thereof, shall be considered severable and if for any reason any such provision of this Agreement is held to be invalid, contrary to or in conflict with any applicable present or future law or regulation in a final, unappealable ruling issued by any court, agency or tribunal with competent jurisdiction in a proceeding to which Franchisor is a party, that ruling shall not impair the operation of, or have any other effect upon, such other portions of this Agreement as may remain otherwise intelligible, which shall continue to be given full force and effect and bind the parties hereto. If any applicable and binding law or rule of any jurisdiction requires a greater prior notice of the termination of or refusal to renew this Agreement than is required hereunder, or the taking of some other action not required hereunder, or if, under any applicable and binding law or rule of any jurisdiction, any provision of this Agreement or any specification, standard or operating procedure prescribed by Franchisor is invalid or unenforceable, the prior notice and/or other action required by such law or

rule shall be substituted for the comparable provisions hereof, and Franchisor shall have the right, in its sole discretion, to modify such invalid or unenforceable provision, specification, standard or operating procedure to the extent required to be valid and enforceable. Such modifications to this Agreement shall be effective only in such jurisdiction, unless Franchisor elects to give them greater applicability, and shall be enforced as originally made and entered into in all other jurisdictions.

- 18.13 Costs and Attorneys' Fees. If Franchisor incurs attorneys' fees in connection with collecting delinquent payments from Franchisee and/or enforcing compliance with this Agreement (whether or not legal proceedings are filed), Franchisee shall reimburse Franchisor its reasonable legal fees and costs so incurred. If a claim for amounts owed by Franchisee to Franchisor is asserted in any arbitration or judicial proceeding or appeal thereof, or if Franchisor or Franchisee is required to enforce this Agreement in an arbitration or judicial proceeding or appeal thereof, the party prevailing in such proceeding shall be entitled to reimbursement of its costs and expenses including, but not limited to, reasonable accounting, legal and attorneys' fees.
- 18.14. Notices. All notices which are required by this Agreement shall be deemed to be delivered three (3) days after being placed in the U.S. Mail, certified mail, return receipt requested or priority mail with delivery receipt confirmation, or one day after being sent by United Parcel Service or other receipted overnight courier service if addressed to a party at the address stated in the introductory paragraph of this Agreement, or other address of which a party has given notice to the other, or immediately by hand delivery to a party. Franchisee shall provide Franchisor Franchisee's physical address for notice purposes under this Section and shall keep Franchisor updated of any changes thereto.
- 18.15 <u>Limitations of Claims</u>. Any and all claims arising out of or relating to this Agreement or the relationship among the parties hereto shall be barred unless an action or legal or arbitration proceeding is commenced within one (1) year from the date Franchisee or Franchisor knew of the facts giving rise to such claims. In addition, Franchisee must give Franchisor written notice of at least fourteen (14) days prior to filing arbitration or litigation. In the event Franchisee fails to give said notice, Franchisor is entitled to dismissal of the action, without prejudice, and Franchisee must reimburse Franchisor its costs and expenses incurred in connection with the action.
- 18.16 <u>Binding Effect</u>. This Agreement is binding upon the parties hereto, and their respective executors, administrators, heirs, assigns and successors in interest.

# 18.17 Construction.

a. The recitals and riders are a part of this Agreement, which constitutes the entire agreement of the parties, and there are no other oral, electronic, or written understandings or agreements between Franchisor and Franchisee relating to the subject matter of this Agreement. Provided, however, nothing in this Agreement or in any related agreement is intended to disclaim Franchisor's representations made in the franchise disclosure document.

- b. Except as provided in Section 12.2. (Indemnity), nothing in this Agreement is intended, nor shall be deemed, to confer any rights or remedies upon any person or legal entity not a party hereto.
- c. The headings of the several sections and paragraphs hereof are for convenience only and do not define, limit or construe the contents of such sections or paragraphs.
- d. Any policies that Franchisor adopts and implements from time to time, including policies to guide Franchisor in its decision-making, are subject to change, are not a part of this Agreement, and are not binding on Franchisor.
- e. The term "attorneys' fees" shall include, without limitation, reasonable legal fees, whether incurred prior to, in preparation for or in contemplation of the filing of any written demand or claim, action, hearing or proceeding to enforce the obligations of this Agreement. The term "Affiliate" as used herein is applicable to any company directly or indirectly owned or controlled by us, under common control with BSFI or any principal of Franchisor. References to a "controlling interest" in Franchisee shall mean more than fifty percent (50+%) of the voting control of Franchisee. The terms "Franchisee" and/or "you" as used herein is applicable to one or more persons, a corporation, an LLC, or a partnership, as the case may be, and the singular usage includes the plural and the masculine and neuter usages include the other and the feminine. If two or more persons are at any time Franchisee hereunder, whether or not as partners or joint venturers, their obligations and liabilities shall be joint and several.
- f. This Agreement may be executed in multiple copies, each of which shall be deemed an original.
- g. The language of all provisions of this Franchise Agreement shall be construed simply according to their fair meaning and not strictly against the Franchisor or the Franchisee. It is the desire and intent of the parties that the provisions of this Franchise Agreement be enforced to the fullest extent possible under the laws and public policies applied in each jurisdiction in which enforcement is sought.
- h. Except where this Agreement expressly obligates Franchisor reasonably to approve or not unreasonably to withhold Franchisor's approval of any action or request by Franchisee, Franchisor has the absolute right to refuse any request by Franchisee or to withhold its approval of any action or omission by Franchisee. Franchisor and Franchisee recognize, and any court or judge is affirmatively advised, that if Franchisor's conduct and/or decisions are supported by Franchisor's business judgment, neither said court, said judge, nor any other person reviewing those activities or decisions will substitute his, her or their judgment for Franchisor's judgment.
- i. When the terms of this Agreement specifically require that Franchisor not unreasonably withhold its approval or consent, if Franchisee is in default or breach under this Agreement, any withholding of Franchisor's approval or consent will be considered reasonable.

- 18.18 <u>Time is of the Essence</u>. Time is of the essence of this Agreement.
- 18.19. Force Majeure. A party shall not be liable for delay in performance, other than performance of an obligation to pay money to the other party, if the delay is due to: (1) compliance with any law, ruling, order, regulation, requirement or instruction of any federal, state, or municipal government or any department or agency thereof; (2) acts of God; (3) fires, strikes, terrorism, embargoes, war, or riot; (4) pandemic or health emergencies resulting in widespread shut-downs of businesses, travel, and/or other activities, whether or not mandated by any governmental agencies or occurring based on general population response; (5) widespread breach or shutdown of technology or of other infrastructure that substantially affects the ability of commerce to be conducted in its normal course, or (6) any other similar event or cause. In the event of such delay, the time for performance will be extended by a period of time equal to the cause of the delay, but no longer than thirty (30) days. In addition, upon the occurrence of the events described in this paragraph, the Franchisor's performance of its obligations relating to activities that contemplate face-to-face contact, on-site presence, and/or travel will be considered adequately fulfilled if the Franchisor substitutes or modifies the activities in a manner that does not involve such face-to-face contact, on-site presence, and/or travel. Such excuse of literal performance applies to, but is not limited to, Franchisor's training of Franchisees and on-site assistance upon Franchisee's store opening.
- 18.20. Opportunity to Review. Franchisee acknowledges having had an opportunity to review Franchisor's Franchise Disclosure Document for at least fourteen (14) calendar days before signing any agreement with Franchisor or making any payment to Franchisor.
- 18.21 <u>Personal Guaranty</u>. If Franchisee is a legal entity, each owner of Franchisees must execute the Guaranty of Franchise Agreement attached to this Agreement as Exhibit A. Each guarantor must personally and unconditionally guarantee the obligations of Franchisee under this Agreement as if each guarantor were an original party to this Agreement in his or her individual capacity. In the event that there is involvement in the franchised business by the spouse of Franchisee, or if Franchisee of a legal entity, by the spouse of any owner, each such spouse must execute the Guaranty and Assumption of Obligations attached to this Agreement, as if each spouse were an original party to this Agreement in his or her individual capacity. Franchisor shall make the final determination whether a spouse of Franchisee or of an owner of Franchisee must sign the Guaranty and Assumption of Obligations.
- 18.22 <u>Signature and Delivery of Agreement</u>. This Agreement may be executed in one or more copies, and each copy so executed shall be deemed an original. This Agreement may be signed with full legal force and effect using electronic signatures and records. Delivery of this Agreement by facsimile, e-mail or other functionally equivalent electronic means of transmission constitutes valid and effective delivery.
- 18.23 <u>Delegation</u>. Franchisee agrees that Franchisor shall have the right to delegate to third-party designees, whether Franchisor's agents or independent contractors with whom Franchisor has contracted, the performance of any portion or all of Franchisor's obligations under this Agreement, and any right Franchisor has under this Agreement. If Franchisor does so, such third-

party designees will be obligated to perform the delegated functions for Franchisor in compliance with this Agreement.

18.24 <u>Beneficiaries</u>. The parties intend to confer no benefit or right on any person or entity not a party to this Agreement and no third parties shall have any right or claims, benefit, or right as a third-party beneficiary under this Agreement or any provision hereof. Similarly, Franchisee is not entitled to claim any rights or benefits including those of a third-party beneficiary, under any contract, understanding or agreement between Franchisor and any other person or entities, unless that contract, understanding or agreement specifically refers to Franchisee by name or to a class which Franchisee belongs and specifically grants rights or benefits to Franchisee or to the concerned class.

18.25 No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF** the parties hereto have executed, sealed, and delivered this Agreement in \_\_\_\_\_ counterparts effective on the day and year first above written.

FRANCHISEE	FRANCHISOR
	BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE INC.
Signature	Signature
Printed Name	Printed Name
Title	Title

### **Exhibit "A" to Franchise Agreement**

# **GUARANTY AND ASSUMPTION OF OBLIGATIONS**

THIS GUARANTY AND ASSUMPTION OF OBLIGATIONS is given this of, 20, by	day
	-
In consideration of, and as an inducement to, the execution of that certain Francl	hise
Agreement of even date herewith (the "Agreement") by Bento Sushi Franchise Inc. (	(the
"Franchisor"), each of the undersigned hereby personally and unconditionally (a) guarantee	s to
Franchisor, and its successors and assigns, for the term of the Agreement and thereafter as provi	ded
in the Agreement, that ("Franchisee") s	hall
punctually pay and perform each and every undertaking, agreement and covenant set forth in	the
Agreement; and (b) agrees to be personally bound by, and personally liable for the breach of, e	each
and every provision in the Agreement, both monetary obligations and obligations to take or ref	rain
from taking specific actions or to engage or refrain from engaging in specific activities, include	
without limitation the provisions of Section 6.4.	

Each of the undersigned waives: (1) acceptance and notice of acceptance by Franchisor of the foregoing undertakings; (2) notice of demand for payment of any indebtedness or nonperformance of any obligations hereby guaranteed; (3) protest and notice of default to any party with respect to the indebtedness or nonperformance of obligations hereby guaranteed; (4) any right he may have to require that an action be brought against Franchisee or any other person as a condition of liability; and (5) any and all other notices and legal or equitable defenses to which he may be entitled.

Each of the undersigned consents and agrees that: (1) his direct and immediate liability under this guaranty shall be joint and several; (2) he shall render any payment or performance required under the Agreement upon demand if Franchisee fails or refuses punctually to do so; (3) such liability shall not be contingent or conditioned upon pursuit by Franchisor of any remedies against Franchisee or any other person; and (4) such liability shall not be diminished, relieved or otherwise affected by any extension of time, credit or other indulgence which Franchisor may from time to time grant to Franchisee or to any other person, including without limitation the acceptance of any partial payment or performance, or the compromise or release of any claims, none of which shall in any way modify or amend his guaranty, which shall be continuing and irrevocable during the term of the Agreement.

Franchisee agrees that the arbitration, injunctive relief, governing law and jurisdiction provisions contained in the Franchise Agreement shall govern this guaranty and such provisions are incorporated into this guaranty by reference.

The undersigned expressly agree that this Guaranty and Assumption of Obligations applies to any Addenda that are or may hereafter be entered into between Franchisor and Franchisee,

whether or not the undersigned are requested to execute Guaranties of said Addenda or are furnished copies of said Addenda.

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, each of the undersigned has hereunto affixed his signature on the same day and year as the Agreement was executed.

<u>GUARANTOR(S)</u>	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP OF FRANCHISEE	•
Signature		_%
Printed Name:		
Address:		
Signature		_%
Printed Name:		
Address:		
Signature		_%
Printed Name:		
Address:		
Signature		_%
Printed Name:		
Address:		

# **Exhibit "B-1" to Franchise Agreement**

# ADDENDUM TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

# **ON-SITE LOCATION**

		0.	OTTE ECC.			
		(this "Adden				is made
and entered between	l into conten Bento	nporaneously Sushi	with a Franchise Franchise	e Agreemer Inc.	nt ("Franchise Agree ("Franchisor"), "Franchisee").	ement") and
			RECITAL	S		
which Franchisor'	chise Agreens name and name the	nent grants Fi narks ("Bento	ve entered into a ranchisee the rigo Sushi Counter"	Franchise A ht to own an or "Sushi C	greement of even dat nd operate a sushi con counter") and using F res, and trade dress (	unter under ranchisor's
B. The	location and	type of Franc	chisee's Bento S	ushi Countei	r are set forth in this A	Addendum
C. Otho		l conditions	relating to the	Franchise A	agreement are set fo	orth in this
	nsideration, 1				herein, and for othe hereby acknowledge,	_
set forth	in Paragraph rated on a fu	h 2 below is a ll time basis a	"On-Site Locati	on," which i	ni Counter located at a sis described as follow apermarket or in anot	vs: a sushi
2. <u>Location</u>	n. The locar	tion of Francl	nisee's On-Site I	Location Sus	shi Counter is:	
						_
	-		•		chisee's On-Site Loca	

- 4. <u>Hours of Operation</u>: Franchisee is required to have the On-Site Location open during the same hours that the Host Facility is open for business. The On-Site Location shall have a sufficient amount of food prepared and placed in the display case by 10:00 a.m. each day. The On-Site Location shall be staffed through 7:00 p.m. each day. Franchisor shall have the right to revise these requirements on written notice to Franchisee. Franchisee shall ensure that the On-Site Location is adequately staffed and that the display case is adequately stocked during all hours of operation.
- 5. <u>Change of Hours by Host Facility</u>. In the event the Host Facility changes its hours of operation, Franchisee must adjust its schedule to and comply with those new hours of operation for the On-Site Location.
- 6. Requirement for Personnel on Premises. Franchisee or Franchisee's approved manager shall be present at the On-Site Location during the entire time it is open for business. There must be a sushi chef (which may be the manager) on premises at the On-Site Location making fresh sushi while the On-Site Location is open for business. Franchisor shall have the right to revise these requirements on written notice to Franchisee.
- 7. <u>Initial Inventory</u>. Before Franchisee starts operation, Franchisor may elect to provide Franchisee's Sushi Counter with equipment, initial supplies and inventory that Franchisor considers necessary to start operating, and Franchisee shall pay Franchisor's charges for these items.
- 12. <u>Calculation of Adjusted Net Sales</u>. The amount of Adjusted Net Sales paid by Franchisor to Franchisee each week, pursuant to Section 9.3 of the Franchise Agreement, is calculated as follows: Gross Sales less deductions for Host Facility's Margin, Host Facility Produce Withholding (if applicable), Royalty Withholding Fee, and other deductions under the Franchise Agreement or other agreement between Franchisee and Franchisor.

% of Franchisee's Gross Sales per week.

An example of the calculation of Adjusted Net Sales is as follows. These figures are samples for illustrative purposes only and should not be considered as the actual or

projected results of any Bento Sushi Counter:

Weekly Gross Receipts	\$1,000.00
Less Host Facility's Margin (25% per agreement between Franchisor and Host Facility)	\$250.00
Less Host Facility Produce withholding (if applicable)	\$50.00
Royalty Withholding Fee (10% of Gross Receipts)	\$100.00
Less Host Facility's Rebate (10% per agreement between Franchisor and Host Facility)	\$100.00
Other Deductions, if any	\$
Adjusted Net Sales – paid to Franchisee	\$500.00

- 13. <u>Transfer by Franchisee.</u> Pursuant to Section 15.2 of the Franchise Agreement, Franchisor shall have the right to withhold consent to any sale or transfer proposed to be entered into within 2 years of the date of this Addendum for the Sushi Counter location proposed to be sold or transferred.
- 14. <u>Cross Default</u>. Franchisee's breach of one agreement/addendum with Franchisor shall, at Franchisor's election also constitute a breach of every other agreement/addendum between Franchisee and Franchisor. A breach by franchisee of this Addendum shall also constitute, at Franchisor's election, a breach of all other agreements/addendums between Franchisee and Franchisor. Franchisor's election to enforce or not enforce this provision shall not constitute a waiver of any of Franchisor's rights or remedies against Franchisee hereunder.

# 15. Miscellaneous.

- a. All capitalized or initially capitalized terms used in this Addendum but not defined herein shall have the same meaning as ascribed to them in the Franchise Agreement.
- b. This Addendum shall be deemed to be part of, and shall be subject to all other terms and conditions in the Franchise Agreement.
- c. In the event of any conflict between the Franchise Agreement and this Addendum, the provisions in this Addendum shall control.

This Addendum is executed as of this	day of	, 20	·
--------------------------------------	--------	------	---

BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. A Delaware corporation	Franchisee:
By:	By:
Title:	Title:

### GUARANTY BY OWNERS OF FRANCHISEE

The undersigned unconditionally, absolutely and irrevocably guarantee the obligations of Franchisee set forth in the above Addendum.

<u>GUARANTOR(S)</u>	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP <u>OF FRANCHISEE</u>	
Signature		<u>%</u>
Printed Name:		
Address:		
Date:	_	
Signature		_%
Printed Name:		
Address:		
Date:	_	
Signature		_%
Printed Name:		
Address:		
Date:		
Signature		_%
Printed Name:		
Address:		
Date:	_	

## Exhibit "B-2" to Franchise Agreement

### ADDENDUM TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

### **COMMISSARY LOCATION**

	s Addendum d into conten Bento			se Agreen Inc.	is made nent ("Franchise Agreement")  ("Franchisor"), and  "Franchisee").
			RECITAL	S	
which Fran Franchisor	nchise Agreen's name and not stems, metho	nent grants F narks ("Bento	ranchisee the rigo Sushi Counter"	ht to own or "Sush	Agreement of even date herewit and operate a sushi counter und i Counter") and using Franchisor dures, and trade dress (the "Ben
B. The	e location and	type of Fran	chisee's Bento S	ushi Coun	nter are set forth in this Addendur
C. Oth		conditions	relating to the	Franchise	Agreement are set forth in the
valuable co					orth herein, and for other good are hereby acknowledge, the parti
set forti sushi pi time ba	h in Paragrapl roduction fac	h 2 below is allity that does artment of a	a "Commissary I s not have a custo retail supermark	Location,' omer-faci	ushi Counter located at the addre 'which is described as follows: ng sushi counter operated on a fu nother type of location, such as
2. Location	on. The locat	tion of Franc	hisee's Commiss	ary Locat	tion Sushi Counter is:

3. <u>Host Facility.</u> The name of the Host Facility in which Franchisee's Commissary Location Sushi Counter is located at the address identified in Paragraph 2 above is:

4. <u>Hours of Operation</u>: Franchisee is required to have the Commissary Location open during the same hours that the Host Facility is open for business. The Commissary Location shall have a sufficient amount of food prepared and placed in the display case by 10:00 a.m. each day. The Commissary Location shall be staffed through 7:00 p.m. each day. Franchisor shall have the right to revise these requirements on written notice to Franchisee. Franchisee shall ensure that the Commissary Location is adequately staffed and that the display case is adequately stocked during all hours of operation.

- 5. <u>Change of Hours by Host Facility</u>. In the event the Host Facility changes its hours of operation, Franchisee must adjust its schedule to and comply with those new hours of operation for the Commissary Location.
- 6. Requirement for Personnel on Premises. Franchisee or Franchisee's approved manager shall be present at the Commissary Location during the entire time it is open for business. There must be a sushi chef (which may be the manager) on premises at the Commissary Location making fresh sushi while the Commissary Location is open for business. Franchisor shall have the right to revise these requirements on written notice to Franchisee.
- 7. <u>Initial Inventory</u>. Before Franchisee starts operation, Franchisor may elect to provide Franchisee's Sushi Counter with equipment, initial supplies and inventory that Franchisor considers necessary to start operating, and Franchisee shall pay Franchisor's charges for these items.

8.	The Initial Franchise Fee, pursuant to Section 9.1 of the Franchise Agreement, is as follows:  \$
9.	The Royalty Withholding Fee, pursuant to Section 9.5 of the Franchise Agreement, is tempercent (10%) of Franchisee's Gross Sales per week.
10.	The Host Facility's Margin, pursuant to Section 9.2 of the Franchise Agreement, is as follows:
	% of Franchisee's Gross Sales per week.

11. <u>The Host Facility Rebate</u>, pursuant to Section 9.2 of the Franchise Agreement, is as follows:

% of Franchisee's Gross Sales per week.

12. <u>Calculation of Adjusted Net Sales</u>. The amount of Adjusted Net Sales paid by Franchisor to Franchisee each week, pursuant to Section 9.3 of the Franchise Agreement, is calculated as follows: Gross Sales less deductions for Host Facility's Margin, Host Facility Produce Withholding (if applicable), Royalty Withholding Fee, and other deductions under the Franchise Agreement or other agreement between Franchisee and Franchisor.

An example of the calculation of Adjusted Net Sales is as follows. These figures are samples for illustrative purposes only and should not be considered as the actual or projected results of any Bento Sushi Counter:

Weekly Gross Receipts	\$1,000.00
Less Host Facility's Margin (25% per agreement between Franchisor and Host Facility)	\$250.00
Less Host Facility Produce Withholding (if applicable)	\$50.00
Royalty Withholding Fee (10% of Gross Receipts)	\$100.00
Less Host Facility's Rebate (10% per agreement between Franchisor and Host Facility)	\$100.00
Other Deductions, if any	\$
Adjusted Net Sales – paid to Franchisee	\$500.00

- 13. <u>Transfer by Franchisee.</u> Pursuant to Section 15.2 of the Franchise Agreement, Franchisor shall have the right to withhold consent to any sale or transfer proposed to be entered into within 2 years of the date of this Addendum for the Sushi Counter location proposed to be sold or transferred.
- 14. <u>Cross Default</u>. Franchisee's breach of one agreement/addendum with Franchisor shall, at Franchisor's election also constitute a breach of every other agreement/addendum between Franchisee and Franchisor. A breach by franchisee of this Addendum shall also constitute, at Franchisor's election, a breach of all other agreements/addendums between Franchisee and Franchisor. Franchisor's election to enforce or not enforce this provision shall not constitute a waiver of any of Franchisor's rights or remedies against Franchisee hereunder.

#### 15. Miscellaneous.

- a. All capitalized or initially capitalized terms used in this Addendum but not defined herein shall have the same meaning as ascribed to them in the Franchise Agreement.
- b. This Addendum shall be deemed to be part of, and shall be subject to all other terms and conditions in the Franchise Agreement.

This Addendum is executed as of this o	day of	_, 20
Franchisor: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. A Delaware corporation	Franchisee:	
By:	By:	

provisions in this Addendum shall control.

c. In the event of any conflict between the Franchise Agreement and this Addendum, the

# **Exhibit "C" to Franchise Agreement**

# ADDENDUM TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT SATELLITE LOCATION

This Addendum (this "Addendum") dated	is made
and entered into by and between Bento Sushi Franchise Inc. ("Franchisee").	·"), and
RECITALS	
A. Franchisor and Franchisee have entered into a Franchise Agreement dated _ ("Franchise Agreement"), which Franchise Agreement granted Franchisee the right operate a sushi counter under Franchisor's name and marks ("Bento Sushi Counter Franchisor's formats, systems, methods of distribution, standards and procedures, and (the "Bento Sushi System").	') and using
B. Franchisor and Franchisee also entered into an Addendum dated the same Franchise Agreement, granting Franchisee the right to own and operate a Bento Sush an On-Site Location or Commissary Location ("Primary Location), which is	i Counter at
C. Franchisee wishes to own and operate an additional Bento Sushi Counte identified as a "Satellite Location."	r of a type
D. Franchisor is willing to grant Franchisee the right to own and operate a Satelli on the terms and conditions set forth in this Addendum.	te Location,
E. The location and type of Franchisee's additional Bento Sushi Counter are set Addendum.	forth in this
F. Other terms and conditions relating to the Franchise Agreement are set a Addendum.	orth in this
In consideration of the mutual and several covenants set forth herein, and for oth valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledge hereto agree as follows:	_
1. Type of Sushi Counter. The type of Franchisee's Bento Sushi Counter located a	the address

set forth in Paragraph 4 below is a "Satellite Location," which is described as follows: a sushi bar operated on a self-serve basis as a department of a retail supermarket or in another type of location, such as a college campus, hospital or office building, with the primary difference being that the sushi is not made on premises, but is made at Franchisee's Primary Location, and transported to the Satellite Location.

- 2. Requirement that Franchisee Own and Operate a Primary Location. Franchisee acknowledges that the Satellite Location is available only for franchisees who already own an Primary Location.
- 3. <u>Food Delivery Requirements.</u> Franchisee shall have the equipment and vehicle approved by Franchisor for transporting and delivering food products to the Satellite Location from Franchisee's Primary Location, in accordance with applicable laws regulating the transporting and delivery of food products. Franchisee acknowledges that these requirements may include having a refrigerated truck.

4.	Location.	The location of Franchisee's Satellite Location is:	
5.	Host Facil	lity. The name of the Host Facility in which Franchisee's Satellite Location	is
	located	<del></del>	is:
<i>(</i>	Earl Dans	constinu I costinu. Europhises shall manfaure all ford managetica for the Cotall	:4-
ο.		paration Location. Franchisee shall perform all food preparation for the Satelli only at the following facility (which is Franchisee's Primary Location).	ιe

- 7. Hours of Operation: Franchisee shall operate the Satellite Location on a part-time basis each day that the Host Facility is open for business. Franchisee or Franchisee's manager shall inspect the Satellite Location at least once daily and cause a sufficient amount of sushi and other food products to be placed in the display case by 10:00 a.m. each day. Franchisor shall have the right to revise these requirements on written notice to Franchisee. Franchisee shall ensure that the Satellite Location is adequately stocked during all hours of operation.
- 8. <u>Requirement for Personnel on Premises.</u> No personnel of Franchisee are required to be physically present at the Satellite Locations. Franchisor shall have the right to revise these

requirements on written notice to Franchisee.

- 15. <u>Calculation of Adjusted Net Sales</u>. The amount of Adjusted Net Sales paid by Franchisor to Franchisee each week, pursuant to Section 9.3 of the Franchise Agreement, is calculated as follows: Gross Sales less deductions for Host Facility's Margin, Host Facility Produce Withholding (if applicable), Royalty Withholding Fee, and other deductions under the Franchise Agreement or other agreement between Franchisee and Franchisor.

% of Franchisee's Gross Sales per week.

An example of the calculation of Adjusted Net Sales is as follows. These figures are samples for illustrative purposes only and should not be considered as the actual or projected results of any Bento Sushi Counter:

Weekly Gross Receipts	\$1,000.00
Less Host Facility's Margin (25% per agreement between Franchisor and Host Facility)	\$250.00
Less Host Facility Produce withholding (if applicable)	\$50.00
Royalty Withholding Fee (10% of Gross Receipts)	\$100.00
Less Host Facility's Rebate (10% per agreement	\$100.00

Ь	etween Franchisor and Ho	st Facility)		
C	Other Deductions, if any		\$	
Α	Adjusted Net Sales – paid to	o Franchisee	\$500	0.00
Agreemen 15.2 of the sale or training of the sale or training the sale of the	by Franchisee. Franchisee of the Primary Location of Franchise Agreement, Franchise Agreement, Franchise proposed to be entered inter location proposed to be	is transferred to tranchisor shall had into within 2 years.	the same transferee ave the right to wit ears of the date of the	. Pursuant to Section hhold consent to any
Franchiso Franchiso Franchiso Franchiso	fault. Franchisee's breach r's election also constitute and Franchisor. A breach r's election, a breach of a r. Franchisor's election to a any of Franchisor's rights	e a breach of even by franchisee of all other agreement enforce or not enforce	ry other agreemen this Addendum shots/addendums bet force this provision	t/addendum between nall also constitute, a ween Franchisee and shall not constitute a
18. Miscelland	eous.			
a.	All capitalized or initially herein shall have the same	•		
b.	This Addendum shall be of and conditions in the Fran	-	of, and shall be sub	oject to all other terms
c.	In the event of any conflict provisions in this Addende		chise Agreement ar	nd this Addendum, the
This Addendu	m is executed as of this	day of		, 20
Franchisor: BENTO SUS A Delaware c	HI FRANCHISE, INC.	Franchisee:		
Ву:		By:		

Title: \_\_\_\_\_

Title: \_\_\_\_\_

#### GUARANTY BY OWNERS OF FRANCHISEE

The undersigned unconditionally, absolutely and irrevocably guarantee the obligations of Franchisee set forth in the above Addendum.

GUARANTOR(S)	PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP <u>OF FRANCHISEE</u>	
Signature		<u>%</u>
Printed Name:		
Address:		
Date:	_	
Signature		_%
Printed Name:		
Address:		
Date:	_	
Signature		<u>%</u>
Printed Name:		
Address:		
Date:	_	
Signature		_%
Printed Name:		
Address:		
Date:		

# **Exhibit "D" to Franchise Agreement**

# ADDENDUM TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT RENEWAL TERM

and	This Addendum (this "Addendum") dated is made entered into by and between Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. ("Franchisor"), and "Franchisee").
	RECITALS
A.	Franchisee has owned and operated a Bento Sushi Counter located at under Franchisor's name and marks pursuant to a
Fran Agr	under Franchisor's name and marks pursuant to a nchise Agreement dated, ("Initial Franchise eement").
B.	The Initial Franchise Agreement was for a term of three (3) years from,
C. fran	The Initial Franchise Agreement provided for one (1) additional option to extend the chise relationship for three (3) years beyond the initial term provided that certain terms and ditions were met by Franchisee;
D. fran	Franchisee desires to continue to own and operate a Bento Sushi Counter and to extend the chise relationship;
offe Add	By the terms of the Initial Franchise Agreement, in order to extend the franchise term, achisee must execute the then-current standard form of Franchise Agreement currently being ared by Franchisor which agreement is being executed contemporaneously with this Renewal lendum ("Renewal Franchise Agreement") and must meet certain conditions as set forth in the fall Franchise Agreement.
valu	consideration of the mutual and several covenants set forth herein, and for other good and table consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledge, the parties to agree as follows:
	1. The above recitals are incorporated herein and made a part of this Renewal Addendum to the Franchise Agreement.
	2. Paragraph 2(a) (Term) is revised to read that the term of this Agreement shall be three (3) years.

The term of this Agreement (the "Term") shall commence on the start date in the introductory paragraph of the Renewal Franchise Agreement and expire three (3) years from such date, unless sooner terminated as provided in Sections 16.1 through 16.5 hereof.

This Addendum is executed as of this	_ day of	, 20
Franchisor: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. A Delaware corporation	Franchisee:	
Ву:	Ву:	
Title:	Title:	

#### EXHIBIT B TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

#### **Financial Statements**

Attached as Exhibit B is the audited balance sheet of BSFI as at March 31, 2025 and March 31, 2024, and the statements of operations, shareholder's equity and cash flows for the 52-week period ended March 31, 2025, and the 70-week period ended March 31, 2024, including the related notes.

Attached as Exhibit B is the audited balance sheets of BSFI as at March 31, 2024 and November 27, 2022, and the related statements of operations, shareholder's equity and cash flows for the 70-week period ended March 31, 2024, and the 52-week period ended November 27, 2022.

Also attached as Exhibit B is the unaudited statement of income and balance sheet of BSFI as at October 31, 2025 and March 31, 2025.

As of 2024, our fiscal year end is March 31. Prior to 2024, it was the last Sunday in November.

Financial Statements
March 31, 2025 and March 31, 2024
(expressed in US dollars)



Tel: (289) 881-1111 Fax: +1 (905) 845-8615 www.bdo.ca BDO Canada LLP 360 Oakville Place Drive Oakville, Ontario L6H 6K8

Canada

### **Independent Auditor's Report**

To the Board of Directors of Bento Sushi Franchise Inc.

#### Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Bento Sushi Franchise Inc. (the "Company"), which comprise the balance sheet as at March 31, 2025, and the related statements of operations, shareholder's equity and cash flows for the year then ended, and the related notes to the financial statements.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as at March 31, 2025, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

#### **Basis for Opinion**

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAS"). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the *Auditor's Responsibilities Audit of the Financial Statements* section of our report. We are required to be independent of the Company and to meet our other ethical responsibilities, in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audit. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

#### Other Matter

The 2024 financial statements of the Company were audited by other auditors, whose report dated September 12, 2024, expressed an unmodified opinion on those statements.

#### Responsibility of Management for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern within one year after the date that the financial statements are issued or available to be issued.

#### Auditor's Responsibility for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with GAAS will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with GAAS, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to
  fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures
  include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial
  statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control-related matters that we identified during the audit.

BDO Canada LLP

Chartered Professional Accountants, Licensed Public Accountants Oakville, Ontario November 13, 2025

# Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. Balance Sheet

	March 31, 2025 \$	March 31, 2024 \$
Assets		
Current assets Cash	8,496	8,496
Intangible assets (note 4 )	27,374	27,374
Deferred tax assets	4,826	-
	40,696	35,870
Liabilities		
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities Deferred revenue Due to related parties (note 5 )	30,160 60,994 274,631 365,785	78,176 85,762 206,305 370,243
Deferred revenue	41,125	31,841
	406,910	402,084
Shareholder's Deficiency		
Common shares (note 6 )	100	100
Deficit	(366,314)	(366,314)
	(366,214)	(366,214)
	40,696	35,870

# **Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc.** Statement of Operations

	For the 52-week period ended March 31, 2025 \$	For the 70-week period ended March 31, 2024
Revenue		
Royalties	2,192,138	3,240,332
Franchise fees	121,009	216,405
	2,313,147	3,456,737
Expenses		
Management fees (note 5)	2,230,020	3,349,310
Professional fees	15,612	61,000
Office	54,142	46,427
	2,299,774	3,456,737
Income before income taxes	13,373	-
Current income taxes	18,199	-
Deferred income taxes (recovery)	( 4,826)	-
Net income (loss) for the period		

# **Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc.** Statement of Shareholder's Equity

	Common shares \$	Deficit \$	Total \$
Balance – November 27, 2022	100	(366,314)	(366,214)
Net loss for the period		-	
Balance – March 31, 2024	100	(366,314)	(366,214)
Net income for the period		-	
<b>Balance – March 31, 202</b> 5	100	(366,314)	(366,214)

# **Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc.** Statement of Cash Flows

	For the 52-week period ended March 31,	For the 70-week period ended March 31,
	2025	2024
	\$	\$
Cash provided by (used in)		
Operating activities		
Net (loss) for the period	-	-
Deferred income taxes	(4,826)	-
Deferred revenue – non-current	9,284	(116,761)
Deferred revenue – current	(24,768)	(26,586)
Change in non-cash working capital items		
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	(48,016)	77,718
Income tax payable	-	(51,055)
	(68,326)	(116,684)
Financing activities		
Proceeds (repayment to) from related parties	68,326	(102,916)
(Decrease) Increase in cash during the period	-	(219,600)
Cash – Beginning of period	8,496	228,096
Cash – End of period	8,496	8,496

Notes to Financial Statements

March 31, 2025 and March 31, 2024

(expressed in US dollars)

#### 1 Nature of operations

Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. (the Company) was incorporated on April 12, 2016 in the State of Delaware.

The primary activity of the Company is the franchising of sushi locations through the issuance of franchisee licensing arrangements.

#### Fiscal periods

The Company changed its fiscal year end from a revolving 52/53-week period ended the last Sunday in November to a fixed fiscal year-end date of March 31 in fiscal year 2024. As a result, these financial statements present the results of the Company for the 70-week period from November 28, 2022 to March 31, 2024 and 52-weeks ended March 31, 2025, therefore the financial statements for the current period are not comparable to the prior period in this respect.

#### 2 Summary of significant accounting policies

The Company has prepared the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (US GAAP).

#### Revenue recognition

Where the Company has an arrangement with an operating franchisee, consideration is given as to whether to present the revenue and cost of sales on a gross or net basis. In making this assessment, the Company considers whether, in substance, it is acting as principal or as agent in the relationship. The assessment of whether the Company is acting as principal or agent includes who has primary responsibility for providing the service to the grocer distributor or franchise, discretion to establish price and credit risk. The Company has determined that they are acting as an agent in the relationship.

The Company has assessed it has one performance obligation to franchisees, which is a license of the franchisor's intellectual property (brand). Individual obligations under the franchisee agreement, including preopening activities, are not considered to be distinct goods and services as they are highly interrelated with the use of the franchise license. The Company assessed that the license is a right to access the Company's symbolic intellectual property over the franchise term and therefore that revenue is recognized over the 36-month term of the franchise agreement (initial or renewal). Consideration for the license is in the form of franchise fees and royalties.

#### Franchise fees

Franchise fees represent fees from franchisees charged for the initial franchise term and renewal franchise terms. The standard term (initial or renewal) is for 36 months. The fees are typically received close to the commencement of the franchise term. Revenue for the franchise fees is recognized over time on a straight-line basis, which represents the transfer of the services to the franchisee, consistent with the 36-month term of the franchise agreement. The franchise fees are a fixed amount set out in the individual franchise contract. Any fees not yet recognized in revenue are recognized on the balance sheet as deferred revenue.

Notes to Financial Statements

March 31, 2025 and March 31, 2024

(expressed in US dollars)

Royalties

Royalties are variable consideration relating to the right to access the Company's intellectual property over the franchise term. Royalties are due based on a set percentage of the franchisee's sales with no fixed minimums. The Company therefore applies the "sales-based royalty" exception in ASC 606-10-65-55. As a result the royalties are recognized at the later of when the underlying franchisee sales occur and when the performance obligation is satisfied. As the performance obligation relating to the ongoing franchisee licence is satisfied over time, the royalty revenue is recognized as eligible franchisee sales occur during the franchise period.

#### **Income taxes**

The Company uses the liability method of accounting for income taxes as set forth in the authoritative guidance for accounting for income taxes as prescribed by Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) ASC Topic 740: Income Taxes. During the periods presented in the accompanying financial statements, the Company did not file separate federal tax returns, as the Company was generally included in the tax grouping of the parent company and other entities within the same tax jurisdiction. Accordingly, the income tax provisions of the Company for the periods presented in these financial statements were prepared following the separate return method. Under this method, the Company recognizes deferred tax liabilities and assets for the expected future tax consequences of temporary differences between the respective carrying amounts and tax basis of assets and liabilities. Under this approach, net operating losses or other tax attributes are characterized as realized by the Company when those attributes are utilized by other members of the consolidated group.

#### **Intangible assets**

The Company's intangible assets comprise franchisor initialization costs. Franchisor initialization costs are not amortized as they are deemed to have an indefinite useful life. Indefinite assets are tested for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate their carrying amounts may exceed fair value.

#### Impairment of indefinite-lived assets

Indefinite-life intangible assets are tested for impairment at least annually or whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of such assets may not be recoverable. In accordance with updates to FASB authoritative guidance regarding indefinite-life intangible asset impairment testing, the Company is allowed to first assess qualitative factors as a basis for determining whether it is necessary to perform quantitative impairment testing. If an entity determines that it is not more likely than not that the estimated fair value of an asset is less than its carrying value, then no further testing is required. Otherwise, impairment testing must be performed in accordance with the original accounting standards. The updated FASB guidance also allows the Company to bypass the qualitative assessment for any reporting unit in its impairment assessment and proceed directly to performing the quantitative assessment.

#### **Functional currency**

The Company's functional and presentation currency is the United States dollar.

Notes to Financial Statements

March 31, 2025 and March 31, 2024

(expressed in US dollars)

#### Use of estimates

Management reviews the carrying amounts of items in the financial statements at each balance sheet date to assess the need for revision or any possibility of impairment. Management determines these estimates based on assumptions that reflect the most probable set of economic conditions and planned courses of action.

These estimates are reviewed periodically and adjustments are made to net income as appropriate in the period they become known.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with US GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates. The Company has made no significant estimates in preparing the accompanying financial statements.

### 3 Recent accounting pronouncements issued but not yet adopted

There were no new accounting pronouncements that impacted the current period and no new accounting pronouncements that were early adopted.

#### 4 Intangible assets

	March 31, 2025 \$	March 31, 2024 \$
Franchisor initialization costs	27,374	27,374

#### 5 Related party transactions

During the year, the Company paid management fees to two related parties, Bento Nouveau Inc., the parent company and Yo! Sushi UK Limited in the amount of \$ 2,192,549 (March 31, 2024 – \$3,263,782) and \$37,471 (March 31, 2024 - \$85,528) respectively. The Company is a member of a group that files a consolidated U.S. federal and certain state tax returns. The amount due to a related party, JFE franchising, Inc. for income tax payments and the other related parties balances as at the balance sheet date were as follows:

	Nature of	March 31,	March 31,
	Relationship	2025	2024
		\$	\$
Due (to) related parties			
Bento Nouveau Inc.	Parent Company	(79,047)	(68,722)
JFE Franchising, Inc	Related by common control	(69,254)	(51,055)
Yo!Sushi UK Limited	Related by common control	(126,330)	(86,527)
		(274,631)	(206,304)

The balances due are unsecured and non-interest bearing, with no specific terms of repayment.

Notes to Financial Statements

March 31, 2025 and March 31, 2024

(expressed in US dollars)

#### 6 Common shares

Authorized 1,000 common shares

Issued

	March 31, 2025 \$	March 31, 2024 \$
100 common shares	100	100

#### 7 Financial instruments

#### Fair value

Certain assets and liabilities are carried at fair value. Fair value is defined as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. Valuation techniques used to measure fair value must maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. Financial assets and liabilities carried at fair value are to be classified and disclosed in one of the following three levels of the fair value hierarchy, of which the first two are considered observable and the last is considered unobservable:

- Level 1 quoted prices in an active market for identical assets or liabilities;
- Level 2 observable inputs (other than Level 1 quoted market prices) such as quoted prices in an active
  market for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices in markets that are not active for identical or similar
  assets or liabilities or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data;
  and
- Level 3 unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to determining the fair value of the assets or liabilities, including pricing models, discounted cash flow methodologies and similar techniques.

The Company's financial instruments consist of cash, accounts payable and accrued liabilities and deferred revenue. The fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities is considered the carrying value when they are of short duration or when the instrument's interest rate approximates current observable market rates. As at March 31, 2025, the fair values of all financial instruments are estimated to approximate their carrying values reported in the balance sheet.

#### Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk the Company will encounter difficulty in meeting the obligations associated with its financial liabilities. The Company is exposed to this risk mainly in respect of its accounts payable and accrued liabilities and due to related parties. The Company maintains a sufficient level of liquidity to meet its current obligations and commitments as they come due.

Notes to Financial Statements March 31, 2025 and March 31, 2024

(expressed in US dollars)

### 8 Subsequent event

Management has evaluated events and transactions occurring after the reporting period and through the date the financial statements were authorized for issue. No events have occurred subsequent to the year-end that would require adjustment to or disclosure in these financial statements

Financial Statements
March 31, 2024 and November 27, 2022
(expressed in US dollars)



### **Report of Independent Auditors**

To the Shareholders of Bento Sushi USA, Inc.

#### **Opinion**

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of Bento Sushi USA, Inc. (the Company), which comprise the balance sheets as at March 31, 2024 and November 27, 2022, and the related statements of operations, shareholder's equity and cash flows for the 70-week period from November 28, 2022 to March 31, 2024 and for the 52-week period ended November 27, 2022, including the related notes (collectively referred to as the financial statements).

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as at March 31, 2024 and November 27, 2022, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the 70-week period from November 28, 2022 to March 31, 2024 and for the 52-week period ended November 27, 2022 in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

#### **Basis for Opinion**

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America (US GAAS). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditors' Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of the Company and to meet our other ethical responsibilities, in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audit. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

# Responsibilities of Management for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for one year after the date the financial statements are available to be issued.

# Auditors' Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditors' report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with US GAAS will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Vaughan Metropolitan Centre, 200 Apple Mill Road, Vaughan, Ontario, Canada L4K oJ8 T.: +1 905 326 6800, F.: +1 905 326 5339, Fax to mail: ca\_vaughan\_office\_faxes@pwc.com



fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with US GAAS, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to
  fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures
  include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial
  statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures
  that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the
  effectiveness of the Company's internal control. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant
  accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the
  financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that
  raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable
  period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control-related matters that we identified during the audit.

Pricewaterhouse Coopers LLP

Chartered Professional Accountants, Licensed Public Accountants

Vaughan, Ontario, Canada August 14, 2024

# **Bento Sushi USA, Inc.**Balance Sheet

(expressed in US dollars)		
	March 31, 2024 \$	November 27, 2022 \$ (Revised – note 2)
Assets		
Current assets Due from related parties (note 6)	150,510	118,698
Liabilities		
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued liabilities Deferred revenue	123,793 23,250	53,426 40,444
	147,043	93,870
Deferred revenue	3,417	24,778
	150,460	118,648
Shareholder's Equity		
Common shares (note 7)	50	50
Retained earnings	-	
	50	50
	150,510	118,698

# **Bento Sushi USA, Inc.** Statement of Operations

(expressed in US dollars)

	70-week period from November 28, 2022 to March 31, 2024 \$	52-week period ended November 27, 2022 \$ (Revised – note 2)
Revenue		,
Royalties Franchise fees (note 3)	1,461,865 40,556	1,088,620 24,362
	1,502,421	1,112,982
Expenses Management fees (note 6) Professional fees Excise tax expenses	1,405,867 34,500 62,054	1,059,556 - 53,426
	1,502,421	1,112,982
Taxation		1,112,002
Net income for the period		-

# Bento Sushi USA, Inc. Statement of Shareholder's Equity

(expressed in US dollars)

	Common shares \$	Retained earnings \$	Total \$
Balance – November 28, 2021	50	_	50
Net income for the period		-	
Balance – November 27, 2022, as previously reported	50	-	50
Impact of prior period revisions		-	-
Balance - November 27, 2022, as revised	50	-	50
Net income for the period	v		_
Balance – March 31, 2024	50	-	50

# **Bento Sushi USA, Inc.** Statement of Cash Flows

(expressed in US dollars)

Cash provided by (used in)	70-week period from November 28, 2022 to March 31, 2024 \$	52-week period ended November 27, 2022 \$ (Revised – note 2)
,		
Operating activities  Net income for the period  Deferred revenue (current)  Deferred revenue (non-current)  Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	(17,194) (21,361) 70,367	23,444 (7,805) 53,426
	31,812	69,065
Financing activities  Due from related parties	(31,812)	(69,065)
Change in cash and cash equivalents during the period	_	
Cash and cash equivalents – Beginning of period		- -
Cash and cash equivalents – End of period	•	-

Notes to Financial Statements

March 31, 2024 and November 27, 2022

(expressed in US dollars)

#### 1 Nature of operations

Bento Sushi USA, Inc. (the Company) was incorporated on August 19, 2020 in the State of Delaware.

The primary activity of the Company is the franchising of sushi locations through the issuance of franchisee licencing arrangements in Hawaii.

#### Fiscal periods

During the year, the Company changed its fiscal year-end from a revolving 52/53-week period ended the last Sunday in November to a fixed fiscal year-end date of March 31. As a result, these financial statements present the results of the Company for the 52-week period ended November 27, 2022 and the 70-week period ended March 31, 2024, therefore the financial statements for the current period are not comparable to the prior period in this respect.

#### 2 Comparative figures

During the period, the Company revised certain comparative balances to account for initial franchise fees that had not been recognized, the recognition of excise taxes payable on royalties, which had not been recorded, and the associated impact on management fees. The adjustments had a net impact of \$nil to net income and retained earnings for the period. The following table presents the impact of the revisions on the Company's comparative statement of operations for the 52-week period ended November 27, 2022.

	As reported	Adjustments	As revised
	\$	\$	\$
Franchise fees Management fees Excise tax expenses	1,088,620 -	(24,362) (29,064) 53,426	(24,362) 1,059,556 53,426

The following table presents the impact of the revisions on the Company's comparative balance sheet as at November 27, 2022.

	As reported \$	Adjustments \$	As revised \$
Due from related parties Accounts payable and accrued liabilities Deferred revenue (current) Deferred revenue (non-current)	49,633	69,065	118,698
	-	53,426	53,426
	17,000	23,444	40,444
	32,583	(7,805)	24,778

Notes to Financial Statements

March 31, 2024 and November 27, 2022

(expressed in US dollars)

The following table presents the impact of the revisions on the Company's comparative statement of cash flows for the 52-week period ended November 27, 2022.

	As reported \$	Adjustments \$	As revised \$
Cash provided by (used in)			
Operating activities Net income for the period Deferred revenue (current)	-	22 444	-
Deferred revenue (non-current) Accounts payable and accrued liabilities		23,444 (7,805) 53,426	23,444 (7,805) 53,426
	<u>-</u>	69,065	69,065
Financing activities  Due from related parties – net		(69,065)	(69,065)
Change in cash and cash equivalents during the period	_	<u>-</u>	-
Cash and cash equivalents – Beginning of period	-	_	<u>-</u>
Cash and cash equivalents – End of period	-	-	_

# 3 Summary of significant accounting policies

The Company has prepared the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (US GAAP).

#### Revenue recognition

Where the Company has an arrangement with an operating franchisee, consideration is given as to whether to present the revenue and cost of sales on a gross or net basis. In making this assessment, the Company considers whether, in substance, it is acting as principal or as agent in the relationship. The assessment of whether the Company is acting as principal or agent includes who has primary responsibility for providing the service to the grocer distributor or franchise, discretion to establish price and credit risk. The Company has determined that they are acting as an agent in the relationship.

The Company has assessed that it has one performance obligation to franchisees, which is a license of the franchisor's intellectual property (brand). Individual obligations under the franchisee agreement, including preopening activities, are not considered to be distinct goods and services as they are highly interrelated with the use of the franchise license. The Company assessed that the license is a right to access the Company's symbolic intellectual property over the franchise term and therefore that revenue is recognized over the 36-month term of the franchise agreement (initial or renewal). Consideration for the license is in the form of franchise fees and royalties.

Notes to Financial Statements March 31, 2024 and November 27, 2022

(expressed in US dollars)

#### Franchise fees

Franchise fees represent fees from franchisees charged for the initial franchise term and renewal franchise terms. The standard term (initial or renewal) is for 36 months. The fees are typically received close to the commencement of the franchise term. Revenue for the franchise fees is recognized over time on a straight-line basis, which represents the transfer of the services to the franchisee, consistent with the 36-month term of the franchise agreement. The franchise fees are a fixed amount set out in the individual franchise contract. Any fees not yet recognized in revenue are recognized on the balance sheet as deferred revenue.

#### Royalties

Royalties are variable consideration relating to the right to access the Company's intellectual property over the franchise term. Royalties are due based on a set percentage of the franchisee's sales with no fixed minimums. The Company therefore applies the "sales-based royalty" exception in ASC 606-10-65-55. As a result the royalties are recognized at the later of when the underlying franchisee sales occur and when the performance obligation is satisfied. As the performance obligation relating to the ongoing franchisee licence is satisfied over time, the royalty revenue is recognized as eligible franchisee sales occur during the franchise period.

#### Use of estimates

Management reviews the carrying amounts of items in the financial statements at each balance sheet date to assess the need for revision or any possibility of impairment. Management determines these estimates based on assumptions that reflect the most probable set of economic conditions and planned courses of action.

These estimates are reviewed periodically and adjustments are made to net income as appropriate in the period they become known.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with US GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates. The Company has made no significant estimates in preparing the accompanying financial statements.

#### **Functional currency**

The Company's functional and presentation currency is the US dollar.

# 4 Recent accounting pronouncements issued but not yet adopted

There were no new accounting pronouncements that impacted the current period and no new accounting pronouncements that were early adopted.

Notes to Financial Statements March 31, 2024 and November 27, 2022

(expressed in US dollars)

#### 5 Financial instruments

The Company is exposed to various risks through its financial instruments. The following details provide the Company's risk exposures and concentrations as at March 31, 2024.

#### Fair value

Fair value is defined as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. Valuation techniques used to measure fair value must maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. Financial assets and liabilities carried at fair value are to be classified and disclosed in one of the following three levels of the fair value hierarchy, of which the first two are considered observable and the last is considered unobservable:

- Level 1 quoted prices in an active market for identical assets or liabilities;
- Level 2 observable inputs (other than Level 1 quoted market prices) such as quoted prices in an active
  market for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices in markets that are not active for identical or similar
  assets or liabilities or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data;
  and
- Level 3 unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to
  determining the fair value of the assets or liabilities, including pricing models, discounted cash flow
  methodologies and similar techniques.

The Company's financial instruments consist of due from (to) related parties and deferred revenue. The fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities is considered the carrying value when they are of short duration or when the instrument's interest rate approximates current observable market rates. As of November 27, 2022, the fair values of all financial instruments are estimated to approximate their carrying values reported in the balance sheet.

#### Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk the Company will encounter difficulty in meeting the obligations associated with its financial liabilities. The Company is exposed to this risk mainly in respect of its accounts payable and accrued liabilities. The Company maintains a sufficient level of liquidity to meet its current obligations and commitments as they come due.

#### Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk one party to a financial instrument will cause a financial loss for the other party by failing to discharge an obligation. The Company's main credit risk is related to its balance due from related parties resulted from the normal course of operations.

#### Bento Sushi USA, Inc.

Notes to Financial Statements

March 31, 2024 and November 27, 2022

(expressed in US dollars)

As at March 31, 2024, the balances on accounts receivable from franchisees and allowance for doubtful debts are \$nil.

#### 6 Related party transactions and balances

During the year, the Company paid management fees to a related party, Bento Nouveau Inc. (BNI), in the amount of \$1,405,867 (2022 - \$1,059,556). The Company has an amount due from BNI of \$150,510 (2022 - \$118,698). This balance due is unsecured and non-interest bearing, with no specific terms of repayment. The Company does not have a bank account, therefore all cash is held by BNI on behalf of the Company.

#### 7 Common shares

#### **Authorized**

5,000 common shares

#### **Issued**

	March 31, 2024 \$	November 27, 2022 \$
5,000 common shares	50	50

THE FOLLOWING FINANCIAL STATEMENTS ARE PREPARED WITHOUT AN AUDIT. PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEES OR SELLERS OF FRANCHISES SHOULD BE ADVISED THAT NO CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT HAS AUDITED THESE FIGURES OR EXPRESSED HIS/HER OPINION WITH REGARD TO THE CONTENT OF FORM.

#### Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc.

Financial Statements October 31, 2025 & March 31, 2025 (expressed in US dollars)

	Unaudited <b>For the</b>	Audited For the 52-week
	period ended	period ended
	October 31,	March 31,
	2025	2025
	\$	\$
Revenue		
Royalties	1,270,976	2,192,138
Franchise fees (note 8)	42,730	121,009
	1,313,706	2,313,147
	1,010,100	2,010,111
Expenses		
Management fees (note 5)	1,302,162	2,230,020
Professional fees	0	15,611
Office	11,543	54,142
	1,313,706	2,299,774
Income before income taxes	0	13,373
Current income taxes	0	18,199
Deferred income taxes	0	(4,826)
Net (loss) for the period	0	(0)

	Unaudited October 31, 2025 \$	Audited <b>March 31,</b> <b>2025</b> \$
Assets		
Current assets Cash	100	8,496
Intangible assets (note 4) Deferred tax assets	27,374 4,826	27,374 4,826
	32,300	40,696
Liabilities		
Current liabilities Accounts payable and accrued Deferred revenue (note 2 and 8)	30,160 67,278	30,160 60,994
Income tax payable Due to related parties (note 5	243,965	274,631
	341,403	365,785
Deferred revenue (note 2)	57,111	41,125
	398,514	406,910
Shareholder's Deficiency		
Common shares (note 6)	100	100
Deficit Prior period adjustments	(366,314)	(366,314)
	(366,214)	(366,214)
	32,300	40,696

### EXHIBIT C TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. DISCLOSURE ACKNOWLEDGEMENT STATEMENT

You make the following representations to us, and we rely on them in granting you a franchise. If any statement is not correct, or if you are aware of exceptions to them, note them in #7 below.

If you are referred to us by one of our franchisees, we may pay the referring franchisee a one-time referral fee.

- 1. You acknowledge that you have received the BENTO SUSHI Franchise Disclosure Document ("FDD"), Franchise Agreement and its attachments at least 14 calendar days prior to the date you executed the Franchise Agreement or paid us any money, and you have received the final form of Franchise Agreement at least 7 calendar days prior to the date you executed said Agreement(s) or paid us any money.
- 2. You acknowledge that you have independently evaluated and investigated the Sushi Counter site and the lease or purchase agreement for the Sushi Counter site. You acknowledge that you bear primary responsibility for selecting the Sushi Counter site and negotiating the terms and conditions of your lease, sublease or purchase agreement for the Sushi Counter site.
- 3. You acknowledge that the initial investment costs in Item 7 of the FDD are based on our current design concept, which is always subject to change, and that if we change the design concept after you sign your Franchise Agreement, your investment costs may be affected. BSFI is a wholly owned subsidiary of BI, and BI is a publicly traded company. As a result of being a public company, there is a substantial amount of financial and other information available to the public about BI, including information provided to potential investors in BI You acknowledge that if you have received any of such information from any source, such information is not intended to be relied upon by you as a potential purchaser of a BENTO SUSHI franchise, and you have not relied on such information in making your decision whether to purchase a franchise from BSFI to own and operate a Bento Sushi Counter.
- 4. You acknowledge that you were advised, prior to receiving the Franchise Disclosure Document, of the various ways you could be furnished the Franchise Disclosure Document.
- 5. You acknowledge that you have received the receipt page with the names completely filled in of all the franchise sellers that were involved in your purchase of the franchise.
- 6. You understand that your right to operate a sushi counter under your franchise agreement with us is subject to an agreement between us and the Host Facility where your sushi counter is located. You further understand and acknowledge that you may be required to change aspects of your sushi counter if the Host Facility such changes. If you do not cooperate with such changes, you acknowledge that we may terminate your franchise agreement.
- 7. THE FOLLOWING CORRECTIONS AND/OR EXCEPTIONS TO THE ABOVE STATEMENTS ARE AS FOLLOWS (IF NO CORRECTIONS OR EXCEPTIONS, WRITE "NONE" AND INITIAL):

Description or Write "None"	<u>Initial</u>
(Attach additional sheets if necessary)	
with the commencement of the franchise relati under any applicable state franchise law, inc reliance on any statement made by any franchi	ent signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection onship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims cluding fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming isor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf es any other term of any document executed in
Dated this day of,	20
Franchisor: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. A Delaware corporation	Franchisee: Corporate/LLC Signature: a corporation/LLC
By:Title:	By:
	Individual Signatures:

NOTE to Franchisee: You must have this agreement reviewed by local counsel before using it to make sure that it complies with local law.

#### EXHIBIT D TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

#### **CONFIDENTIALITY AND NON-COMPETITION AGREEMENT**

	This Agreement is made as of		, 20 . The parties to this Agree	ement
are			("Employer")	and
			_, an individual ("Employee ").	
		RECITALS:		

# A. Employer is a Franchisee of Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. ("BSFI"), a Delaware corporation, pursuant to a Franchise Agreement ("Franchise Agreement") with BSFI. BSFI is in the business of operating a franchise distribution system granting franchisees the right to use the trademarks, know-how, trade secrets and other intangible property comprising a system (the "Bento Sushi System") for developing and operating sushi counters in grocery stores, retail stores and other locations (referred to as "Host Facility") under the name and mark "BENTO SUSHI." Such franchised Sushi Counters will also be operated in accordance with certain required formats, systems, methods of distribution, standards and procedures, and trade dress, all of which may be improved, further developed or otherwise modified from time to time by Franchisor.

- B. Employer's franchised Sushi Counter is located at \_\_\_\_\_\_("Employer's Location").
- C. In connection with Employer's business, Employer will be using various techniques, systems, procedures, standards, manuals, data, specifications, and other materials, all of which are considered the proprietary and confidential information ("Proprietary Information") of BSFI.
- D. Employer will also develop or acquire the right to the use of important information relating to the identity of its customers, the nature and amount of their purchases, pricing practices, recipes, ingredients, the identity of suppliers, sales volumes, costs, expenses and other information. All of the above methods, materials and information are referred to as "Confidential Information."
- E. During the course of Employee's employment with Employer, Employee will have access and learn from Employer much or all of the Proprietary Information and the Confidential Information.
- F. In light of the above facts and for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties agree as follows:
- 1. <u>Importance of Proprietary Information and Confidential Information</u>. Employee acknowledges that: (a) Employee has learned and/or will learn Proprietary Information and Confidential Information during Employee's employment with Employer; (b) this Proprietary Information and Confidential Information is an important asset of Employer; and (c) it is important to keep the Proprietary Information and Confidential Information confidential in order for Employer to protect its business and to maintain its competitive advantage.

- 2. Agreement to Maintain Confidentiality. Employee agrees that both during and after the termination of Employee's employment with Employer, Employee will: (a) guard and protect the Proprietary Information and Confidential Information so it does not fall into the hands of Employer's competitors or potential competitors; (b) refrain from using the Proprietary Information or Confidential Information for Employee's own benefit or that of any other person or entity; (c) refrain from disclosing the Proprietary Information and Confidential Information to any other person or entity, unless authorized by Employer. Employee agrees that "use" and "disclosure" of the Proprietary Information and Confidential Information include use and disclosure through memorization, and not only through use or disclosure of written material.
- 3. <u>Exceptions</u>. Employer agrees that the Proprietary Information and Confidential Information do not include information which Employee can demonstrate came to Employee's attention before Employee learned from Employer or which has become, through disclosure by others, "public domain" information (i.e., information freely available to everyone).
- 4. <u>Return of Materials</u>. If Employee's relationship with Employer ends for any reason, Employee agrees to immediately return to Employer any of the Proprietary Information and Confidential Information in Employee's possession or under Employee's control.
- 5. <u>Non-Competition</u>. Employee agrees that in order to guard against the improper use of the Proprietary Information and Confidential Information and to avoid unfair competition with Employer, Employee will not:
  - a. during the term of this Agreement anywhere within the United States and Canada, directly or indirectly, manage, operate, control, be employed by, participate in or be connected in any manner with the ownership, management, control, or operation of any business selling Asian style foods, sushi or fresh fish products or steamed foods.
  - b. or a period of eighteen (18) months following the termination of Employee's employment with Employer, for whatever reason, within a radius of ten (10) miles of the Employer's Location identified in Paragraph B of the Recitals, directly or indirectly, manage, operate, control, be employed by, participate in or be connected in any manner with the ownership, management, control, or operation of any business of any business selling Asian style foods, sushi or fresh fish products or steamed foods.
  - c. during the term of this Agreement, and for a period eighteen (18) months following the termination of Employee's employment with Employer, for whatever reason, either directly or indirectly, for Employee's own account, or as an employee, consultant, partner, joint venturer, owner, officer, director or stockholder of any person, firm, partnership, corporation, limited liability company, or any other entity or in any other capacity, in any way, assist in soliciting, diverting, taking away or interfering with any of Employer's business, customers, trade or patronage.
  - d. The Employee agrees the restrictive covenants set forth above should not be construed to prevent Employee from being gainfully employed either in a non-competing business anywhere, or in a competing business that is outside the geographical limitation set forth

in paragraph 5.a or 5.b., or after the restricted time period set forth in paragraphs 5.b and 5.c.

- 6. Remedies. Employee agrees that in order to protect Employer's interests if there is a breach or threatened breach of this Agreement, Employer will be entitled to obtain, in addition to any other remedy, a temporary or permanent injunction and consent order for specific performance of this Agreement, without being required to furnish a bond or other security. If an injunction is issued, but is later vacated, Employee agrees to waive any claim for damages as a result of the issuance of the injunction. Employee agrees that if Employee has any claims or causes of action against Employer arising out of Employee's employment with Employer, such claims or causes of action will not constitute defenses to Employer's enforcement of this Agreement. Employee further agrees to indemnify and hold Employer harmless from any loss or expense (including attorney's fees) Employer incurs as a result of Employee's breach of this Agreement.
- 7. <u>Enforceability</u>. Employer and Employee both agree that if any provision of this Agreement is deemed too restrictive in scope, it will be deemed modified to be enforceable to the greatest extent permitted by law.
- 8. <u>Third Party Beneficiary</u>. The parties acknowledge and agree that Employer's franchisor, Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc., is an intended third party beneficiary of this Agreement, and accordingly, that said Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc., as well as Employer, shall have the right to enforce the provisions of this Agreement against Employee. Neither this Nondisclosure and Noncompetition Agreement between Employer and Employee, nor this Paragraph 8, which makes Franchisor an intended third party beneficiary, constitutes control by Franchisor over the Employee's conditions of employment, or creates an employee or joint employee relationship between Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. and Employee.
- 9. <u>Waiver</u>. If at any time with respect to any particular incident or breach, Employer or BSFI does not exercise its rights under this or any similar Agreement, it will not preclude Employer or BSFI from doing so in any same or similar situation that subsequently occurs.

EMPLOYER:	EMPLOYEE:
By:	
Title:	

#### EXHIBIT E TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

List of Current Franchisees as of March 31, 2025

Shu Lin	NAME	LOCATION	CITY	STATE	PHONE NUMBER	EMAIL
Shu Lin Toyota Motor Manufacturing - Alabama Toyota Motor Manufacturing - Toyota Motor M	Ei Tin Zar Hlaing		Birmingham	AL		hlaingeitinzar@gmail.com
Shu Lin	Shu Lin		Madison	AL		shuchinlin65@gmail.com
Varunghyun Joong	Shu Lin	Toyota Motor Manufacturing -	Huntsville	AL		shuchinlin65@gmail.com
Myatt (Demny) Kinine         Arzona State University Tempe         Tempe         AZ         (480) 559-7774         myatthitnid2006egyaho           Kaung Myat Thu         Galifornia State University Galifornia - Irvine         Bakersfield         CA         802-752-8061         tkaungmyat738/gemall.           Tin Thi Win Khoo         University of California - Irvine         CA         dispat/sept (All State University)         Condots State University         Condots State University         CA         dispat/sept (All State University)         Condots State University         Prof. Collins         CA         469-975-4523         dispat/sept (All State University)         Condots State University         Management (All State University)         Condots State University         Condots State University         Month State University         Month State University State State University         Month State University State University         Month State University	Younghyun Jeong	University of Alabama -	Tuscaloosa	AL		yhjeong63@hotmail.com
Bakersfield University of California - Irvine   CA	Myatt (Denny) Khine	Arizona State University Tempe	Tempe	AZ	(480) 559-7774	myatthitnld2006@yahoo.com
Tim Thin Michael University of California - Irvine CA Sang Par Colloade State University For Collins Co A 599-975-4523 RorapaRa College College Sc Augustine Fil Sigler College Sc Augustine F	Kaung Myat Thu		Bakersfield	CA	802-752-8061	tkaungmyat738@gmail.com
Vee/eve Mon         Flagler Callege         St. Augustine         E.         904-570-5041         yehtext42@gmail.com           Mang Siang         Florida State University         Tallahassee         FL         ledidinishipa@gmail.com           Cosphia Namg         Jacksonville University         Jacksonville         L.         headingsophia2020@gmail.com           Lesly Hluan         University of Central Florida         Orlando         FL         ksaw/baento@gmail.com           Mang Hrin         Indianapolis International Airport         Indianapolis         IN         manghnin9@gmail.com           Suan Kim         Clark University         Worthester         MA         646-716-2291         stephenthawn@gmail.com           Thura (28ul) Aung         Johns Hopkins University         Battimore         MD         tastinatavan@gmail.com           Olinmar Cho         Marriott HQ         Bethesda         MD         tastinatavan@gmail.com           Khen Thawng         Towson University         Towson         MD         tastinatavan@gmail.com           Tashi Atsok         University of Southern Maine - SMCC         South Portland         ME         tastinatavan@gmail.com           Sail Thu Eain         Mississippi State University         Mississippi State University         Mississippi State         ME         tastinatavan@gm	Fin Tin Win Khoo		Irvine	CA		tinshwewin@gmail.com
Nang Slang   Florida State University   Tallahassee   FL	Siang Par	Colorado State University	Fort Collins	CO	469-975-4523	florapar89@gmail.com
Sophia Naing Jacksonville University Jacksonville University Jacksonville University of Central Florida Orlando FL Kawihbento@gmail.com Mang Hrini Indianapolis International Airport Indianapolis In Manghrini Mangh	YeeYee Mon	Flagler College	St. Augustine	FL	904-570-5041	yehtet42@gmail.com
Lesty Hluan University of Central Florida Orlando FL MacAndhostosegmail.com Indianapolis International Airport Indianapolis IIN manghning@gmail.com Indianapolis IIN manghning@gmail.com Indianapolis IIN manghning@gmail.com Indianapolis@gmail.com Indianapolis@gmail	Mang Siang	Florida State University	Tallahassee	FL		jedidiahlalpa@gmail.com
Mang Hnin Indianapolis International Airport Indianapolis IN manghnin9@gmail.com Suan Kim Clark University Worchester MA 646-716-2291 stephenthawn6@gmail.com Dawthura21@gmail.com Marriott HQ Bethesda MD pauthura21@gmail.com Marriott HQ Bethesda MD bulversity Green MB bulversity Green WB bulversity Green W		Jacksonville University	Jacksonville	FL		naingsophia2020@gmail.com
Mang Hnin Indianapolis International Airport Indianapolis IN manghnin9@gmail.com Suan Kim Clark University Worchester MA 646-716-2291 stephenthawn6@gmail.com Dawthura21@gmail.com Marriott HQ Bethesda MD pauthura21@gmail.com Marriott HQ Bethesda MD bulversity Green MB bulversity Green WB bulversity Green W	Lesly Hluan	University of Central Florida	Orlando	FL		kkawlhhento@gmail.com
Thura (Paul) Aung Johns Hopkins University Baltimore MD pauthura21@gmail.com Onnmar Cho Marriott HQ Behesda MD Indychoold07@gmail.com Indychoold07@gmail.com MD Indychoold07@gmail.com MD Industriangmail.com MD Industriangmail.com MD Industriangmail.com MECA University of Southern Maine - MECA USN Portland ME University of Southern Maine - MECA USN Portland ME University of Southern Mississippi MS State MECA University Southern Mississippi MS MECA Rosal Iang University Southern Mississippi Hattiesburg MS Rosalang198@gmail.com MC Rosalang198@gmail.com NC Ros						manghnin99@gmail.com
Chhmar Cho   Marriott HQ   Sethesda   MD   Ladycho407@gmail.co   thauthau619@gmail.co   thauthau619@gmail.co   tashi.atsok@gmail.co   ME   tashi.atsok@gmail.co   ME   tashi.atsok@gmail.co   ME   tashi.atsok@gmail.co   ME   tashi.atsok@gmail.co   Tashi Atsok   University of Southern Maine - SMCC   SMCC   University of Southern Maine - U.SM Portland   ME   tashi.atsok@gmail.com   SMCC   Tashi Atsok   University of Southern Maine - U.SM Portland   ME   tashi.atsok@gmail.com   Sai Thu Eain   Mississippi State University   Mississippi   MS   State   Mississippi   MS		Clark University	Worchester	MA	646-716-2291	stephenthawn6@gmail.com
Ohnmar Cho Marriott HQ Bethesda MD Ladychodd/7@gmail.co Khen Thawng Towson University Towson MD thauthau619@gmail.co MEC Lashi Atsok University of Southern Maine - MECA University of Southern Maine - SMCC Tashi Atsok University of Southern Maine - SMCC Tashi Atsok University of Southern Maine - USM Portland ME Lashi.atsok@gmail.com Lashi.atsok@gmail.com ME Lashi.atsok@gmail.com ME Lashi.atsok@gmail.com ME Lashi.atsok@gmail.com ME Lashi.atsok@gmail.com ME Lashi.atsok@gmail.com Mississippi State University Suthern Mississippi Hattiesburg MS Rosaiang1988@gmail.com MS Rosaiang198@gmail.com Rosaiang198@gmail.com Rosaiang198@gmail.com Rosaiang198@gmail.com Rosaiang198@gmail.com Rosaiang198@gmail.com Rosaiang198@gmail.com Rosaiang198@gmail.com Rosaiang198@gmail.com Rosaiang198@gmai	Thura (Paul) Aung	Johns Hopkins University	Baltimore	MD		paulthura21@gmail.com
Tashi Atsok University of Southern Maine - MCCA University of Southern Maine - SMCC Tashi Atsok University of Southern Maine - SMCC Tashi Atsok University of Southern Maine - USM Portland University of Southern Maine - USM Portland ME tashi.atsok@gmail.com Tashi Atsok University of Southern Maine - USM Portland ME tashi.atsok@gmail.com Sai Thu Eain Mississippi State University State Mississippi MS mountaineer2@gmail.com Rosa Iang University Southern Mississippi Hattiesburg MS Rosaiang1988@gmail.com Het Aung Win Cape Fear Valley Medical Center Fayetteville NC kowin11298@gmail.com Dawt Bik Duke Regional Hospital Durham NC dawtthangbik85@gmail Dawt Bik Duke University Medical Center Ourham NC dawtthangbik85@gmail Dawt Bik University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill NC Adavtthangbik85@gmail Tha Ceu Wake Forest University Winson-Salem NC 2015ceupl@gmail.com Sunny Cubillas St. Peters University Jersey City NJ sunnycubillas@gmail.com Than Than Nyunt William Paterson University Wayne NJ myominkyawmyo9@gm Thaw Pylt University of Nevada Las Vegas Las Vegas NV minson-Salem NC Inspect Main Terminal 4 Satellite Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International Jamaica NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International Terminal 4 Satellite Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akht	Ohnmar Cho	Marriott HQ	Bethesda	MD		ladycho0407@gmail.com
MECA	Khen Thawng	Towson University	Towson	MD		thauthau619@gmail.com
SMCC	Tashi Atsok	•	Portland	ME		tashi.atsok@gmail.com
Sai Thu Eain   Mississippi State University   Mississippi State   MS   mountaineer2@gmail.com   Mississippi State University Southern Mississippi   MS   Rosaiang1988@gmail.com   Rosaiang1989@gmail.com   Rosaiang1989@gma	Tashi Atsok	University of Southern Maine -	South Portland	ME		tashi.atsok@gmail.com
State   Rosa Iang   University Southern Mississippi   Hattiesburg   MS   Rosaiang1988@gmail.com   Rosaiang1989@gmail.com   Rosaiang1989@gmail.com   Rosaiang1989@gmail.com   Rosaiang1989@gmail.com   Rosaiang1989@gmail.com   Rosaiang1989@gmail.com   Rosaiang199@gmail.com   R	Tashi Atsok	•	Portland	ME		tashi.atsok@gmail.com
Htet Aung Win Cape Fear Valley Medical Center Fayetteville NC kowin11298@gmail.cor Dawt Bik Duke Regional Hospital Durham NC dawtthangbik85@gmail Dawt Bik Duke University Medical Center Durham NC dawtthangbik85@gmail Kaung Latt Eastern Carolina University Greenville NC 402-218-9173 kaungsulatt@gmail.cor Dawt Bik University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill Tha Ceu Wake Forest University Winson-Salem NC 2015ceupi@gmail.com Sunny Cubillas St. Peters University Jersey City NJ sunnycubillas@gmail.co Jack Thuya Tun William Paterson University Wayne NJ myominkyawmyo9@gm Thaw Pyit University of Nevada Las Vegas Las Vegas NV minminktga@yahoo.cor Than Than Nyunt Fashion Technology (NYFIT) New York NY 718-607-5283 than2nyunt@gmail.com Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International Jamaica NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.co Nasima Akhter Ja Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.co Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.co Pwint Phyu Bloomsburg University Bloomsburg PA 202-336-3466 pwinteiphyubebe@gma Mang Thang Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia PA 856-842-4325 zomithang91@gmail.com Tenzin Namdak Indiana University of PA (IUP) Indiana PA aung M Oo Shippensburg University Philadelphia PA nangeeii1979@gmail.com Than Zaw St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA nangeeii1979@gmail.com	Sai Thu Eain	Mississippi State University		MS		mountaineer2@gmail.com
Dawt Bik  Duke Regional Hospital  Durham  NC  dawtthangbik85@gmail  Dawt Bik  Duke University Medical Center  Durham  NC  dawtthangbik85@gmail  MC  dawtthangbik85@gmail  MC  dawtthangbik85@gmail  MC  Dawt Bik  University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill  NC  Chapel Hill  NC  Chapel Hill  NC  Dawt Bik  University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill  NC  Chapel Hill  NC  Dawt Bik  University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill  NC  Dawt Bik  University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill  NC  Dawt Bik  University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill  NC  Dawt Bik  University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill  NC  Dawt Bik  University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill  NC  Dawt Bik  University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill  NC  Dawt Bik  University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill  NC  Davt Bik  Durham  NC  402-218-9173  kaungsulatt@gmail.com  dawtthangbik85@gmail  Dawt Bik  Durham  NC  402-218-9173  kaungsulatt@gmail.com  dawtthangbik85@gmail  Dawt Bik  University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill  NC  Davt Bik  University of North Carolina - NO  Davt Bik  University of North Carolina - North Davt Bikes Bi	Rosa Iang	University Southern Mississippi	Hattiesburg	MS		Rosaiang1988@gmail.com
Dawt Bik  Duke University Medical Center  Durham  NC  dawtthangbik85@gmail  Kaung Latt  Eastern Carolina University Greenville NC  Au02-218-9173  kaungsulatt@gmail.com  dawtthangbik85@gmail  Kaung Latt  Eastern Carolina University Greenville NC  Chapel Hill NC  dawtthangbik85@gmail  Auniversity of North Carolina - Chapel Hill NC  Dawt Bik  University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill NC  2015ceupi@gmail.com  Sunny Cubillas St. Peters University Jersey City NJ  sunnycubillas@gmail.com  myominkyawmyo9@gm  Thaw Pyit  University of Nevada Las Vegas Las Vegas NV  minminktga@yahoo.co  Than Than Nyunt Fashion Technology (NYFIT) New York NY  718-607-5283  than2nyunt@gmail.com  Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International Jamaica NY 917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.co  nasima.nasu@gmail.com  Nasima Akhter La Guardi Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.com  PA  202-336-3466  pwinteiphyubebe@gma  Mang Thang  Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia PA  856-842-4325  zomithang91@gmail.com  Tenzin Namdak Indiana University Of PA (IUP) Indiana Aung M Oo Shippensburg University PA  aungus@gmail.com  nangeeii1979@gmail.com  nangeeii1979@gmail.com	Htet Aung Win	Cape Fear Valley Medical Center	Fayetteville	NC		kowin11298@gmail.com
Kaung Latt Eastern Carolina University Greenville NC 402-218-9173 kaungsulatt@gmail.com Dawt Bik University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill NC dawtthangbik85@gmail Tha Ceu Wake Forest University Winson-Salem NC 2015ceupi@gmail.com Sunny Cubillas St. Peters University Jersey City NJ sunnycubillas@gmail.com Mylliam Paterson University Wayne NJ myominkyawmyo9@gm Thaw Pyit University of Nevada Las Vegas Las Vegas NV minminktga@yahoo.com Than Than Nyunt Fashion Technology (NYFIT) New York NY 718-607-5283 than2nyunt@gmail.com Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International Jamaica NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport Bloomsburg University Bloomsburg PA 202-336-3466 pwinteiphyubebe@gma Mang Thang Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia PA 856-842-4325 zomithang91@gmail.com Tenzin Namdak Indiana University Philadelphia PA aungwegmail.com Than Zaw St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA nangeei1979@gmail.com Than nangeei1979@gmail.com	Dawt Bik	Duke Regional Hospital	Durham	NC		dawtthangbik85@gmail.com
Dawt Bik University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill NC dawtthangbik85@gmail Tha Ceu Wake Forest University Winson-Salem NC 2015ceupi@gmail.com Sunny Cubillas St. Peters University Jersey City NJ sunnycubillas@gmail.c  Jack Thuya Tun William Paterson University Wayne NJ myominkyawmyo9@gm Thaw Pyit University of Nevada Las Vegas Las Vegas NV minminktga@yahoo.com Than Than Nyunt Fashion Technology (NYFIT) New York NY 718-607-5283 than2nyunt@gmail.com Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International Jamaica NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International - Jamaica NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Pwint Phyu Bloomsburg University Bloomsburg PA 202-336-3466 pwinteiphyubebe@gma Mang Thang Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia PA 856-842-4325 zomithang91@gmail.com Tenzin Namdak Indiana University Shippensburg PA aungus@gmail.com Than Zaw St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA nangeeii1979@gmail.com	Dawt Bik	Duke University Medical Center	Durham	NC		dawtthangbik85@gmail.com
Dawt Bik University of North Carolina - Chapel Hill NC dawtthangbik85@gmail Tha Ceu Wake Forest University Winson-Salem NC 2015ceupi@gmail.com Sunny Cubillas St. Peters University Jersey City NJ sunnycubillas@gmail.c  Jack Thuya Tun William Paterson University Wayne NJ myominkyawmyo9@gm Thaw Pyit University of Nevada Las Vegas Las Vegas NV minminktga@yahoo.com Than Than Nyunt Fashion Technology (NYFIT) New York NY 718-607-5283 than2nyunt@gmail.com Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International Jamaica NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International - Jamaica NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.com Pwint Phyu Bloomsburg University Bloomsburg PA 202-336-3466 pwinteiphyubebe@gma Mang Thang Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia PA 856-842-4325 zomithang91@gmail.com Tenzin Namdak Indiana University Shippensburg PA aungus@gmail.com Than Zaw St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA nangeeii1979@gmail.com Than Zaw St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA nangeeii1979@gmail.com	Kaung Latt	Eastern Carolina University	Greenville	NC	402-218-9173	kaungsulatt@gmail.com
Tha Ceu Wake Forest University Winson-Salem NC 2015ceupi@gmail.com Sunny Cubillas St. Peters University Jersey City NJ sunnycubillas@gmail.co Jack Thuya Tun William Paterson University Wayne NJ myominkyawmyo9@gm Thaw Pyit University of Nevada Las Vegas Las Vegas NV minminktga@yahoo.co Than Than Nyunt Fashion Technology (NYFIT) New York NY 718-607-5283 than2nyunt@gmail.com Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International Jamaica NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.co Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International Jamaica NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.co Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.co Pwint Phyu Bloomsburg University Bloomsburg PA 202-336-3466 pwinteiphyubebe@gma Mang Thang Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia PA 856-842-4325 zomithang91@gmail.com Tenzin Namdak Indiana University Shippensburg PA aungus@gmail.com Than Zaw St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA nangeeii1979@gmail.com		University of North Carolina -			402 213 0170	dawtthangbik85@gmail.com
Jack Thuya Tun  William Paterson University  Wayne  NJ  myominkyawmyo9@gm  Thaw Pyit  University of Nevada Las Vegas  Las Vegas  NV  minminktga@yahoo.col  Than Than Nyunt  Fashion Technology (NYFIT)  New York  NY  718-607-5283  than2nyunt@gmail.com  Nasima Akhter  John F. Kennedy International  Jamaica  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.col  Nasima Akhter  John F. Kennedy International  Jamaica  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.col  Nasima Akhter  La Guardia Airport  East Elmhurst  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.col  Pwint Phyu  Bloomsburg University  Bloomsburg  PA  202-336-3466  pwinteiphyubebe@gma  Mang Thang  Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia  PA  856-842-4325  Zomithang91@gmail.col  Aung M Oo  Shippensburg University  Shippensburg  PA  aungus@gmail.com  Than Zaw  St. Joseph University  Philadelphia  PA  nangeeii1979@gmail.col  nangeeii1979@gmail.col	Гһа Сеи		Winson-Salem	NC		2015ceupi@gmail.com
Jack Thuya Tun  William Paterson University  Wayne  NJ  myominkyawmyo9@gm  Thaw Pyit  University of Nevada Las Vegas  Las Vegas  NV  minminktga@yahoo.col  Than Than Nyunt  Fashion Technology (NYFIT)  New York  NY  718-607-5283  than2nyunt@gmail.com  Nasima Akhter  John F. Kennedy International  Jamaica  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.col  Nasima Akhter  John F. Kennedy International  Jamaica  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.col  Nasima Akhter  La Guardia Airport  East Elmhurst  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.col  Pwint Phyu  Bloomsburg University  Bloomsburg  PA  202-336-3466  pwinteiphyubebe@gma  Mang Thang  Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia  PA  856-842-4325  Zomithang91@gmail.col  Aung M Oo  Shippensburg University  Shippensburg  PA  aungus@gmail.com  Than Zaw  St. Joseph University  Philadelphia  PA  nangeeii1979@gmail.col  nangeeii1979@gmail.col	Sunny Cuhillas	St. Peters University	lersev City	N1		sunnycuhillas@gmail.com
Than Than Nyunt Fashion Technology (NYFIT) New York NY 718-607-5283 than2nyunt@gmail.com Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International Jamaica NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.co Nasima Akhter John F. Kennedy International - Jamaica NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.co Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport East Elmhurst NY 917-439-2745 nasima.nasu@gmail.co Pwint Phyu Bloomsburg University Bloomsburg PA 202-336-3466 pwinteiphyubebe@gma Mang Thang Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia PA 856-842-4325 zomithang91@gmail.co Tenzin Namdak Indiana University Shippensburg PA aung M Oo Shippensburg University Shippensburg PA aungus@gmail.com Than Zaw St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA nangeeii1979@gmail.com		,				myominkyawmyo9@gmail.com
Nasima Akhter  John F. Kennedy International  Jamaica  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.co  Nasima Akhter  John F. Kennedy International  Jamaica  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.co  Nasima Akhter  La Guardia Airport  East Elmhurst  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.co  Pwint Phyu  Bloomsburg University  Bloomsburg  PA  202-336-3466  pwinteiphyubebe@gma  Mang Thang  Children's Hopsital of  Philadelphia  Tenzin Namdak  Indiana University of PA (IUP)  Indiana  PA  Aung M Oo  Shippensburg University  Shippensburg  PA  Jamaica  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.co  pwinteiphyubebe@gma  202-336-3466  pwinteiphyubebe@gma  856-842-4325  zomithang91@gmail.co  kadmant20@gmail.com  Than Zaw  St. Joseph University  Philadelphia  PA  nangeeii1979@gmail.com	Thaw Pyit	University of Nevada Las Vegas	Las Vegas	NV		minminktga@yahoo.com
Nasima Akhter  John F. Kennedy International  Jamaica  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.co  Nasima Akhter  John F. Kennedy International  Jamaica  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.co  nasima.nasu@gmail.co  Nasima Akhter  La Guardia Airport  East Elmhurst  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.co  Pwint Phyu  Bloomsburg University  Bloomsburg  PA  202-336-3466  pwinteiphyubebe@gma  Mang Thang  Children's Hopsital of  Philadelphia  Tenzin Namdak  Indiana University of PA (IUP)  Indiana  PA  Aung M Oo  Shippensburg University  Shippensburg  PA  Jamaica  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.co  pwinteiphyubebe@gma  202-336-3466  pwinteiphyubebe@gma  856-842-4325  zomithang91@gmail.co  kadmant20@gmail.com  Than Zaw  St. Joseph University  Philadelphia  PA  nangeeii1979@gmail.com	Than Than Nyunt	Fashion Technology (NVFIT)	New York	NY	718-607-5292	than2nvunt@gmail.com
Nasima Akhter  John F. Kennedy International - Jamaica NY 917-439-2745  Nasima Akhter La Guardia Airport Bloomsburg University Bloomsburg PA 202-336-3466  Mang Thang Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia Tenzin Namdak Indiana University of PA (IUP) Than Zaw St. Joseph University Pi17-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.co nasima.nas		5/ ( /				
Nasima Akhter  La Guardia Airport  East Elmhurst  NY  917-439-2745  nasima.nasu@gmail.co  Pwint Phyu  Bloomsburg University  Bloomsburg  PA  202-336-3466  pwinteiphyubebe@gma  Mang Thang  Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia  PA  856-842-4325  Tenzin Namdak  Indiana University of PA (IUP)  Indiana  PA  kadmant20@gmail.com  Aung M Oo  Shippensburg University  Shippensburg  PA  aungus@gmail.com  Than Zaw  St. Joseph University  Philadelphia  PA  nangeeii1979@gmail.com		John F. Kennedy International -				nasima.nasu@gmail.com nasima.nasu@gmail.com
Pwint Phyu Bloomsburg University Bloomsburg PA 202-336-3466 pwinteiphyubebe@gma  Mang Thang Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia PA 856-842-4325 zomithang91@gmail.com  Tenzin Namdak Indiana University of PA (IUP) Indiana PA kadmant20@gmail.com  Aung M Oo Shippensburg University Shippensburg PA aungus@gmail.com  Than Zaw St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA nangeeii1979@gmail.com	Nacima Akhtor		Fact Elmburat	NV		
Mang Thang  Children's Hopsital of Philadelphia PA 856-842-4325  Tenzin Namdak  Indiana University of PA (IUP) Indiana PA kadmant20@gmail.com  Aung M Oo Shippensburg University Shippensburg PA aungus@gmail.com  Than Zaw  St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA pwinterphyubebe@gmail.com  202-336-3466  pwinteiphyubebe@gmail.com  856-842-4325  zomithang91@gmail.com  kadmant20@gmail.com  PA aungus@gmail.com  Than Zaw  St. Joseph University  Philadelphia PA  nangeeii1979@gmail.com		-			917-439-2745	nasıma.nasu@gmail.com
Philadelphia S56-842-4325 Zomithang91@gmail.com Tenzin Namdak Indiana University of PA (IUP) Indiana PA kadmant20@gmail.com Aung M Oo Shippensburg University Shippensburg PA aungus@gmail.com Than Zaw St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA nangeeii1979@gmail.com	-wint Pilyu	,	DIOOINSDURG	PA	202-336-3466	pwinteiphyubebe@gmail.com
Aung M Oo Shippensburg University Shippensburg PA aungus@gmail.com Than Zaw St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA nangeeii1979@gmail.com		Philadelphia	Philadelphia	PA	856-842-4325	zomithang91@gmail.com
Than Zaw St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA nangeeii1979@gmail.co	Fenzin Namdak	Indiana University of PA (IUP)	Indiana	PA		kadmant20@gmail.com
Than Zaw St. Joseph University Philadelphia PA nangeeii1979@gmail.co	Aung M Oo	Shippensburg University	Shippensburg	PA		aungus@gmail.com
	Than Zaw	St. Joseph University	Philadelphia	PA		nangeeii1979@gmail.com
Jeremiahthawng12@yal	Jeremiah Thawng	Susquehanna University	Selinsgrove	PA		Jeremiahthawng12@yahoo.com
Chang Wawm West Chester University West Chester PA Cw933chang@gmail.co	Chang Wawm	West Chester University	West Chester	PA		Cw933chang@gmail.com
					650-834-6526	tintinwin7983@gmail.com

Tual Tung	Tennessee State University	Nashville	TN	tungpu@gmail.com
Aung Myo	U of Tennessee - Chattanooga	Chattanooga	TN	sawpu82@gmail.com
Za iang	Dallas Fort Worth Airport	DFW Airport	TX	zaiang884@gmail.com
Kyaw Kyaw Htay	UMC Lubbock	Lubbock	TX	kwkw61@gmail.com
Qing Chu Huang	Shenandoah University	Winchester	VA	fififoto@gmail.com
Mike Ong	University of Virginia	Charlottesville	VA	mikeong83@gmail.com
Phyu Hnin Aye	Virginia Commonwealth University - Laurel & Grace	Richmond	VA	bryankhun@gmail.com
Phyu Hnin Aye	Virginia Commonwealth University - Shafer Court	Richmond	VA	bryankhun@gmail.com
Ja Tu Nsang	William & Mary College	Williamsburg	VA	nsangjt@gmail.com
Tin Aung Moe	Seattle Tacoma Airport	SeaTac	WA	aungmoemdy@gmail.com

#### EXHIBIT F TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

List of Former or Inactive Franchisees as of March 31, 2025

NAME	LOCATION	CITY	STATE	PHONE NUMBER	EMAIL
Dal Mung	San Diego Airport	San Diego	CA	Unavailable	dmung9998@gmail.com
Turq Daniels	Georgia Tech	Atlanta	GA	Unavailable	turq.daniels@dining.gatech.edu
Siang Lian	Toyota Motors Manufacturing - Indiana	Princeton	IN	Unavailable	Sianglian16@gmail.com
Bawi Lian Sum	Grand Valley State University	Allendale	MI	Unavailable	vanparmi7@gmail.com
Topgyal	Cape Fear Valley Medical Center	Cape Fear	NC	Unavailable	topgyallnu@gmail.com
Chung Won Lee	Clemson University - Hub	Clemson	SC	Unavailable	chungwonlee33@gmail.com
Lian Kai	Middle Tennessee State University	Murfreesboro	TN	Unavailable	tlmuankhai@gmail.com
Iris Bell	U of Tennessee Satellite	Knoxville	TN	Unavailable	irisnbell@ymail.com
					•

## EXHIBIT G TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT LIST OF STATE ADMINISTRATORS EXHIBIT H – AGENTS FOR CSOP

#### EXHIBIT I TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT **GENERAL RELEASE**

(to be signed upon renewal or assignment of the franchise)

consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of we Franchisee's Guarantors do hereby forever releasents, employees, shareholders, guarantors, succheirs, executors, administrators, officers, agents and assigns, harmless from and against any and costs, suits, obligations, negligence, misrepresent in equity, arising out of any relationship with on they now have, for, upon, or by reason of any mathe date of this General Release, which release agreement being assigned by the Franchisee.  This general release extends to any and all class Franchisee may not know or suspect as of the date.	ranchise, Inc. ("Franchisor") to the assignment by Franchisee's Franchise Agreement dated ("Assignee"), and for other good and valuable which are hereby acknowledged, Franchisee and ease, discharge and hold Franchisor, its officers, cessors, and assigns, on behalf of themselves, their employees, shareholders, guarantors, successors all claims, causes of action, demands, damages, ations, omissions, and fraud, whatsoever, in law or e another whether contractual, or otherwise which eter, cause or thing whatsoever, at any time prior to is not limited to claims relating to the franchise ims, known or unknown, the existence of which e of executing this document, it being Franchisee's
	leasing Franchisor from any and all liability to ortunity to seek advice from legal counsel and is e of its legal effect.
FRANCHISEE:	
By: Name: Title:	
FRANCHISEE'S GUARANTORS:	
Signature:	Signature:
Printed Name:	Printed Name:
Signature:	Signature:
Printed Name:	Printed Name:
WITNESS:	

#### EXHIBIT J TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

#### **Bento Operations Manual**



**Table of Contents - Follows** 

#### **Contents**

#### 1. Customer Service

- 1.1 Uniform Standards
- 1.2 What Excellence Looks Like
- 1.3 Planogram
- 1.4 Bento E.A.S.Y Hospitality
- 1.5 Sushi Sampling Policy
- 1.6 Customer Service Scenarios
- 1.7 Customer Service Do's & Don'ts

#### 2. Product Development

- 2.1 Product Note Index Page
- 2.2 Label Application
- 2.3 Standard Sushi Rice Recipe
- 2.4 Ingredients Shelf Life Chart
- 2.5 Measurement Chart
- 2.6 Temperature and Refrigerator Storage Chart
- 2.7 Hot Food Chart
- 2.8 Purchase & Preparation Checklist

#### 3. Standard Preparation Procedure

#### 4. Product Label

- 4.1 Label Printer Set Up
- 4.2 Troubleshooting

#### 5. Operations

- 5.1 Production & Coverage Guideline
- 5.2 Chef's Daily Flow
- 5.3 Daily Production Record Manual

#### 6. Food Safety & Quality Assurance

- 6.1 Standard Operating Procedure
- 6.2 Quality Assurance Manual (HACCP Plan)
- 6.3 Food Safety Training Checklist
- 6.4 Customer Complaint & Incident Report
- 6.5 Steritech Automatic Failure Triggers
- 6.6 Steritech Food Safety Knowledge Questions

#### 7. Logbooks

- 7.1 Temperature & Food Safety Log Instructions
- 7.2 Temperature & Food Safety Log
- 7.3 Cleaning Log Instructions
- 7.4 Cleaning Log
- 7.5 DSD Temperature Log
- 7.6 Hot Food Cooking, Reheating & Holding Log

#### 8. Letter of Guarantee

#### 9. Miscellaneous

#### EXHIBIT K TO THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

#### BENTO SUSHI COUNTER SALE AGREEMENT

This BENTO SUSHI COUNTER BUSINESS SALE AGREEMENT is entered into this day of , 20 , by and between ("Buyer"), and Bento Sushi
, 20, by and between ("Buyer"), and Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc., a Delaware corporation, or its Designee or Affiliate ("Seller").
RECITALS
Seller operates a BENTO SUSHI Counter (the "Sushi Counter") at (the "Location"). The Location is within another store or facility ("Host Facility") that does business as Buyer wants to purchase from Seller, and operate, the business of, the Sushi Counter. Seller is willing to sell and transfer the business of the Sushi Counter to Buyer according to the terms of this Agreement. Accordingly, the parties have agreed as follows:
AGREEMENT
1. <u>Sale</u> . Seller hereby sells to Buyer the business of the Sushi Counter, other than its tangible assets, effective, 20 ("Effective Date").
2. <u>Sale Price</u> . Buyer shall pay Seller the sum of \$, and assume and be responsible for the following liabilities and obligations (if none write "None"):
3. <u>Payment</u> . Buyer shall pay the purchase price stated in Section 2 in cash or cashier's check on signing this Agreement.
4. <u>Obligations to Personnel</u> . Seller shall be responsible to pay all compensation and benefits due to personnel of the Sushi Counter for services before the Effective Date.
5. <u>Indemnification</u> . Buyer shall indemnify, defend and hold Seller harmless from and against all damages, losses, liabilities, claims or expenses, also including court costs and attorneys' fees, arising from use and operation of the Sushi Counter after the Effective Date.

A. The sale accomplished by this Agreement does not include any tangible assets, equipment or inventory of the Sushi Counter. The sale, transfer and assignment of any assets, equipment

6. <u>Buyer's Acknowledgements</u>. Buyer acknowledges being aware that:

Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. FDD | November 2025

and/or inventory, if any, to operate the Sushi Counter shall be accomplished by a separate Bill of Sale, on terms agreed by the parties;

- B. Buyer will be required to sign and comply with other agreements and instruments to be permitted to operate the Sushi Counter, including but not limited to a Franchise Agreement and other ancillary agreements;
- C. The sale accomplished by this Agreement is conditioned on the Host Facility's consent to the sale. Permission to operate the Sushi Counter at the Location is derived from an agreement between Seller (or an entity affiliated with Seller) and the Host Facility. That agreement may be modified or terminated by the Host Facility at any time and on short notice; the Host Facility may object to Buyer operating there; and modification, termination or objection by the Host Facility may result in the need for relocation and resulting disruption and interruption to Buyer or adjustment to the franchise operations (such as if the Host Facility requests that Buyer's operations be converted from an On-Site Location or Commissary Location to a Satellite location, or vice versa).
- D. Seller makes no warranty or representation about the length of time Buyer may be permitted to operate the Sushi Counter at the Location or any other warranty or representation of any kind.
- 7. <u>Interpretation</u>. Section numbers and headings in this Agreement are for convenience only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. The provisions of this Agreement shall be interpreted according to their fair meanings, and shall not be strictly construed for or against either party.
- 8. <u>Severability</u>. The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision of this Agreement shall not affect the other provisions; they shall remain in effect and this Agreement shall be construed as if any invalid or unenforceable provision were omitted.
- 9. <u>Governing Law</u>. The validity, construction and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Delaware law, without regard to rules on choice or conflict of laws.
- 10. Mandatory and Binding Arbitration: Any controversy or claim that arises out of or relates to this Agreement, or any breach of this Agreement, including without limitation any claim that any of this Agreement (including this Section 10) is invalid, illegal, voidable or void, shall be submitted for arbitration to the American Arbitration Association on demand of either party. The demand shall be submitted to, and the arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in the City of Buffalo, State of New York, and shall be heard by one arbitrator in accordance with the then current Commercial Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association. All matters within the scope of the Federal Arbitration Act (9 U.S.C. §§ 1 et seq.) shall be governed by it. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and not subject to appeal. The prevailing party in any arbitration or other proceeding shall be entitled to recover its reasonable attorney's fees and costs.
- 11. <u>Parties in Interest</u>. This Agreement shall bind and benefit the parties and their successors and permitted assigns. Nothing in this Agreement, expressed or implied, is intended to confer on any person or entity other than the parties any right or remedy under or by reason of this Agreement.
- 12. <u>Notices</u>. Any notice or communication required or permitted by this Agreement shall be deemed sufficiently given if in writing and when delivered personally or 48 hours after deposit with the U.S. Postal Service as registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, and addressed as follows:

To Buyer:	To Seller:
	Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc.
	25 Sims Crescent, Unit 1
A // / /	Richmond Hill, Ontario, Canada, L4B 1C9
Attention:	Attention: David Jones
or other address that a party to whom notice above.	ce is to be given has notified the other party as provided
matter, and supersedes all prior agreemed discussions, whether verbal or written per conditions or obligations of the parties per this Agreement. Nothing in this Agreement representations made to Buyer in the Franchisch Franchischer Franch	the entire agreement between the parties on its subject ents, understandings, negotiations, representations and entaining to the subject. There are no promises, terms, retaining to that subject matter other than as contained in int, or any related agreement, is intended to disclaim the anchise Disclosure Document. This Agreement may be by a writing executed by each of the parties.
Signed as of the date first written above.	
Seller: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. A Delaware corporation	Buyer:
By:	By:
Title:	Title:

#### EXHIBIT L TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

#### PROMISSORY NOTE WITH GUARANTY

#### For Financing of Franchise Fee and Opening Inventory Order

Pr	rincipal \$	Date:
FC	OR VALUE RECEIVED,	("Debtor"), hereby promises
to	nay to RENTO SUSHI FRANCH	SE, INC., a Delaware corporation ("Payee"), or order, at 2:
Si.	ms Crascant Unit 1 Pichmond Hill	Ontario, Canada, L4B 1C9, or at such other place as Payee may
	om time to time designate in w	
	<u> </u>	Dellars (C) also interest and an eleministrative
<u></u>	narge as noted below in paragraphs	Johans (\$), plus interest and an administrative
cn	large as noted below in paragraphs.	and 4.
1.	Payment. Principal and interest u	nder this Note are payable as follows:
	installments of principal and	llowing the date of this Note, Debtor shall pay to Payee weekly interest in the amount of Dollar f the United States of America.
		weeks from the date of the first payment), the entire unpaid interest under this Note shall be due and payable.
		due either by cashier's check, money order, credit card or a from Adjusted Net Sales due to Debtor from Payee.
2.	Prepayment. Debtor may prepay	his Note in part or in full, without penalty, at any time.
3.	Annual Percentage Interest Rate. unpaid balance.	Debtor shall pay interest at the rate of 7.5% per annum on the
4.	(a) 10% per month of the amoun	all pay Payee an administrative charge equal to the greater of due until the total amount of this Note is paid; or (b) One exclusive of any late charges or the Default Interest Rate se icable).
5.	<del></del>	Rate. Debtor agrees that if any installment of principal and verdue for a period more than five (5) days, Debtor shall payterest as follows:

Interest at the rate of fifteen percent (15%) ("Default Interest Rate") on the entire

A late charge of ten percent (10%) of the delinquent amount. If applicable law requires a lesser charge, the maximum rate permitted by law may be charged. Any late charge that accrues during a week shall be payable on the next weekly payment

date.

unpaid principal until all delinquent amounts are paid and Debtor becomes current on its obligations under this Note.

Debtor agrees the late fee and default interest provided in this Paragraph shall be payable in addition to all other remedies of Payee hereunder at law or in equity.

- 6. <u>Acceleration</u>. If Debtor fails to pay any installment within ten (10) days after the same is due, or if any other default occurs under this Note, or under any other Franchise Agreement or addendum between the Debtor and Payee, the entire unpaid principal balance, accrued interest, and other sums payable hereunder shall, at the option of Payee, become immediately due and payable without demand or notice.
- 7. <u>Application of Payments; No Setoffs</u>. All sums payable hereunder shall be payable without offset, demand, abatement or counterclaim of any kind or nature whatsoever, all of which are hereby waived by Debtor.
- 8. <u>Waiver</u>. Debtor waives any and all presentment, demand, notice of dishonor, protest, and all other notices and demands in connection with the enforcement of Payee's rights hereunder. No default shall be waived by Payee except in writing. No delay on the part of Payee in the exercise of any right or remedy shall operate as a waiver thereof, and no single or partial exercise by Payee of any right or remedy shall preclude other or further exercise thereof, or the exercise of any other right or remedy.
- 9. <u>Modifications</u>. No modification, discharge, termination or waiver of any of the provisions hereof shall be binding upon Payee, except as expressly set forth in a writing duly signed by Payee.
- 10. <u>Effect of Default.</u> A default under this Promissory Note constitutes a default under any Franchise Agreement by and between Debtor and Payee.
- 11. <u>Legal Costs</u>. Debtor agrees to pay all costs, legal expenses, attorneys' fees and paralegals' fees of every kind, paid or incurred by Payee in enforcing its rights hereunder.
- 12. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. The terms, covenants and conditions contained herein shall be binding upon the heirs and successors of Debtor and shall inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of Payee.
- 13. Choice of Law. This Note, and the rights and obligations hereunder of each of the parties hereto, shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware, without reference to principles of conflicts of law. Wherever possible, each provision of this Note shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision of this Note shall be prohibited by or be invalid under such law, such provision shall be severable, and be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or invalidity, without invalidating the remaining provisions of this Note.
- 14. <u>Venue and Jurisdiction</u>. Debtor agrees that any suit, action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Note, or the interpretation, performance or breach of this Note, may be instituted in any state or federal court of general jurisdiction in the City of Buffalo, State of New York, and Debtor irrevocably submits to the jurisdiction of those courts and waives any objection Debtor may have to either the jurisdiction or venue of such court.
- 15. <u>Miscellaneous</u>. If this Note is executed by more than one person or entity as Debtor, the obligations of each such person or entity shall be joint and several. Each right, power and remedy of

Payee provided in this Note, any other document securing this Note or at law, in equity or otherwise shall be cumulative and may be pursued singularly, successively or together at the sole discretion of Payee, and the failure to exercise any such right, power or remedy shall in no event be construed as a waiver or a release thereof. Time is of the essence with respect to each and every provision hereof in which time is a factor.

#### EXECUTED BY DEBTOR ON THE DATE SET FORTH ABOVE.

<b>DEBTOR NAME:</b>	
By:	
Title:	
Print Name:	
P	ersonal Guaranty
this Promissory Note and agree to pay	solutely and unconditionally guarantee prompt payment on y all costs, legal expenses and reasonable attorneys' fees Note in collection and enforcement of this Note or in the
Date:	
	Signed:
	Print Name: Home Address:
	Signed: Print Name:
	Home Address:

#### EXHIBIT M TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

#### STATE ADDENDA

Some administrators of franchise registration states may require BSFI to enter into an addendum to the BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. Franchise Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement describing certain state laws or regulations which may supersede the Franchise Disclosure Document or Franchise Agreement. Attached are the addenda for the States of California, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, Virginia, Washington and Wisconsin.

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

The Franchise Disclosure Document ("FDD") for BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE INC. for use in the State of California is modified in accordance with the following:

- 1. ALTHOUGH THESE FRANCHISES HAVE BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW OF THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA, SUCH REGISTRATION DOES NOT CONSTITUTE APPROVAL, RECOMMENDATION OR ENDORSEMENT BY THE COMMISSIONER OF DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION AND INNOVATION NOR A FINDING BY THE COMMISSIONER THAT THE INFORMATION PROVIDED HEREIN IS TRUE, COMPLETE AND NOT MISLEADING.
- 2. THE CALIFORNIA FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW REQUIRES THAT A COPY OF ALL PROPOSED AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE SALE OF THE FRANCHISE BE DELIVERED TOGETHER WITH THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT.
- 3. OUR WEBSITE HAS NOT BEEN REVIEWED OR APPROVED BY THE CALIFORNIA OF DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION AND INNOVATION. ANY COMPLAINTS CONCERNING THE CONTENT OF THIS WEBSITE MAY BE DIRECTED TO THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION AND INNOVATION at www.dfpi.ca.gov.
- 4. Item 3 of the Franchise Disclosure Document on "Litigation" is amended by the addition of the following:

Neither BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE INC., nor any person in Item 2 of the FDD is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, 15 U.S.C.A. 78a et seq., suspending or expelling such persons from membership in such association or exchange.

- 5. Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document is modified to provide that, based on the Franchisor's financial statements, the payment of the initial Franchise Fee is deferred and is not due upon signing the Franchise Agreement. Instead, the initial Franchise Fee is due and payable to the Franchisor on the date Franchisee opens its Bento Sushi Counter.
- 6. Item 17 of the Franchise Disclosure Document on "Renewal, Termination, Transfer and Dispute Resolution" is amended by the addition of the following:

California Business and Professions Code Sections 20000 through 20043 provide rights to the franchisee concerning termination, transfer, or nonrenewal of a franchise. If the Franchise Agreement contains a provision that is inconsistent with the law, the law will control.

The Franchise Agreement provides for termination upon bankruptcy. This provision may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C.A. Sec. 101 et seq.).

The Franchise Agreement contains a covenant not to compete which extends beyond the termination of the franchise. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.

The Franchise Agreement requires that litigation of disputes will occur in the State of New York, with the costs being borne by the losing party. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.

The Franchise Agreement requires application of the laws of the State of Delaware. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.

- 7. Section 31125 of the California Corporations Code requires us to give you a disclosure document, in a form containing the information that the commissioner may by rule or order require, before a solicitation of a proposed material modification of an existing franchise.
- 8. You must sign a general release if you renew or transfer your franchise. California Corporations Code §31512 voids a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Investment Law (California Corporations Code §\$31000 through 31516). Business and Professions Code §20010 voids a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Relations Act (Business and Professions Code §\$20000 through 20043).
- 9. The highest rate of interest allowed in the State of California is 10%. We will not charge you interest greater than 10%.

#### BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

This	addendum	to	the	Franchise	Agreeme	nt is a	agreed to	this	da	ay of
					20,	between	n BENTO	SUSHI	FRANCHISE	INC.
(Fran	chisor) and _									
(Franc	chisee) to am	end	said .	Agreement a	as follows:					

- 1. Section 9.1 of the Franchise Agreement, Initial Fee, shall be amended by replacing it in its entirety with the following:
  - 9.1 <u>Initial Fee</u>. Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor Franchisor's then current initial franchise fee for each On-Site Location to be operated by Franchisee under this Agreement. The initial fee shall be specified in the applicable Location Addendum attached to this Agreement. The payment of the initial fee shall be deferred pending satisfaction of all of the franchisor's pre-opening obligations to the franchisee. Franchisee acknowledges that the initial franchise fees for the Satellite location are less than for the On-Site Location. However, Franchisee must have at least one operating On-Site Location to be granted rights to a Satellite location. Franchisee shall pay the initial fee(s) in a lump sum on the date Franchisee opens its Bento Sushi Counter. The fee is deemed to be fully earned on signing each addendum, and is nonrefundable. There shall be no refunds or prorations if a location starts as an On-Site Location and later is converted into a Satellite Location. However, if a location starts as a Satellite Location and later is converted into an On-Site Location, then Franchisee shall pay Franchisor the difference between the initial franchise fee Franchisee paid for the initial Location and Franchisor's then current initial franchise fee for an On-Site Location.

The payment for the following pre-opening purchases is not required until Franchisee has opened its Bento Sushi Counter:

Ingredient Purchases
Bento Operating Tablet
Equipment/Smallware
Manual Lease Fee
Local Business License and Permits
Initial Training
On-Site Training
Uniforms

2. Section 13 of the Franchise Agreement on Renewal and Section 16 of the Franchise Agreement on Termination by Franchisor are amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"California Business and Professions Code Sections 20000 through 20043

provide rights to the franchisee concerning termination, transfer, or nonrenewal of a franchise. If the Franchise Agreement contains a provision that is inconsistent with the law, the law will control."

3. Section 16 of the Franchise Agreement on Termination by Franchisor for Cause is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"The Franchise Agreement provides for termination upon bankruptcy. This provision may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C.A. Sec. 101 et seq.)."

4. Section 17.2. of the Franchise Agreement on Covenant Not to Compete is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"The Franchise Agreement contains a covenant not to compete which extends beyond the termination of the franchise. This provision may not be enforceable under California law."

5. Section 18.8. of the Franchise Agreement on Governing Law of the Agreement is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"The Franchise Agreement requires application of the laws of the State of Delaware. This provision may not be enforceable under California law."

6. Section 18.8. of the Franchise Agreement on Consent to Jurisdiction is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"The Franchise Agreement requires that you litigate only in courts located within the State of New York. This provision may not be enforceable under California law."

,	d hereby acknowledges having read this Addendum,				
understands and consents to be bound by all	of its terms, and agrees it shall become effective the				
day of, 20	•				
Franchisor:	Franchisee:				
BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC.	Corporate/LLC Signature:				
a Delaware corporation	•				
•	a corporation/LLC				

#### BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE PROMISSORY NOTE (Exhibit L) FOR THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

investment costs), attached to th	e Franchise Dis	s (for the franchise fee and training fee, and for closure Document as Exhibit L, is agreed to this
FRANCHISE day of	INC.	, 20, between BENTO SUSHI (Franchisor) and
(Franchisee) to amend said Promis	ssory Notes as fo	llows:
The highest rate of interest interest greater than 10%.	at allowed in the	State of California is 10%. We will not charge you
	und by all of its t	y acknowledges having read this Addendum, terms, and agrees it shall become effective the
Franchisor: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, a Delaware corporation	INC.	Franchisee: Corporate/LLC Signature:  a corporation/LLC
By: Title: Date Accepted:		By: Title: Date Accepted:
		Individual Signatures:

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF ILLINOIS

The Franchise Disclosure Document for Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. ("Franchisor") for use in the State of Illinois is modified in accordance with the following:

- 1. Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document is modified to provide that, based on the Franchisor's financial statements, the payment of the initial Franchise Fee is deferred and is not due upon signing the Franchise Agreement. Instead, the initial Franchise Fee is due and payable to the Franchisor on the date that the franchisor has satisfied its pre-opening obligations to franchisee and the franchisee has commenced business operations. The Illinois Attorney General's Office imposed this deferral requirement due to the Franchisor's financial condition.
- 2. Illinois law governs the Franchise Agreement.
- 3. In conformance with Section 4 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, any provision in a Franchise Agreement that designates jurisdiction and venue in a forum outside of the State of Illinois is void. However, a Franchise Agreement may provide for arbitration to take place outside of Illinois.
- 4. Franchisee's rights upon termination and non-renewal are set forth in Sections 19 and 20 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act.
- 5. In conformance with Section 41 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act or any other law of Illinois is void.
- 6. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF ILLINOIS

This	Addendum	to	the	Franchise	Agreeme	ent is	agreed	to	this	da	ay of
				,	20,	betwee	n BEN	TO	SUSHI	FRANCHISE	INC.
(Fran	chisor) and _										
(Fran	chisee) to am	end:	said A	Agreement a	s follows:						

- 1. Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document is modified to provide that, based on the Franchisor's financial statements, the payment of the initial Franchise Fee is deferred and is not due upon signing the Franchise Agreement. Instead, the initial Franchise Fee is due and payable to the Franchisor on the date that the franchisor has satisfied its pre-opening obligations to franchisee and the franchisee has commenced business operations. The Illinois Attorney General's Office imposed this deferral requirement due to the Franchisor's financial condition
- 2. Illinois law governs the Franchise Agreement.
- 3. In conformance with Section 4 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, any provision in a Franchise Agreement that designates jurisdiction and venue in a forum outside of the State of Illinois is void. However, a Franchise Agreement may provide for arbitration to take place outside of Illinois.
- 4. Franchisee's rights upon termination and non-renewal are set forth in Sections 19 and 20 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act.
- 5. In conformance with Section 41 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act or any other law of Illinois is void.
- 6. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

•	d hereby acknowledges having read this Addendum, of its terms, and agrees it shall become effective the					
Franchisor:	Franchisee:					
BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. a Delaware corporation	Corporate/LLC Signature:					
•	a corporation/LLC					
By:	By:					
Title:	Title:					
Date Accepted:	Date Accepted:					
	Individual Signatures:					
	- <u></u> -					

#### BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF INDIANA

This Addendum to the Franchise A	Agreement is agreed to this day of, between BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE INC.					
(Franchisor) and	, between BENTO SUSIII FRANCIISE INC.					
(Franchisee) to amend said Agreement as follo	ws:					
	Chapter 2.5, Sections 1 through 51 of the Indiana e Franchise Agreement if such provisions are in					
	d hereby acknowledges having read this Addendum, of its terms, and agrees it shall become effective the					
Franchisor:	Franchisee:					
BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. a Delaware corporation	Corporate/LLC Signature:					
a Delaware corporation	a corporation/LLC					
By:	By:					
Title:	Title: Date Accepted:					
Date Accepted:	Date Accepted:					
	Individual Signatures:					

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF MARYLAND

The Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. Franchise Disclosure Document ("FDD") for use in the State of Maryland is modified in accordance with the following:

- 1. Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document is modified to provide that, based on the Franchisor's financial statements, the payment of all fees listed in Item 5 shall be deferred pending satisfaction of all of the franchisor's pre-opening obligations to the franchisee. Instead, all fees listed in Item 5 are due and payable to the Franchisor on the date Franchisee opens its Bento Sushi Counter.
- 2. Item 17 of the Franchise Disclosure Document on "Renewal, Termination, Transfer and Dispute Resolution" is amended by the addition of the following:

The general release required as a condition of renewal and/or assignment/transfer shall not apply to any liability under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

Franchisee may bring a lawsuit in Maryland for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

Any claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law must be brought within 3 years after the grant of the franchise.

The provision in the Franchise Agreement which provides for termination upon bankruptcy of the franchisee may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11. U.S.C. Section 101 <u>et</u>. <u>seq</u>.).

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF MARYLAND

This addendum to the Franchise Agreement is agreed to this day	01
, 20 , between BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, IN	C.
(Franchisor) and (Franchisee)	
amend said Agreement as follows:	
1. Section 9.1 of the Franchise Agreement, Initial Fee, shall be amended by replacing it in	its
entirety with the following:	
9.1 Initial Fee. Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor Franchisor's then current	
initial franchise fee for each On-Site Location to be operated by Franchisee	
under this Agreement. The initial fee shall be specified in the applicable	
Location Addendum attached to this Agreement. The payment of the initial	
fee shall be deferred pending satisfaction of all of the franchisor's pre-opening	
obligations to the franchisee. Franchisee acknowledges that the initial	
franchise fees for the Satellite location are less than for the On-Site	
Location. However, Franchisee must have at least one operating On-Site	
Location to be granted rights to a Satellite location. Franchisee shall pay the	
initial fee(s) in a lump sum on the date Franchisee opens its Bento Sushi	
Counter. The fee is deemed to be fully earned on signing each addendum,	
and is nonrefundable. There shall be no refunds or prorations if a location	
starts as an On-Site Location and later is converted into a Satellite Location.	
However, if a location starts as a Satellite Location and later is converted	
into an On-Site Location, then Franchisee shall pay Franchisor the	
difference between the initial franchise fee Franchisee paid for the initial	
Location and Franchisor's then current initial franchise fee for an On-Site	

1. The payment for the following pre-opening purchases is not required until Franchisee has opened its Bento Sushi Counter:

Ingredient Purchases
Bento Operating Tablet
Equipment/Smallware
Manual Lease Fee
Local Business License and Permits
Initial Training
On-Site Training
Uniforms

Location.

2. Paragraph 13.2. of the Franchise Agreement on Renewal, and Paragraph 15.2. of the Franchise Agreement on Transfer by Franchisee are amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"Any provision allowing Franchisee to execute a general release of any and all claims against Franchisor shall not apply to any liability under Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law."

4. Paragraph 8.4. of the Franchise Agreement on Marketing and Promotion by Franchisor is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"Franchisor will provide Franchisee with an annual accounting of the advertising fees collected."

5. Section 16.1 of the Franchise Agreement on Termination by Franchisor for Cause is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"Termination upon bankruptcy of the Franchisor may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C. Section 101 <u>et seq.</u>)."

6. Paragraph 18.8. of the Franchise Agreement on Governing Law/Consent to Jurisdiction shall be amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"Franchisee may bring a lawsuit in Maryland for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law."

7. Paragraph 18.15. of the Franchise Agreement on Limitation of Claims shall be amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"; provided, however, that the limitation of such claims shall not act to reduce the three (3) year statute of limitations afforded Franchisee for bringing a claim under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law. Any claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law must be brought within 3 years after the grant of the franchise."

8. Section 18.3 and 18.20 of the Franchise Agreement that include Acknowledgements by Franchisee shall be amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"The representations of this section are not intended to nor shall they act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law."

9.	Section 18.9 of the Franchise Agreement on Arbitration shall be amended by the addition of
the foll	owing language to the original language that appears therein:

"This franchise agreement provides that disputes are resolved through arbitration. A Maryland franchise regulation states that it is an unfair or deceptive practice to require a franchisee to waive its right to file a lawsuit in Maryland claiming a violation of the Maryland Franchise Law. In light of the Federal Arbitration Act, there is some dispute as to whether this forum selection requirement is legally enforceable."

Franchisor: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC.	Franchisee: Corporate/LLC Signature:				
a Delaware corporation	a corporation/LLC				
By:	By:				
By:  Title:  Date Accepted:	Title: Date Accepted:				
	Individual Signatures:				

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE DISCLOSURE ACKNOWLEDGEMENT STATEMENT FOR THE STATE OF MARYLAND

This Addendum is to a Disclosure Acknowledge	gement Statement dated	, 20			
between BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. amend said Statement as follows:	and	(Franchisee) to			
"Nothing contained in this State a release, estoppel or waiver Maryland Franchise Registratio					
Date:					
Franchisor: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. a Delaware corporation	Franchisee: Corporate/LLC Signatur a corpora				
By: Title: Date Accepted:	By: Title: Date Accepted:				
	Individual Signatures:				

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

1. Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document on "Trademarks" is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Franchise Agreement, the initial franchise fee is not due until the date you commence business."

2. Item 13 of the Franchise Disclosure Document on "Trademarks" is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"In the event Franchisee's right to the use of any name, mark or commercial symbol licensed hereunder is the subject of any claim, suit or demand (a "threat"), Franchisor shall either defend Franchisee against the threat or indemnify Franchisee from any loss, costs or expenses arising therefrom, provided and on condition, Franchisee:

- A. delivers to Franchisor prompt written notice of the threat;
- B. grants Franchisor written authorization to take unrestricted control over the defense and settlement of the threat with counsel of its choice;
- C. did not cause or give rise to the threat due to a material failure to comply with Franchisor's previously communicated trademark usage requirements;
- D. cooperates promptly and fully with Franchisor in the defense, mitigation, and/or settlement of the threat; and
- E. does not jeopardize or compromise any right, defense, obligation or liability of Franchisor, by making any statement to, or entering into any agreement with, the threatening party which does not have the advance written consent of Franchisor, unless required by applicable law."
- 3. Item 17 of the Franchise Disclosure Document is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"With respect to franchises governed by Minnesota law, Franchisor will comply with Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.14, Subd. 3, 4 and 5 which require, except in certain specified cases, that a franchise be given 90 days' notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) and 180 days' notice for non-renewal of the Franchise Agreement."

"Minnesota Law prohibits franchisors from requiring its franchisees to prospectively assent to a release, assignment, novation, waiver or estoppel which purports to relieve any person from liability. Therefore, Franchisee shall not be required to agree to subsequently execute a general release of any and all claims against Franchisor and its affiliates, their officers, directors, employees and agents."

"Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.21 and Minn. Rule Part 2860.4400J prohibit us from requiring litigation to be conducted outside Minnesota. In addition, nothing in the Franchise Disclosure Document or agreement can abrogate or reduce any of your rights as provided for in Minnesota Statutes, Chapter 80C, or your rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies

provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction."

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

This addendum to the Franchise Agreement is agreed to this day of, 20, between BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. (Franchisor) and (Franchisee) to amend said Agreement as follows:
1. Section 9.1 of the Franchise Agreement, Initial Franchise Fee, is modified by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:
"Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Franchise Agreement, the initial franchise fee is not due until the date you commence business."
2. Section 13. of the Franchise Agreement on Renewal and Section 16 of the Franchise Agreement on Termination is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:
"Minnesota law provides franchisees with certain termination and non-renewal rights. Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.14, Subd. 3, 4 and 5 require, except in certain specified cases, that a franchisee be given 90 days' notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) and 180 days' notice for non-renewal of the Franchise Agreement. These provisions of Minnesota law are hereby incorporated by reference in this Agreement."
Section 13 of the Franchice Agreement on renewal and Section 15 of the Franchice

3. Section 13. of the Franchise Agreement on renewal and Section 15. of the Franchise Agreement on the Transfer by Franchisee are amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein.

"Minnesota Law prohibits franchisors from requiring its franchisees to prospectively assent to a release, assignment, novation, waiver or estoppel which purports to relieve any person from liability. Therefore, Franchisee shall not be required to agree to subsequently execute a general release of any and all claims against Franchisor and its affiliates, their officers, directors, employees and agents."

4. Section 4 of the Franchise Agreement on Marks is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"In the event Franchisee's right to the use of any name, mark or commercial symbol licensed hereunder is the subject of any claim, suit or demand (a "threat"), Franchisor shall either defend Franchisee against the threat or indemnify Franchisee from any loss, costs or expenses arising therefrom, provided and on condition, Franchisee:

- A. delivers to Franchisor prompt written notice of the threat;
- B. grants Franchisor written authorization to take unrestricted control over the defense and settlement of the threat with counsel of its choice;

- C. did not cause or give rise to the threat due to a material failure to comply with Franchisor's previously communicated trademark usage requirements;
- D. cooperates promptly and fully with Franchisor in the defense, mitigation, and/or settlement of the threat; and
- E. does not jeopardize or compromise any right, defense, obligation or liability of Franchisor, by making any statement to, or entering into any agreement with, the threatening party which does not have the advance written consent of Franchisor, unless required by applicable law."
- 5. Section 17.2 of the Franchise Agreement on Covenants Not to Compete is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"These provisions may not be enforceable under Minnesota law."

6. Section 18.8 of the Franchise Agreement on Governing Law/Consent to Jurisdiction is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.21 and Minn. Rule Part 2860.4400J prohibit us from requiring litigation to be conducted outside Minnesota. In addition, nothing in the Franchise Disclosure Document or agreement can abrogate or reduce any of your rights as provided for in Minnesota Statutes, Chapter 80C, or your rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction."

- 7. Section 18.11. of the Franchise Agreement on Waiver of Jury Trial is deleted in its entirety.
- 8. Section 18.15. of the Franchise Agreement on Limitations of Claims is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"The statute of limitations under the Minnesota Stat. Sec. 80C.17 Subd. 5 shall govern for actions brought under that law."

In witness whereof, each of the undersigned hereby acknowledges having read this Addendum,

day of, 20					
Franchisor: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC.	Franchisee: Corporate/LLC Signature:				
a Delaware corporation	a corporation/LLC				
By:	By:				
Title:	Title:				
Date Accepted:	Date Accepted:				
	Individual Signatures:				

Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. FDD | November 2025

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF NEW YORK

- 1. All references made here to a Franchise Disclosure Document shall be amended to Offering Prospectus.
- 2. The following information is added to the cover page of the Franchise Disclosure Document:

INFORMATION **COMPARING FRANCHISORS** IS CALL THE STATE ADMINISTRATORS AVAILABLE. LISTED IN EXHIBIT J OR YOUR PUBLIC LIBRARY FOR SOURCES OF INFORMATION. REGISTRATION OF THIS FRANCHISE BY NEW YORK STATE DOES NOT MEAN THAT NEW YORK STATE RECOMMENDS IT OR HAS VERIFIED THE INFORMATION IN THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. IF YOU LEARN THAT ANYTHING IN THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT IS UNTRUE, CONTACT THE FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION AND NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF LAW, INVESTOR PROTECTION BUREAU, 28 LIBERTY STREET, 21st FLOOR, NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10005. THE FRANCHISOR MAY, IF IT CHOOSES, NEGOTIATE WITH YOU ABOUT ITEMS **COVERED** IN THE **FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE** DOCUMENT. HOWEVER, THE FRANCHISOR CANNOT USE THE NEGOTIATING PROCESS TO PREVAIL UPON A PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE TO ACCEPT TERMS WHICH ARE LESS FAVORABLE THAN THOSE SET FORTH IN THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT.

3. The following is added to the State Cover Page, Special Risks:

During the last three years, a large number of franchised outlets were terminated, re-acquired, transferred, or ceased operations for other reasons. This franchise could be a higher risk investment than a franchise in a system with a lower turnover rate.

4. The following is added at the end of Item 3:

Except as provided above, with regard to the franchisor, its predecessor, a person identified in Item 2, or an affiliate offering franchises under the franchisor's principal trademark:

- A. No such party has an administrative, criminal or civil action pending against that person alleging: a felony, a violation of a franchise, antitrust, or securities law, fraud, embezzlement, fraudulent conversion, misappropriation of property, unfair or deceptive practices, or comparable civil or misdemeanor allegations.
- B. No such party has pending actions, other than routine litigation incidental to the business, which are significant in the context of the number of franchisees and the size, nature or financial condition of the franchise system or its business operations.
- C. No such party has been convicted of a felony or pleaded nolo contendere to a felony charge or, within the 10 year period immediately preceding the application for registration, has been convicted of or pleaded nolo contendere to a misdemeanor charge or has been the subject of a civil action alleging: violation of a franchise, antifraud, or securities law; fraud; embezzlement; fraudulent conversion or misappropriation of property; or unfair or deceptive practices or comparable allegations.
- D. No such party is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order or decree relating to the franchise, or under a Federal, State, or Canadian franchise, securities, antitrust, trade regulation or trade practice law, resulting from a concluded or pending action or proceeding brought by a public agency; or is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, suspending or expelling such person from membership in such association or exchange; or is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order relating to any other business activity as a result of an action brought by a public agency or department, including, without limitation, actions affecting a license as a real estate broker or sales agent.

### 5. The following is added to the end of Item 4:

Neither the franchisor, its affiliate, its predecessor, officers, or general partner during the 10-year period immediately before the date of the offering circular: (a) filed as debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code; (b) obtained a discharge of its debts under the bankruptcy code; or (c) was a principal officer of a company or a general partner in a partnership that either filed as a debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or that obtained a discharge of its debts under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code during or within 1 year after that officer or general partner of the

6. The following is added to the end of Item 5:

The initial franchise fee constitutes part of our general operating funds and will be used as such in our discretion.

7. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(c), titled "Requirements for franchisee to renew or extend," and Item 17(m), entitled "Conditions for franchisor approval of transfer":

However, to the extent required by applicable law, all rights you enjoy and any causes of action arising in your favor from the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York and the regulations issued thereunder shall remain in force; it being the intent of this proviso that the non-waiver provisions of General Business Law Sections 687.4 and 687.5 be satisfied.

8. The following language replaces the "Summary" section of Item 17(d), titled "Termination by franchisee":

You may terminate the agreement on any grounds available by law.

9. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" section of Item 17(j), titled "Assignment of contract by franchisor":

However, no assignment will be made except to an assignee who in good faith and judgment of the franchisor, is willing and financially able to assume the franchisor's obligations under the Bento Sushi Franchise Agreement.

10. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(v), titled "Choice of forum", and Item 17(w), titled "Choice of law":

The foregoing choice of law should not be considered a waiver of any right conferred upon the franchisor or upon the franchisee by Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York.

# BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF NEW YORK

	n is to a Franchise Agreement dated(Franchis		_between Bento Sushi Agreement as follows:
Agreement on	13 of the Franchise Agreement on Rene Transfer by Franchisee amended by the ac- age that appears therein:		
	"All rights enjoyed by the Franchisee and a favor from the provisions of Article 33 of State of New York and the regulations issued it being the intent of this proviso that the Section 687.4 and 687.5 be satisfied."	the General Busin d thereunder shall r	ness law of the emain in force;
	15.1. of the Franchise Agreement on Transf following language to the original language	•	
	"However, Franchisor shall not assign its rig unless in its reasonable judgment, the Franchisor's obligations under its Franchise	transferee is able	

amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"The foregoing choice of law shall not be considered a waiver of any right conferred upon the Franchisee by the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York."

Section 18.8. of the Franchise Agreement on Governing Law/Consent to Jurisdiction shall be

3.

Franchisor:	Franchisee:				
BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC.	Corporate/LLC Signature:				
a Delaware corporation	a corporation/LLC				
By:	By:				
Title: Date Accepted:	Title:				
Date Accepted:	Date Accepted:				
	Individual Signatures:				

The Franchisor represents that this offering prospectus does not knowingly omit any material fact or contain any untrue statement of a material fact.

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF NORTH DAKOTA

The Franchise Disclosure Document for Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. ("Franchisor") for use in the State of North Dakota is modified in accordance with the following:

- 1. Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document is modified to provide that, based on the Franchisor's financial statements, the payment of the initial Franchise Fee is deferred and is not due upon signing the Franchise Agreement. Instead, the initial Franchise Fee is due and payable to the Franchisor on the date Franchisee opens its Bento Sushi Counter.
- 2. Item 17, c. of the Franchise Disclosure Document on "Requirements for you to renew or extend" is amended by the addition of the following:

"The execution of a general release upon renewal shall be inapplicable to franchises operating under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law."

- 3. Item 17, r. of the Franchise Disclosure Document on "Non-competition covenants after the franchise is terminated or expires" is amended by the addition of the following:
  - "Covenants not to compete such as those mentioned above are generally unenforceable in the State of North Dakota."
- 4. Item 17, u. of the Franchise Disclosure Document on "Dispute resolution by arbitration or mediation" shall be amended by the addition of the following:
  - "Arbitration of disputes with franchises operating under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law shall be at a location mutually agreeable to the parties."
- 5. Item 17, v. of the Franchise Disclosure Document on "Choice of forum" shall be amended by the addition of the following:
  - "The consent to the jurisdiction of the courts of the state of Illinois shall be inapplicable to franchises operating under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law."
- 6. Item 17, w. of the Franchise Disclosure Document on "Choice of law" shall be amended by the addition of the following:
  - "Section 17.e. of the Franchise Agreement on "Governing Law/Consent to Jurisdiction" is inapplicable to franchises operating under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law."

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF NORTH DAKOTA

This A	ddendum is to a Franchise Agreement dated, 20between Bento Sushi
Franch	ise, Inc. and(Franchisee) to amend said Agreement as follows:
1. entirety	Section 9.1 of the Franchise Agreement, Initial Fee, shall be amended by replacing it in its with the following:
	9.1 <u>Initial Fee</u> . Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor Franchisor's then current initial franchise fee for each On-Site Location to be operated by Franchisee under this Agreement. The initial fee shall be specified in the applicable Location Addendum attached to this Agreement. Franchisee acknowledges that the initial franchise fees for the Satellite location are less than for the On-Site Location. However, Franchisee must have at least one operating On-Site Location to be granted rights to a Satellite location. <u>Franchisee shall pay the initial fee(s) in a lump sum on the date Franchisee opens its Bento Sushi Counter.</u> The fee is deemed to be fully earned on signing each addendum, and is nonrefundable. There shall be no refunds or prorations if a location starts as an On-Site Location and later is converted into a Satellite Location. However, if a location starts as a Satellite Location and later is converted into an On-Site Location, then Franchisee shall pay Franchisor the difference between the initial franchise fee Franchisee paid for the initial Location and Franchisor's then current initial franchise fee for an On-Site Location.
2.	Section 13. of the Franchise Agreement on "Renewal" is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:
	"The execution of a general release upon renewal shall be inapplicable to franchises operating under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law."
3.	Section 17.2. of the Franchise Agreement on "Covenant Not to Compete" is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:
	"Covenants not to compete such as those mentioned above are generally unenforceable in the State of North Dakota."

Section 18.11. of the Franchise Agreement on "Waiver of Jury Trial" is deleted in its 5. entirety.

Section 18.8. of the Franchise Agreement on "Governing Law/Consent to

Jurisdiction" is deleted in its entirety.

4.

6. Section 18.15 of the Franchise Agreement on "Limitation of Claims" is deleted in its entirety. Section 18.9 of the Franchise Agreement on "Mandatory and Binding Arbitration" 7. shall be amended in part as follows: "Arbitration of disputes with franchises operating under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law shall be at a location mutually agreeable to the parties." Section 18.9 of the Franchise Agreement on "Mandatory and Binding Arbitration" is 8. amended in part by deleting the following phrase: "...provided that the arbitrator shall not have the authority to award exemplary or punitive damages..." In witness whereof, each of the undersigned hereby acknowledges having read this Addendum, understands and consents to be bound by all of its terms, and agrees it shall become effective this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_\_. Franchisor: Franchisee: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. **Corporate/LLC Signature:** a Delaware corporation a \_\_\_\_\_corporation/LLC By: Title: Date Accepted: Date Accepted: **Individual Signatures:** 

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF RHODE ISLAND

- 1. Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document is modified to provide that, based on the Franchisor's financial statements, the payment of the initial Franchise Fee is deferred and is not due upon signing the Franchise Agreement. Instead, the initial Franchise Fee is due and payable to the Franchisor on the date Franchisee opens its Bento Sushi Counter.
- 2. Item 17 of the Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. Franchise Disclosure Document for use in the State of Rhode Island is modified to add the following:

19-28.1-14 of the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act provides that "A provision in a franchise agreement restricting jurisdiction or venue to a forum outside this state or requiring the application of the laws of another state is void with respect to a claim otherwise enforceable under this Act."

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF RHODE ISLAND

This	addendum	to	the		_		agreed to			lay of
`	hisor) and				20, 	between	BENTO	SUSHI	FRANCHISE, (Franchi	
amend	l said Agree	ement	as fo	llows:						
1. entiret	Section 9 y with the t			ranchise A	Agreemen	t, Initial	Fee, shall b	e amende	ed by replacing i	t in its
	in ur Le th O O pa Su ac al Le co th	itial finder the ocation at the n-Site n-Site ny the ushi (dendu location onverte different street of the control ocation onverte different street different street ocation on the control ocation of the control ocation o	ranch his A his A n Ad initia e Loce Loce initia Count um, a on sta on. Ho ed in erenc on and	greement dendum a al franchi ation. He ation to be al fee(s) in ter. The and is non arts as an o owever, in to an On- e between	r each Or . The in attached to se fees for the granted in a lump fee is de refundable On-Site Location of the initial	a-Site Lo itial fee to this Ag or the Sa Franchise rights to sum on the emed to le. There cocation a on starts ation, the al franchia	cation to be shall be spectreement. For tellite locate must have a Satellite letter date Frame be fully early as a Satellien Franchists of the Franchists of the Satellien	e operated ecified in ranchisee ion are le cotation. Funchisee of earned or refunds converted ite Locatione see shall puchisee pai	by Franchisee the applicable acknowledges as than for the cone operating tranchisee shall opens its Bento a signing each or prorations if into a Satellite on and later is pay Franchisor d for the initial for an On-Site	

2. Section 18.8. of the Franchise Agreement on Governing Law is amended by the addition of the following language to the original language that appears therein:

"The Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act provides with respect to a claim enforceable under the Act that any provision in a franchise agreement requiring application of the laws of a state other than Rhode Island is void. Accordingly, Rhode Island laws will apply to a claim enforceable under the Act."

In witness whereof, each of the undersigned hereby acknowledges having read this Addendum, understands and consents to be bound by all of its terms, and agrees it shall become effective the

, 20_	·					
Franchisor: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. a Delaware corporation	Franchisee: Corporate/LLC Signature:					
2	a	corporation/LLC				
By:	By:					
Title:	Title:	. 1				
Date Accepted:	Date Accep	oted:				
	Individual	Signatures:				

# BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF SOUTH DAKOTA

1. Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document is modified to provide that, based on the Franchisor's financial statements, the payment of the initial Franchise Fee is deferred and is not due upon signing the Franchise Agreement. Instead, the initial Franchise Fee is due and payable to the Franchisor on the date Franchisee opens its Bento Sushi Counter.

### BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF SOUTH DAKOTA

This	addendum	to	the	Franchise	Agreeme	nt is	agreed	to	this	d	ay of
					20, b	etween	BEN	Ю	SUSHI	FRANCHISE,	INC.
(Franc	chisor) and									(Franchi	see) to
ameno	d said Agree	men	t as f	ollows:							
1. entire	Section 9. ty with the f				greement,	Initial	Fee, sha	ıll b	e amende	ed by replacing i	t in its
					-	-				s's then current	

9.1 <u>Initial Fee</u>. Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor Franchisor's then current initial franchise fee for each On-Site Location to be operated by Franchisee under this Agreement. The initial fee shall be specified in the applicable Location Addendum attached to this Agreement. Franchisee acknowledges that the initial franchise fees for the Satellite location are less than for the On-Site Location. However, Franchisee must have at least one operating On-Site Location to be granted rights to a Satellite location. <u>Franchisee shall pay the initial fee(s) in a lump sum on the date Franchisee opens its Bento Sushi Counter.</u> The fee is deemed to be fully earned on signing each addendum, and is nonrefundable. There shall be no refunds or prorations if a location starts as an On-Site Location and later is converted into a Satellite Location. However, if a location starts as a Satellite Location and later is converted into an On-Site Location, then Franchisee shall pay Franchisor the difference between the initial franchise fee Franchisee paid for the initial Location and Franchisor's then current initial franchise fee for an On-Site Location.

,	hereby acknowledges having read this Addendum, of its terms, and agrees it shall become effective the
Franchisor:	Franchisee:
BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. a Delaware corporation	Corporate/LLC Signature:
•	a corporation/LLC
By:	By:
Title:	Title:
Date Accepted:	Title: Date Accepted:
	Individual Signatures:

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA

This Addendum is to the Franchise Disclosure Document of Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. for the Commonwealth of Virginia.

#### 1. Consider the following risk factors:

The Franchisor is at an early stage of development and has a limited operating history. This franchise is likely to be a riskier investment than a franchise in a system with a longer operating history.

### 2. Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document is modified to add the following:

The Virginia State Corporation Commission's Division of Securities and Retail Franchising requires us to defer payment of the initial franchise fee and other payments owed by franchisees to the franchisor until the franchisor has completed its pre-opening obligations under the franchise agreement.

### 3. Item 17.h. shall be amended to add the following:

Pursuant to Section 13.1-564 of the Virginia Retail Franchising Act, it is unlawful for a franchisor to cancel a franchise without reasonable cause. If any grounds for default or termination stated in the Franchise Agreement do not constitute "reasonable cause," as that term may be defined in the Virginia Retail Franchising Act or the laws of Virginia, that provision may not be enforceable.

## BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA

This Addendu Inc. and	m is to a Franchise Agreement dated, 20between Bento Sushi Franchise,(Franchisee) to amend said Agreement as follows:
1. Sectio entirety with t	n 9.1 of the Franchise Agreement, Initial Fee, shall be amended by replacing it in its he following:
	9.1 <u>Initial Fee</u> . Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor Franchisor's then current initial franchise fee for each On-Site Location to be operated by Franchisee under this Agreement. The initial fee shall be specified in the applicable Location Addendum attached to this Agreement. Franchisee acknowledges that the initial franchise fees for the Satellite location are less than for the On-Site Location. However, Franchisee must have at least one operating On-Site Location to be granted rights to a Satellite location. <u>Franchisee shall pay the initial fee(s) in a lump sum on the date Franchisee opens its Bento Sushi Counter.</u> The fee is deemed to be fully earned on signing each addendum, and is nonrefundable. There shall be no refunds or prorations if a location starts as an On-Site Location and later is converted into a Satellite Location. However, if a location starts as a Satellite Location and later is converted into an On-Site Location, then Franchisee shall pay Franchisor the difference between the initial franchise fee Franchisee paid for the initial

2. Section 16.1.p of the Franchise Agreement on Termination for Failure to Successfully Complete Initial Training is amended to read in its entirety as follows:

Location and Franchisor's then current initial franchise fee for an On-Site

Successful Completion of Training. The grant of the franchise herein is conditioned upon successful completion of the initial training Franchisee (or Franchisee's individual owner if Franchisee is a corporation, partnership, or other entity.) If during the course of the training programs or within fifteen (15) days thereafter Franchisor concludes that Franchisee has not successfully completed the initial training, Franchisor may, in its sole discretion and judgment, cancel this Agreement and all rights hereunder, where permitted by applicable law, by giving notice to Franchisee and tendering to Franchisee a refund of its initial franchise fee less an amount to cover the reasonable expenses incurred by Franchisor in connection with training Franchisee. Franchisee agrees that such refund shall be the full extent of Franchisor's liability and responsibility in the event of such cancellation, and Franchisee and its owners shall execute a general release, in a form satisfactory to Franchisor, of any and all claims against Franchisor and its affiliates, officers, directors, employees and agents. Upon cancellation of this Agreement, Franchisee shall return to Franchisor all materials, manuals, information and all other items that Franchisee received from

Location.

Franchisor, including all copies thereof and notes thereon which Franchisee may have or control. Franchisee further agrees to maintain strictly the confidentiality of all information received relating to the Bento Sushi System and not to use in the operation of a food service or similar business, any trade secrets or confidential information obtained from Franchisor in the course of the training program or otherwise.

Passing Criminal and Drug Tests. Franchisee fails to pass any required criminal background check and/or drug, tuberculosis or other chemical and disease testing;

,	of its terms, and agrees it shall become effective th
Franchisor: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC.	Franchisee:
By: Title:	By:Title:

# BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF WASHINGTON

This Addendum is to the Franchise Disclosure Document of Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. for the State of Washington.

- 1. Items 5 and 7 of the Franchise Disclosure Document are modified to provide that, based on the Franchisor's financial statements, the payment of the initial Franchise Fee is deferred and is not due upon signing the Franchise Agreement. Instead, all initial franchise fees will be deferred until (a) the franchisor has fulfilled its initial pre-opening obligations to the franchisee; and (b) the franchisee is open for business. The fees subject to deferral include all initial franchise fees payable by the franchisee to the franchisor prior to the opening of the franchisee's business.
- 2. The State of Washington has a Statute, RCW 19.100.180 which may supersede the franchise agreement with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise. There may also be court decisions which may supersede the franchise agreement in your relationship within the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise.
- 3. In any arbitration involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration site shall be either in Washington or in a place as mutually agreed upon at the time of the arbitration, or as determined by the arbitrator.
- 4. In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, Chapter 19.100 RCW shall prevail.
- 5. A release or waiver of rights executed by a franchisee shall not include rights under the Washington Franchise Protection Act except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under the Act, rights or remedies under the Act such as a right to a jury trial may not be enforceable.
- 6. Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect the franchisor's reasonable estimated or actual costs in effecting a transfer.
- 7. Pursuant to RCW 49.62.020, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an employee, including an employee of a franchisee, unless the employee's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$100,000 per year (an amount that will

be adjusted annually for inflation). In addition, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an independent contractor or a franchise under RCW 49.62.030 unless the independent contractor's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$250,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). As a result, any provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere that conflict with these limitations are void and unenforceable in Washington.

8. RCW 49.62.060 prohibits a franchisor from restricting, restraining, or prohibiting a franchisee from (i) soliciting or hiring any employee of a franchisee or the same franchisors or (ii) soliciting or hiring any employee of the franchisor. As a result, any such provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere are void and unenforceable in Washington.

# BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF WASHINGTON

This Addendum is to a Franchise Agreement da	ted, 20	Obetween Bento Sushi
Franchise, Inc. and	(Franchisee) to amend sai	d Agreement as follows:

- 1. In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, Chapter 19.100 RCW shall prevail.
- 2. In any arbitration or mediation involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration or mediation site will be either in the state of Washington, or in a place mutually agreed upon at the time of the arbitration or mediation, or as determined by the arbitrator or mediator at the time of arbitration or mediation. In addition, if litigation is not precluded by the franchise agreement, a franchisee may bring an action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with the sale of franchises or a violation of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, in Washington.
- 3. A release or waiver of rights executed by a franchisee shall not include rights under the Washington Franchise Protection Act or any rule or order thereunder except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under the Act, rights or remedies under the Act such as a right to a jury trial, may not be enforceable.
- 4. Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect the franchisor's reasonable estimated or actual costs in effecting a transfer.
- 5. Pursuant to RCW 49.62.020, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an employee, including an employee of a franchisee, unless the employee's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$100,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). In addition, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an independent contractor or a franchise under RCW 49.62.030 unless the independent contractor's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$250,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). As a result, any provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere that conflict with these limitations are void and unenforceable in Washington.
- 6. RCW 49.62.060 prohibits a franchisor from restricting, restraining, or prohibiting a franchisee from (i) soliciting or hiring any employee of a franchisee or the same franchisors or (ii) soliciting or hiring any employee of the franchisor. As a result, any such provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere are void and unenforceable in Washington.

- 7. Section 9.1 of the Franchise Agreement, Initial Fee, shall be amended by replacing it in its entirety with the following:
  - 9.1 Initial Fee. Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor the initial fee as specified in the applicable Location Addendum attached to this Agreement. Franchisee acknowledges that the initial franchise fees for the Satellite location may be less than for the On-Site Location. However, Franchisee must have at least one operating On-Site Location to be granted rights to a Satellite location. All initial franchise fees will be deferred until (a) the franchisor has fulfilled its initial pre-opening obligations to the franchisee; and (b) the franchisee is open for business. The fees subject to deferral include all initial franchise fees payable by the franchisee to the franchisor prior to the opening of the franchisee's business. There shall be no refunds or prorations if a location starts as an On-Site Location and later is converted into a Satellite Location. However, if a location starts as a Satellite Location and later is converted into an On-Site Location, then Franchisee shall pay Franchisor the difference between the initial franchise fee Franchisee paid for the initial Location and Franchisor's then current initial franchise fee for an On-Site Location.
- 8. Franchisees who receive financial incentives to refer franchise prospects to Franchisors may be required to register as franchise brokers under the laws of Washington State.

	hereby acknowledges having read this Addendum, its terms, and agrees it shall become effective the
Franchisor: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. A Delaware corporation	Franchisee: Corporate/LLC Signature:
•	a corporation/LLC
By:	By:
Title:	Title: Date Accepted:
Date Accepted:	Date Accepted:
	Individual Signatures:
	·

### BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. ADDENDUM TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF WISCONSIN

This Addendum is to a Franchise Agreement date Franchise, Inc. and	d, 20between Bento Sushi _(Franchisee) to amend said Agreement as follows:
	Chapter 135 of the Wisconsin Statutes e Contract or Agreement if such provisions
In witness whereof, each of the undersigned here understands and consents to be bound by all of its day of, 20	terms, and agrees it shall become effective the
Franchisor: BENTO SUSHI FRANCHISE, INC. A Delaware corporation	Franchisee: Corporate/LLC Signature:  a corporation/LLC
By: Title: Date Accepted:	By: Title: Date Accepted:  Individual Signatures:

#### EXHIBIT N TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

### **State Effective Dates**

The following states have franchise laws that require that the Franchise Disclosure Document be registered or filed with the state, or be exempt from registration: California, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington, and Wisconsin.

This document is effective and may be used in the following states, where the document is filed, registered or exempt from registration, as of the Effective Date stated below:

State	Effective Date
California	Pending
Indiana	December 8, 2025, as amended December 17, 2025
Maryland	Pending
Michigan	April 3, 2025
Minnesota	Pending
New York	Pending
North Dakota	Pending
Rhode Island	Pending
South Dakota	Pending
Virginia	Pending
Washington	Pending

Other states may require registration, filing, or exemption of a franchise under other laws, such as those that regulate the offer and sale of business opportunities or seller-assisted marketing plans.

### RECEIPT (Your Copy)

This Franchise Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of the Franchise Agreement and other information in plain language. Read this Franchise Disclosure Document and all agreements carefully. If Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. ("BSFI" or "Franchisor") offers you a franchise, it must provide this Franchise Disclosure Document to you 14 days before you sign a binding agreement or make a payment with the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. New York state law requires a franchisor to provide the Franchise Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or 10 business days before the execution of the franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration that relates to the franchise relationship. You must also receive a Franchise Agreement containing all material terms at least 7 calendar days before you sign any Franchise Agreement.

If BSFI does not deliver this Franchise Disclosure Document on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington D.C. 20580 and the state agencies listed in Exhibit G. BSFI authorizes the agents listed in Exhibit H to receive service of process for BSFI.

none: 416/882-4328 416/655-9152	
phone: 647/453-9316 :: 905/513-0028	
chise Agreement.	
r 27, 2025, and an effective date for state closure Document includes the following	
Exhibit J – Table of Contents of Bento Operations Manual Exhibit K –Business Sale Agreement Exhibit L – Promissory Note for franchise fee and opening invento order Exhibit M – State Addenda for California, Illinois, Indian Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rho Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington and Wisconsin Exhibit N – State Effective Dates	
Corporation Partnership	
Limited Liability Company	

KEEP THIS COPY FOR YOUR RECORDS

### RECEIPT (BSFI's Copy)

This Franchise Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of the Franchise Agreement and other information in plain language. Read this Franchise Disclosure Document and all agreements carefully. If Bento Sushi Franchise, Inc. ("BSFI" or "Franchisor") offers you a franchise, it must provide this Franchise Disclosure Document to you 14 days before you sign a binding agreement or make a payment with the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. New York state law requires a franchisor to provide the Franchise Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or 10 business days before the execution of the franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration that relates to the franchise relationship. You must also receive a Franchise Agreement containing all material terms at least 7 calendar days before you sign any Franchise Agreement.

If BSFI does not deliver this Franchise Disclosure Document on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington D.C. 20580 and the state agencies listed in Exhibit G. BSFI authorizes the agents listed in Exhibit H to receive service of process for BSFI.

1		
The issuance date of this disclosure document is November 27	, 2025.	
David S. Jones, 25 Sims Crescent, Unit 1, Richmond Hill, Onterica Gale, 25 Sims Crescent, Unit 1, Richmond Hill, Ontario, Adam J. Friedman, 2136 S. Peoria St., Chicago, Illinois 60608  Jim Kawamoto, 2136 S. Peoria St., Chicago, Illinois 60608, ph Kyungtae Koo, 2136 S. Peoria St., Chicago, Illinois 60608, ph Jason Matthew Morris, 2136 S. Peoria St., Chicago, Illinois 60  Alexander J. Gale, 25 Sims Crescent, Unit 1, Richmond Hill, C Cory Smith, 25 Sims Crescent, Unit 1, Richmond Hill, Ontario Other:  The names of additional franchise sellers will be provided to you prio	Canada, L4B 1C9, phone: 416/655-91, phone: 267/474-8220 cone: 808/490-5405 cone: 267/474-8220 cone: 267/474-8220 cone: 267/474-8220 contario, Canada, L4B 1C9, phone: 647, Canada, L4B 1C9, phone: 905/513-0 concerns contario.	52 7/453-9316 028
The names of additional franchise sellers will be provided to you price	or to your signing the Franchise Agree	nent.
I have received a Franchise Disclosure Document with an iss registrations as noted on Exhibit N of this Disclosure Docume Exhibits:		
Exhibit A - Franchise Agreement and Addenda Exhibit B - Financial Statements Exhibit C - Disclosure Acknowledgement Statement Exhibit D - Confidentiality and Non-Competition Agreement Exhibit E - List of Current Franchisees Exhibit F - List of Former or Inactive Franchisees Exhibit G - List of State Administrators Exhibit H - List of Agents for Service of Process Exhibit I - General Release	Exhibit J – Table of Contents of Bento Operations Manual Exhibit K –Business Sale Agreement Exhibit L – Promissory Note for franchise fee and openir inventory order Exhibit M –State Addenda for California, Illinois, Indian Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhod Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington and Wisconsin Exhibit N – State Effective Dates	
Dated:	By:Individually and/or as an	Officer or Partner of:
	AA	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·